



# AI COMMENTARY: DIFC ARBITRATION LAW 2008

Prepared by Galadari Advocates & Legal Consultants with ChatGPT Edited by Abdulla Ziad Galadari, Sergejs Dilevka, and Dimitriy Mednikov



### **About Galadari**

Galadari is a full-service Emirati law firm dedicated to providing legal solutions at every stage of the business cycle.

Since 1983, we have supported the development of the United Arab Emirates (UAE) legal framework, while contributing to the industry and driving great commercial impact across the Emirates and supporting our clients to navigate through their challenges.

For four decades, our goal has been to deliver the highest-quality product to solve complication issues. Our team take pride in our uncompromising approach to quality and recognise everything we do, or produce is a measurement of our commitment to quality. We give 100% the first time and every time.

Our legal team consists of over 60 locally qualified Emirati and international lawyers across 3 offices in the UAE who are fluent in 18 different languages. Our Emirati advocates have full rights of audience across all UAE Courts. Our team aims to provide the highest standard of legal service and maintain the same level of quality at every point of contact.

Aligned with our core values, Galadari is committed to being a responsible business. We are actively progressing towards a diverse and inclusive workforce, using our legal capabilities to do good in the community through pro bono work, supporting communities and charities across the UAE, and reducing our environmental impact.

# **Galadari's International Arbitration Practice**

Galadari "are a local law firm with international standards and lawyers, familiar with local UAE laws, DIFC laws, and international laws" (*The Legal 500 EMEA – UAE 2023*).

With over four decades of experience in the UAE, our team possesses extensive expertise gained from their involvement in high-profile, intricate disputes worth millions of dollars across the region. Clients rely on our broad-ranging knowledge to guide them on the most suitable strategy for their business when faced with a dispute, whether as the claimant or respondent.

We represent clients in proceedings governed by a variety of international arbitration bodies, including ICC, LCIA, SCC, SCIA, DIAC, and GCC CAC. Additionally, we also provide representation in ad-hoc arbitration cases, and arbitration-related proceedings before the courts of Dubai, the DIFC, Abu Dhabi, and the ADGM.

With one of the largest teams of Emirati advocates in the country, we offer a one-stop shop from the initiation to the conclusion of any arbitration, eliminating the need for external counsel.

Clients and legal directories continuously praise our forward-thinking approach. The team was shortlisted for Arbitration Law Firm of the Year by Thomson Reuters Asian Legal Business Middle East Law Awards 2023, and Arbitration Team of the Year in Law.com International's Middle East Legal Awards 2023.



## **Galadari's International Arbitration Team**



**Abdulla Ziad Galadari** Senior Partner abdulla@galadarilaw.com

Abdulla is the principal driving force behind the growth strategies of many private and public organisations across the UAE, who continuously develop under his leadership. He is a key influencer across the UAE, supporting a diverse range of businesses and senior dignitaries, helping them to navigate its legal framework. Abdulla has been recognised by The Legal 500 as a "Leading Individual" in the region.



Sergejs Dilevka Senior Counsel s.dilevka@galadarilaw.com

Sergejs is Senior Counsel at the Dispute Resolution department of the Galadari's Dubai office. Sergejs is a dual-qualified lawyer and admitted as a Solicitor of the Senior Courts of England & Wales and as an Attorney and Counsellor of Law in the Courts of the State of New York. Sergejs has over 15 years of experience in advising and representing multinational companies and high-net-worth individuals in a wide range of complex institutional (ICC, LCIA, DIFC-LCIA, LMAA, SCC, SCIA, DIAC, GCC CAC) and *ad hoc* international and domestic arbitration proceedings, and litigation proceedings at DIFC Courts. Sergejs is a registered practitioner with DIFC Courts and ADGM Courts.



**Dimitriy Mednikov** Associate dimitriy.mednikov@galadarilaw.com

Dimitriy is an Associate at the Dispute Resolution department of Galadari's Dubai office. Dimitriy's practice focuses on complex commercial arbitration, particularly in the IT, engineering and construction, and M&A sectors, under various institutional rules (ICC, LCIA, SCC, HKIAC, and DIAC). Dimitriy has substantial experience in advising and acting for high-net-worth individuals in cross-border disputes and criminal proceedings involving allegations of money laundering. Dimitriy is a registered practitioner with DIFC Courts and ADGM Courts.



# **Editors' Preface**

Galadari's Artificial Intelligence (AI) Commentary on arbitration rules, laws, and treaties, was composed by Abdulla Ziad Galadari, Sergejs Dilevka, and Dimitriy Mednikov.

The term 'artificial intelligence' (AI) was first suggested by John McCarthy in 1955, defining it as a challenge "of making a machine behave in ways that would be called intelligent if a human were so behaving".

Almost seventy years later, further to multiple waves advancing AI technologies and notwithstanding several so-called 'AI winters' (prolonged periods of time when interest and investment in AI was significantly decreasing), AI has finally arrived as an essential technology for our future development and is here to stay. Today, leading AI platforms are able to maintain logical conversations their users, thus, satisfying Mr McCarthy's problem by making a machine behave intelligently.

The benefits of AI for both individuals and businesses have transitioned from being purely theoretical to practicable and, to a great extent, quantifiable. For legal practitioners, presently, such quantifiable benefits would likely be based on the billable time saved, for example, on document review and textual analysis or production of documents based on standard templates. Further, there is a huge potential to use AI to write simple code automating mundane tasks, such as generation of exhibit lists, (re)numbering of exhibits, bulk-conversion of documents from one file format into another, updating cross-references or footnotes in a document — one can think of plenty of use cases and what is needed is a bit of knowledge on how to make basic changes to that code and run it. However, as of the date of this publication, it seems that the general consensus among legal practitioners is that AI systems cannot be reliably used for legal research and all of the results of such research would still have to be reviewed with great care by human lawyers.

Galadari's AI Commentary on arbitration rules, laws, and treaties, is an experiment focussed on using AI to ascertain the current quality of AI analysis, and to determine whether AI is able to digest large quantities of complex information and produce an accurate and logical analysis of the relevant text in respect of various arbitration rules.

In the development of this AI Commentary, we used ChatGPT (GPT-3.5), an AI-powered language model developed by OpenAI. This AI model is capable of generating human-like text based on context and past conversations. The method used, for consistency, and not due to lack of imagination, implemented the use of the following prompt template to generate commentary on each provision of the relevant text: 'analyse article/section X of arbitration law/rules/treaty'.

Overall, the general outcome of our experiment indicates that, in the majority of situations, ChatGPT was able to successfully dissect provisions, spot important nuances, and generate meaningful commentary on the relevant provisions. Specifically, once ChatGPT was presented with a provision for analysis, it would typically attempt to break down the text into separate aspects into a list or bullet point format, tackling each and summarising the provision at the end of its analysis. This approach is consistently observed by ChatGPT across all the AI Commentary publications. We found this method to be suitable and informative, allowing readers to process the analysis in a systematic manner and benefit from ChatGPT's separation of the provision into smaller bits that the reader may be specifically interested in. It was noted that ChatGPT does not overlook or miss certain aspects of a provision, which is a potential human risk factor. ChatGPT addressed every aspect of provisions without fail, for example:



Article 21.3 of the UAE Federal Law No. 6 of 2018 on Arbitration ("UAE Arbitration Law"): "The Arbitral Tribunal may, at the request of any party or on its own motion, amend, suspend, or cancel an interim measure it has ordered, in exceptional circumstances, by prior notice to be given to the Parties."

**ChatGPT:** "Article 21.3 of the UAE Arbitration Law grants the Arbitral Tribunal the authority to modify, suspend, or revoke interim measures it has previously ordered during the arbitration process. These changes can be made under specific conditions referred to as "exceptional circumstances". Let us analyse this article:

- 1. Modification: The Tribunal can amend or alter the scope or conditions of an interim measure based on the evolving circumstances of the case.
- 2. Suspension: The Tribunal can suspend the enforcement of an interim measure temporarily if the circumstances warrant it.
- 3. Cancellation: The Tribunal can completely cancel or revoke an interim measure previously ordered if it deems it no longer necessary or appropriate.
- 4. Exceptional Circumstances: The Tribunal's power to amend, suspend, or cancel interim measures is limited to exceptional circumstances, implying that such measures are not subject to routine or arbitrary alterations.
- 5. Prior Notice: The article requires the Tribunal to provide advance notice to the parties before making any changes to the interim measures. This ensures transparency and allows parties to present their positions on the proposed amendments."

The commentary produced using ChatGPT did display some shortcomings. For example, there were instances when ChatGPT would 'hallucinate', making something up, which is a well-known limitation not only for OpenAI and ChatGPT users but also for other AI systems, for example:

**Extract from ChatGPT's commentary on Article 2.4 of DIAC Arbitration Rules 2022 containing a reference to Article 32**: "This exception indicates that certain specific provisions, such as Article 32, may have limited application to agreements to arbitrate made before the effective date of the Rules. It provides flexibility for parties to agree on different rules or procedures regarding the settlement or termination of proceedings, even if the general principle of the Rules taking precedence over the parties' agreement still applies."

**Human lawyer**: Article 32 of DIAC Arbitration Rules 2022 does not concern 'settlement or termination of proceedings' but sets out provisions pertaining to expedited proceedings.

Occasionally, ChatGPT would not appreciate the important distinction between 'may' or 'should' and the commanding 'shall', which can be crucial, for example:

**Article 4.1(c) of DIAC Arbitration Rules 2022:** "Any party wishing to commence an arbitration under the Rules shall submit to the Centre a Request which shall include: [...] (c) a copy of any relevant agreement between the parties, which contains the agreement to arbitrate, in respect of which the claim arises; [...]."

**ChatGPT:** "Article 4.1 of the DIAC Arbitration Rules outlines the requirements for submitting a Request to commence an arbitration under the Rules. Let us analyse each component of this article: [...] Copy of relevant agreement: The Request should include a copy of any relevant



agreement between the parties that contains the agreement to arbitrate, which is the basis for the claim being made."

Parenthetically, ChatGPT sometimes would simply paraphrase a provision several times within a single answer or alter the format of the responses with a series of prompts within the same commentary. To be fair, most of these provisions were quite nominal and did not contain much substance for analysis, for example:

**Definition of 'Parties' Article 1.1 of UAE Arbitration Law:** "Parties: The Claimant and the Respondent, whatever their number."

**ChatGPT:** "Parties: Refers to the Claimant and the Respondent involved in the arbitration. The parties could be individuals, companies, or any legal entities engaged in a dispute."

It was expected that there would be such limitations, but it was pleasantly surprising that their frequency was much lower than anticipated.

Being cognisant of all the existing issues and scepticism within the legal community, we consider that this experimental AI Commentary could be of assistance to practitioners in at least two ways. First, it allows the reader an opportunity to perform a sense check on their understanding of a provision or its aspect against ChatGPT's analysis. Second, the time required to produce 24 publications comprising the AI Commentary was significantly less than the typical duration needed to produce a single comprehensive commentary text on any of the relevant arbitration laws, rules, or treaties. Thus, should it become necessary, a similar AI commentary could be produced on any arbitration law/rules/treaty at a fraction of time and cost typically associated with such a task.

The purpose of publishing the AI Commentary is to provide arbitration practitioners and academics with a general sense of what is presently possible to achieve in the field of arbitration with the assistance of generative AI software, and encourage the arbitration community to push the boundaries of arbitration as a flexible, efficient, and effective dispute resolution method.

Notably, all commentary was generated with ChatGPT and was supported by a selective review by the Editors. Accordingly, the commentary may contain inaccurate and/or incomplete information. Readers are strongly advised to exercise caution reading the commentary with some scepticism and to keep a pencil in hand to note any inaccuracies. Needless to say, nothing in this text should be considered and/or relied upon as legal advice. For detailed information, please refer to OpenAl's Terms & Policies.

This project would not be complete without front page illustrations, which were also generated by AI. DALL E, another OpenAI system capable of creating images based on prompts, was used for this purpose. The chosen concept is based on a watercolour painting style, primarily portraying athletic rivalries in locations that correspond to the relevant arbitration law, rules, or treaty. The hope is that the readers will find the illustrations aesthetically appealing.

Should you have any questions, comments, or observations, including any noticed errors, please do not hesitate to contact us directly via email at s.dilevka@galadarilaw.com.

Abdulla Ziad Galadari

Sergejs Dilevka

Dimitriy Mednikov

November 2023

6 / 151

Disclaimer: This document was prepared by Abdulla Ziad Galadari, Sergejs Dilevka, and Dimitriy Mednikov of Galadari Advocates and Legal Consultants (the "Editors") with OpenAl's ChatGPT-3.5. This document does not constitute legal advice, does not necessarily reflect the Editors' views, and may contain inaccurate and incorrect information.



## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

PART 1: GENERAL9			
1.	TITLE	9	
2.	LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY	9	
3.	APPLICATION OF THE LAW	10	
4.	DATES OF ENACTMENT AND COMMENCEMENT	11	
5.	REPEAL OF LEGISLATION	12	
6.	INTERPRETATION	14	
PART 2: SCO	PE OF APPLICATION	15	
7.	SCOPE OF APPLICATION OF LAW	15	
PART 3: ARE	BITRATION	17	
CHAPTER	R 1 — GENERAL PROVISIONS	17	
8.	RECEIPT OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS	17	
9.	WAIVER OF RIGHT TO OBJECT	18	
10.	EXTENT OF COURT INTERVENTION	19	
11.	AUTHORITY OF THE DIFC COURT TO PERFORM FUNCTIONS OF ASSISTANCE AND SUPERVISION		
CHAPTER	R 2 — ARBITRATION AGREEMENT	22	
12.	DEFINITION AND FORM OF ARBITRATION AGREEMENT	22	
13.	ARBITRATION AGREEMENT AND SUBSTANTIVE CLAIM BEFORE A COURT	31	
14.	CONFIDENTIALITY	34	
15.	ARBITRATION AGREEMENT AND INTERIM MEASURES BY COURT	35	
CHAPTER	R 3 — COMPOSITION OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL	37	
16.	NUMBER OF ARBITRATORS	37	
17.	APPOINTMENT OF ARBITRATORS	39	
18.	GROUNDS FOR CHALLENGE	45	
19.	CHALLENGE PROCEDURE	48	
20.	FAILURE OR IMPOSSIBILITY TO ACT	51	
21.	APPOINTMENT OF SUBSTITUTE ARBITRATOR	54	
22.	LIABILITY OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL AND OTHERS	57	
CHAPTER	R 4 — JURISDICTION OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL	59	
23.	COMPETENCE OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL TO RULE ON ITS JURISDICTION	59	



	24.	POWER OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL TO ORDER INTERIM MEASURES	62
CH	HAPTE	R 5 — CONDUCT OF ARBITRAL PROCEEDINGS	74
	25.	EQUAL TREATMENT OF PARTIES	74
	26.	DETERMINATION OF RULES OF PROCEDURE	75
	27.	SEAT OF THE ARBITRATION	77
	28.	COMMENCEMENT OF ARBITRAL PROCEEDINGS	80
	29.	LANGUAGE	81
	30.	STATEMENTS OF CLAIM AND DEFENCE	83
	31.	HEARINGS AND WRITTEN PROCEEDINGS	86
	32.	DEFAULT OF A PARTY	90
	33.	EXPERT APPOINTED BY ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL	92
	34.	COURT ASSISTANCE IN TAKING EVIDENCE	96
CH	HAPTE	R 6 — MAKING OF AWARD AND TERMINATION OF PROCEEDINGS	98
	35.	RULES APPLICABLE TO SUBSTANCE OF DISPUTE	98
	36.	DECISION MAKING BY PANEL OF ARBITRATORS	102
	37.	SETTLEMENT	104
	38.	FORM AND CONTENTS OF AWARD	105
	39.	TERMINATION OF PROCEEDINGS	111
	40.	CORRECTION AND INTERPRETATION OF AWARD; ADDITIONAL AWARD	116
CH	HAPTE	R 7 — RECOURSE AGAINST AWARD	122
	41.	APPLICATION FOR SETTING ASIDE AS EXCLUSIVE RECOURSE AGAINST ARBITE	
PART	4: TH	E RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF AWARDS	129
	42.	RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF AWARDS	129
	43.	RECOGNITION	133
	44.	GROUNDS FOR REFUSING RECOGNITION OR ENFORCEMENT	138
SCHE	DULE	1 — INTERPRETATION	142
A.	R	ULES OF INTERPRETATION	142
В.	C	ALCULATION OF PERIODS OF TIME	147
_	<b>D</b>	ECINED TEDMS	1/10



#### ARBITRATION LAW, DIFC LAW NO. 1 OF 2008<sup>1</sup>

#### **PART 1: GENERAL**

#### 1. TITLE

This Law may be cited as the "Arbitration Law of 2008".

Article 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law is concise, but it is essential for a couple of reasons. Let us delve into its analysis:

- 1. Purpose of a Title Article: The beginning of most legal statutes, acts, or laws often starts with a title or citation provision. This provision gives a name or a specific title to the law, which can then be used in legal references, documents, discussions, or other statutes. It is a form of shorthand, allowing for clear and unequivocal reference to the law in question.
- 2. "This Law may be cited as": This phrase is a standard way to introduce the official title or name of the law. It specifies how the law can be formally referred to in other documents, discussions, or citations. By using the word "may", it indicates flexibility, suggesting that while this is the official title, the law could potentially be referred to in other ways informally (though for formal purposes, the given title should be used).
- 3. "Arbitration Law of 2008": This title itself provides two critical pieces of information:
  - a. Subject Matter: The word "Arbitration" clarifies that the law pertains to the subject of arbitration, which is a method of dispute resolution outside the courts.
  - b. Year of Enactment or Promulgation: By stating "of 2008", the title indicates the year the law was enacted or came into force. This is crucial because laws can be amended, replaced, or updated over time. By associating it with a specific year, it helps in distinguishing it from previous versions or subsequent amendments.

In conclusion, Article 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides the official title of the law, making it easier to reference and identify. While it might seem straightforward and administrative in nature, such a provision is fundamental in legal drafting to ensure clarity and precision in legal communications.

#### 2. LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY

This Law is made by the Ruler of Dubai.

Article 2 of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides clarity regarding the source or authority behind the law. Here is a breakdown and analysis of this article:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Source: https://www.difc.ae/business/laws-and-regulations/legal-database/difc-laws/arbitration-law-difc-law-no1-2008.



- 1. Title "Legislative authority": The title signifies that this provision is about identifying the entity or person who has the authority and mandate to enact this law. It establishes the legitimacy and jurisdiction of the law.
- 2. "This Law is made by the Ruler of Dubai": This statement provides clear information about the source of authority for the DIFC Arbitration Law.
  - a. "Ruler of Dubai": The reference to the Ruler of Dubai signifies that the highest authority in Dubai is the source of this legislation. This attribution underscores the importance and gravity of the law, given that it emanates from the highest echelons of power in the Emirate. In the context of the UAE's legal and political system, the rulers of each Emirate have significant legislative powers in certain areas.
  - b. By stating that the law is "made" by the Ruler, it implicitly asserts the legitimacy, binding nature, and formal status of the law within the jurisdiction of Dubai.

- 1. Such a provision is crucial for establishing the legitimacy of the law and confirming that it has been enacted following the proper legal and constitutional procedures of the jurisdiction.
- 2. If any challenges or questions arise regarding the validity or enforceability of the DIFC Arbitration Law, this article serves as a clear indication that the law has been duly promulgated by the competent authority.

In essence, Article 2 is foundational and plays a pivotal role in legitimising the DIFC Arbitration Law within the legal framework of Dubai. It attests to the formal and authoritative status of the law, ensuring its acceptance and enforceability within the specified jurisdiction.

#### 3. APPLICATION OF THE LAW

#### This Law applies in the jurisdiction of the Dubai International Financial Centre.

Article 3 of the DIFC Arbitration Law delineates the territorial scope or jurisdictional application of the law. Here is a breakdown and analysis of its contents:

- 1. Title "Application of the Law": The title indicates that this article will specify the circumstances or locations under which the law is applicable. This is foundational for any legal document as it sets the boundaries of its effectiveness.
- 2. "This Law applies in the jurisdiction of the Dubai International Financial Centre": The statement establishes the geographical and jurisdictional domain for the application of the law.
  - a. "Dubai International Financial Centre (DIFC)": DIFC is a special economic zone in Dubai, designed as a major global financial hub for the Middle East, Africa, and



South Asia markets. It has its own legal system and courts distinct from the wider UAE. By specifying that the law applies within the jurisdiction of the DIFC, it clarifies that this law is to be used within the confines of this specific economic zone.

b. The specificity ensures that there is no ambiguity about where the provisions of this law are enforceable. This is especially relevant for entities operating both within and outside the DIFC; they can clearly understand when and where this law would govern their arbitration-related matters.

#### Implications and Importance:

- Defining the law's jurisdictional scope is fundamental. Without a clear jurisdictional boundary, there could be ambiguities, overlaps, or conflicts with other laws or regulations.
- 2. This article provides clarity for parties considering or undergoing arbitration within the DIFC. They can be certain that their arbitration will be governed by the DIFC Arbitration Law when within its jurisdiction.
- 3. It also delineates the DIFC Arbitration Law from the arbitration laws of the wider UAE or any other arbitration framework applicable in adjacent jurisdictions.

In summary, Article 3 of the DIFC Arbitration Law ensures precision by demarcating the jurisdictional boundaries of the law. This clear stipulation reinforces the law's intent and provides a concrete framework for its application within the specified boundaries of the DIFC.

#### 4. DATES OF ENACTMENT AND COMMENCEMENT

#### This Law is:

- (a) enacted on; and
- (b) comes into force on, the respective dates specified in the enactment notice in respect of the Law.

Article 4 of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes the enactment date and the date when the law comes into effect or force. Both are crucial for legal clarity and predictability. Here is a detailed analysis:

- 1. Title (Implicitly) "Date of Enactment and Commencement": Although the title is not provided in the snippet, the content of the article concerns the dates of enactment and commencement of the law. This forms a foundational aspect of any legal document as it establishes the timeline of the law's formal adoption and its operational start.
- 2. "This Law is": This introductory phrase serves as a preface to the specific provisions that follow.



- Sub-clause (a) "enacted on": This refers to the date when the law was formally adopted or passed. The enactment date is crucial for historical and legal records. It marks the day when the law was officially accepted, often after deliberations or readings.
- 4. Sub-clause (b) "comes into force on": This indicates the date when the law becomes operational or effective. From this date, the provisions of the law apply and must be adhered to. It is not uncommon for there to be a gap between enactment and coming into force to allow for preparations, notifications, or transitional arrangements.
- 5. "the respective dates specified in the enactment notice in respect of the Law":
  - a. The article does not specify the exact dates. Instead, it points to the "enactment notice" as the source for these dates. An enactment notice is typically an official announcement or documentation that accompanies the law, providing essential details about its formal adoption.
  - By referring to the enactment notice, the law ensures that any amendments to dates (if needed) can be made in the notice without altering the law's main text.
     It also centralises all the procedural aspects related to the law's enactment and enforcement in one place for clarity.

- 1. Knowing both the enactment and commencement dates is essential for legal clarity. Parties need to be aware of when a law becomes applicable, especially if it has implications for ongoing or future arbitrations or other related matters.
- 2. The reference to an external enactment notice allows for flexibility and streamlining. If any updates or amendments to the enactment or commencement dates are needed, they can be made in the enactment notice without the need to modify the primary legislation.

In essence, Article 4 ensures transparency regarding the timeline of the DIFC Arbitration Law. It clarifies when the law was formally adopted and when its provisions became effective, providing predictability and clarity to all stakeholders.

#### 5. REPEAL OF LEGISLATION

As on the date specified in the enactment notice in respect of the Law, the DIFC law No. 8 of 2004 shall be repealed and replaced in its entirety by the Law.

Article 5 of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the repeal of previous legislation, effectively replacing it with the new law. This is a pivotal component in the legal landscape, ensuring clarity and avoiding conflicts between the previous and new legislations. Here is a breakdown and analysis of this article:



- 1. Title "Repeal of legislation": The title immediately makes it clear that this article is about the revocation or annulment of prior legislation. Repeal is a legislative mechanism used to withdraw or cancel a previously existing law or statute.
- 2. "As on the date specified in the enactment notice in respect of the Law": This initial portion of the article refers to a specific date in the enactment notice, just as mentioned in Article 4. It is on this date that the subsequent actions (i.e., the repeal and replacement) take place. By not specifying the exact date in the law but referencing the enactment notice, the law allows for flexibility and consolidates key operational details in one external document.
- 3. "the DIFC law No. 8 of 2004": This indicates the specific legislation that is being repealed. DIFC Law No. 8 of 2004 would have been the previous arbitration law in effect in the DIFC. By naming it specifically, there is no ambiguity about which legislation is being replaced.
- 4. "shall be repealed and replaced in its entirety by the Law": This statement clarifies two crucial aspects:
  - a. The DIFC Law No. 8 of 2004 is not just being amended or updated, but it is being completely annulled.
  - b. Following the repeal, the entirety of the older legislation is being replaced by the new DIFC Arbitration Law being discussed.

- 1. Repealing older legislation ensures that there is no confusion or conflict between the provisions of the older and the newer laws.
- 2. This kind of clear transition is crucial for those involved in legal proceedings, ensuring they know which law to reference and abide by.
- 3. For entities or individuals with ongoing arbitration processes, or for those considering arbitration, understanding which law is in effect is paramount. It may affect their legal rights, obligations, and the overall conduct of the arbitration process.

In summary, Article 5 of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a clear transition from an older legislative framework to a new one. It signifies progress, evolution, or adaptation in the arbitration landscape of the DIFC, ensuring that stakeholders operate under the most current and relevant legal framework.



#### 6. INTERPRETATION

#### The Schedule contains:

- (a) interpretative provisions which apply to this Law; and
- (b) a list of defined terms used in this Law.

Article 6 of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the interpretation of the Law. This article points to where one can find the provisions that assist in understanding and interpreting the provisions of the Law and where specific terms used in the Law are defined. The importance of this article lies in its role in ensuring clarity, precision, and a shared understanding of the Law's content. Let us break down the article:

- 1. Title "Interpretation": The title itself sets the context. "Interpretation" in legal terms often refers to the process of determining the meaning of words and phrases in a legal document. Given that laws can often contain specialised or technical terms, an interpretation section is vital to ensure that the language of the law is understood consistently by all who refer to it.
- 2. The Schedule as the Reference Point: The article indicates that "The Schedule" is where one should look for both interpretative provisions and definitions. This centralisation means that rather than scattering explanations and definitions throughout the Law, they are collated in one place, making it more user-friendly and efficient for readers.
- 3. Sub-clause (a) Interpretative Provisions: This sub-clause clarifies that the Schedule contains provisions that help interpret the Law. These provisions might provide context, explain how certain terms should be understood in different contexts, or set out general principles for interpreting the Law.
- 4. Sub-clause (b) List of Defined Terms: Legal documents often use terms that have specific meanings, distinct from their everyday use. By providing a list of these defined terms, the Law ensures that readers understand these terms in the manner intended by the legislators. This eliminates ambiguity and potential misunderstandings.

In essence, Article 6 provides a roadmap to understanding the DIFC Arbitration Law. By directing readers to the Schedule for interpretative provisions and definitions, it simplifies the process of grasping the Law's meaning and intent. Such a centralised approach to interpretation is practical and aids in promoting consistency in the application and understanding of the Law.



#### PART 2: SCOPE OF APPLICATION

#### 7. SCOPE OF APPLICATION OF LAW

- (1) Subject to paragraphs (2) and (3) of this Article, this Law shall apply where the Seat of the Arbitration is the DIFC.
- (2) Articles 13, 14, 15, Part 4 and the Schedule of this Law shall apply where the Seat of Arbitration is one other than the DIFC.
- (3) Article 13 shall also apply where no Seat has been designated or determined.

Article 7 of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the scope of application of the law, particularly in terms of which situations or contexts the law will apply. Understanding the scope is crucial because it delineates the jurisdictional boundaries and the situations where the DIFC Arbitration Law will be operative. Let us break down the provisions of Article 7:

- 1. Scope Based on Seat of Arbitration: Paragraph (1): This paragraph is foundational and sets out the primary scope of application. The law applies in its entirety when the "Seat of the Arbitration" is within the DIFC (Dubai International Financial Centre). The "Seat" refers to the legal jurisdiction chosen by the parties to govern the arbitration. This is a fundamental concept in arbitration because the seat determines which national arbitration law and courts have supervisory authority over the arbitration.
- 2. Exceptions Based on Seat of Arbitration Outside DIFC: Paragraph (2): This provides exceptions to the general rule mentioned in paragraph (1). Even if the Seat of the Arbitration is outside the DIFC, specific provisions of the DIFC Arbitration Law will still apply. Specifically:
  - a. Articles 13, 14, and 15
  - b. Part 4 of the law
  - c. The Schedule attached to the law
- 3. These provisions (while not specified in the text you provided) likely relate to matters of such significance or international standard that they apply even if the arbitration is seated elsewhere.
- 4. Scope When No Seat is Designated or Determined: Paragraph (3): This addresses a particular scenario when no Seat of Arbitration has been either designated by the parties or determined (perhaps by an arbitration institution or a tribunal). In such cases, only Article 13 of the DIFC Arbitration Law will apply. This signifies the critical nature of Article 13, which is so fundamental that it is applied even in the absence of a designated arbitration seat.

In summary, Article 7 establishes the jurisdictional reach of the DIFC Arbitration Law. While it primarily governs arbitrations with their seat in the DIFC, specific provisions (like Articles 13, 14, 15, Part 4, and the Schedule) have extraterritorial application. Moreover, even in the absence of a



designated seat, Article 13 stands out as applicable, suggesting its foundational importance in the framework of the DIFC Arbitration Law.



#### **PART 3: ARBITRATION**

#### **CHAPTER 1 — GENERAL PROVISIONS**

#### 8. RECEIPT OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS

Unless otherwise agreed by the parties to a dispute:

- (a) any written communication is deemed to have been received if it is delivered to the addressee personally or if it is delivered at his place of business, habitual residence or mailing address; if none of these can be found after making a reasonable inquiry, a written communication is deemed to have been received if it is sent to the addressee's last-known place of business, habitual residence or mailing address by registered letter or any other means which provides a record of the attempt to deliver it; and
- (b) the communication is deemed to have been received on the day it is so delivered.

Article 8 of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the receipt of written communications in the context of an arbitration proceeding. It sets out rules governing when and how a written communication is considered to have been "received" by a party. This is crucial because in legal and arbitration processes, the confirmation of receipt of communication can have significant implications for case timelines, deadlines, and procedural requirements. Here is a breakdown of Article 8:

- 1. Unless otherwise agreed by the parties to a dispute: This opening phrase suggests flexibility. If the parties involved in the dispute agree on a different mode or method of delivery or acknowledgment of receipt of communications, that agreed-upon method will prevail. This puts emphasis on party autonomy which is a fundamental principle in arbitration.
- 2. Sub-clause (a): Delivered to the addressee personally: This means a direct handover of the communication to the person it is intended for.
- 3. Delivered at his place of business, habitual residence, or mailing address: This extends the scope of delivery to places typically associated with the recipient, making it easier to ascertain if the communication has indeed been received.
- 4. After making a reasonable inquiry: This implies an obligation on the sender's part to make genuine efforts to locate the recipient. A simple, cursory look will not suffice; the effort must be reasonable.
- 5. Sent to the addressee's last-known place of business, habitual residence, or mailing address by registered letter or any other means which provides a record of the attempt to deliver it: Even if the addressee cannot be located after reasonable inquiry, the communication is deemed received if sent to the last known address in a manner that provides evidence of the delivery attempt. This covers the sender's responsibility, ensuring they have taken adequate steps to reach the recipient.
- 6. Sub-clause (b): This clause clarifies the timing of the deemed receipt. The day the communication is delivered (as per the methods described in sub-clause (a)) is the day it is deemed to have been received. This provision eliminates ambiguity regarding when



the communication is considered "received" for the purposes of any arbitration timelines or deadlines.

In essence, Article 8 provides clarity and certainty about when a written communication is deemed received. Such clarity is vital in arbitration proceedings where timelines are crucial, and parties need to be sure when a particular communication has been legally received. The emphasis is on ensuring that the sender makes a reasonable attempt to deliver the communication, and once they have done so in accordance with the article's stipulations, the communication is treated as received.

#### 9. WAIVER OF RIGHT TO OBJECT

A party who knows that any provision of this Law, including one from which the parties may derogate, or any requirement under the Arbitration Agreement has not been complied with and yet proceeds with the Arbitration without stating his objection to such non-compliance without undue delay or, if a time limit is provided therefor, within such period of time, shall be deemed to have waived his right to object.

Article 9 of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the "Waiver of right to object". This article addresses scenarios where a party to the arbitration may lose its right to object if certain conditions are met. Let us break down its components and analyse their implications:

- 1. Title "Waiver of right to object": The title clearly indicates that this provision deals with the relinquishment or abandonment of the right to raise objections under specific circumstances.
- 2. "A party who knows that any provision of this Law...": This section states that if a party is aware that there has been a breach or non-compliance of any part of the DIFC Arbitration Law, this provision will apply.
- 3. "...including one from which the parties may derogate": This extends the scope to include even those provisions of the law from which parties can opt-out or exclude themselves by mutual agreement.
- 4. "...or any requirement under the Arbitration Agreement has not been complied with...":
  The scope of potential breaches or non-compliances is limited just to the provisions of the DIFC Arbitration Law. It also extends to any stipulation or requirement specified in the specific arbitration agreement between the parties.
- 5. "...and yet proceeds with the Arbitration without stating his objection to such non-compliance without undue delay...": This portion sets a condition. If a party, knowing about the non-compliance, continues with the arbitration process without promptly raising an objection to the identified breach, this provision takes effect.
- 6. "...or, if a time limit is provided therefor, within such period of time...": The provision also accounts for scenarios where a specific time limit to raise objections is prescribed. In such cases, the party must raise its objection within that specified timeframe.



7. "...shall be deemed to have waived his right to object." This is the consequence or effect of the provision. If the party fails to raise objections promptly or within the stipulated timeframe (if any), they lose their right to object later. In essence, they are considered to have given up or waived that right.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. This article emphasises the importance of timely objections. In arbitration, it is critical that parties raise issues promptly to ensure efficiency and fairness.
- 2. By potentially waiving the right to object, parties are encouraged to be vigilant about compliance with both the law and their specific arbitration agreement.
- 3. It prevents parties from strategically delaying their objections or using them as an afterthought if the arbitration proceedings are going in their favour.
- 4. It upholds the principle of good faith, ensuring that parties do knowingly allow breaches to proceed and then raise them at a more opportunistic time.

In summary, Article 9 of the DIFC Arbitration Law reinforces the principles of promptness, fairness, and good faith in the arbitration process. It emphasises that parties should be vigilant about compliance and should raise any concerns in a timely manner to ensure the smooth progression of the arbitration process.

#### 10. EXTENT OF COURT INTERVENTION

In matters governed by this Law, no DIFC Court shall intervene except to the extent so provided in this Law.

Article 10 of the DIFC Arbitration Law discusses the "Extent of court intervention". This article outlines the boundary of intervention by DIFC Courts in matters that are governed by this Arbitration Law. Here is a detailed analysis:

- Title "Extent of court intervention": The title indicates that this provision will define
  the scope or limit of involvement of DIFC Courts in matters related to this Arbitration
  Law.
- 2. "In matters governed by this Law...": This initial portion establishes the context, specifying that the article is addressing situations or disputes that fall under the purview of this Arbitration Law.
- 3. "...no DIFC Court shall intervene...": This is a clear declaration, setting a strong presumption against intervention by DIFC Courts. It establishes the principle that arbitration, as a method of dispute resolution, is intended to function largely independently and without undue interference from the courts.
- 4. "...except to the extent so provided in this Law". This concluding portion qualifies the general presumption against intervention. It acknowledges that there might be specific



instances or situations where the Arbitration Law itself provides for, or permits, intervention by DIFC Courts. In other words, the law might delineate certain exceptional circumstances or roles for the court in the arbitration process.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Autonomy of Arbitration: One of the main attractions of arbitration as a dispute resolution mechanism is its relative autonomy from national courts. This provision upholds that principle by limiting court intervention.
- 2. Clarity for Parties: Parties involved in arbitration under this law can expect minimal court interference, fostering predictability and reliance on the arbitration process.
- 3. Focused Role of Courts: By allowing court intervention only as specified in the law, the provision ensures that courts play a focused and constructive role in the arbitration process, rather than serving as a regular avenue of appeal or oversight. This can lead to a more efficient dispute resolution process.
- 4. Protection Against Misuse: Limiting court intervention ensures that parties cannot frequently use the courts as a tactic to delay or disrupt the arbitration proceedings.

Limitations: While the article sets a general principle against court intervention, it would be essential to review the specific provisions of the DIFC Arbitration Law to identify the exact scenarios where court intervention is permitted. This would provide a more comprehensive understanding of the court's role in the arbitration process.

In summary, Article 10 of the DIFC Arbitration Law emphasises the independence of the arbitration process while also recognising that there could be instances where court involvement is both necessary and beneficial. The provision strives to strike a balance, ensuring the effectiveness of arbitration as an alternative dispute resolution method while preserving the rule of law and the essential supervisory role of the court in specific situations.

# 11. AUTHORITY OF THE DIFC COURT TO PERFORM FUNCTIONS OF ARBITRATION ASSISTANCE AND SUPERVISION

The functions referred to in Articles 19(3), 24(2), 34, 41, 42, 43 and 44 of this Law shall be performed by the DIFC Court, while the functions referred to in Articles 14, 17(3), 17(4), 17(5), 20(1), 21(2), 23(3) and 39(5) shall be performed by the DIFC Court, subject to any process agreed between the parties in the Arbitration Agreement.

Article 11 of the DIFC Arbitration Law clarifies the authority and specific functions of the DIFC Court in relation to arbitration assistance and supervision. Here is a detailed analysis:

1. Title — "Authority of the DIFC Court to perform functions of arbitration assistance and supervision": The title provides a clear overview of the article's focus. It outlines the specific roles and responsibilities of the DIFC Court concerning arbitration matters.



- 2. "The functions referred to in Articles...shall be performed by the DIFC Court": This section lists specific articles of the DIFC Arbitration Law, indicating that for matters addressed in these articles, the DIFC Court will perform the required functions. These functions, as referred to in Articles 19(3), 24(2), 34, 41, 42, 43, and 44, may involve actions like appointment of arbitrators, decisions on their jurisdiction, setting aside awards, among others.
- 3. "...while the functions referred to in Articles...shall be performed by the DIFC Court, subject to any process agreed between the parties in the Arbitration Agreement.": This section mentions another set of specific articles (14, 17(3), 17(4), 17(5), 20(1), 21(2), 23(3), and 39(5)) where the DIFC Court also plays a role. However, there is an added qualification for this set: the DIFC Court's role is subject to any agreement between the disputing parties in their Arbitration Agreement. In other words, if the parties have agreed to a specific process in their Arbitration Agreement that diverges from the standard process outlined in the law, that agreed-upon process takes precedence.

- 1. Clarity on Court's Role: By specifying articles of the law where the DIFC Court has authority, the provision provides clear guidance to parties on when they can expect court intervention or assistance.
- 2. Flexibility for Parties: The second part of the article emphasises the importance of party autonomy in arbitration. While the DIFC Court has specified roles, parties can agree to a different process in their Arbitration Agreement, allowing them to tailor the process to their needs or preferences.
- 3. Checks and Balances: By delineating the functions of the DIFC Court in relation to arbitration, the article ensures that there is a structured and clear mechanism for oversight and support, maintaining the integrity of the arbitration process.
- 4. Efficiency: Knowing when to approach the DIFC Court and when to rely solely on the arbitration process can help parties save time and resources.

Limitations: This article provides a framework for the DIFC Court's involvement but does specify the nature or depth of the Court's intervention in each instance. Therefore, to fully understand the Court's role, one would need to refer to the specific articles mentioned to understand the context and substance of the intervention.

In summary, Article 11 of the DIFC Arbitration Law defines the boundaries of the DIFC Court's involvement in arbitration matters, reinforcing the principle of party autonomy while ensuring that there is a robust framework for oversight, assistance, and supervision where necessary.



#### **CHAPTER 2 — ARBITRATION AGREEMENT**

#### 12. DEFINITION AND FORM OF ARBITRATION AGREEMENT

(1) An "Arbitration Agreement" is an agreement by the parties to submit to Arbitration all or certain disputes which have arisen or which may arise between them in respect of a defined legal relationship, whether contractual or not. An Arbitration Agreement may be in the form of an arbitration clause in a contract or in the form of a separate agreement.

Article 12(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a definition and understanding of what constitutes an "Arbitration Agreement" within the law's framework. Here is an in-depth analysis of the provision:

- 1. "An 'Arbitration Agreement' is an agreement by the parties...": This segment establishes the core definition of an "Arbitration Agreement It is an accord between the parties involved.
- 2. "...to submit to Arbitration all or certain disputes...": This clause clarifies the scope of the agreement. The parties may choose to submit all their disputes to arbitration or only specific ones. It offers flexibility, allowing parties to decide the extent of matters they wish to be resolved through arbitration.
- 3. "...which have arisen or which may arise between them...": The wording here highlights both retrospective and prospective scopes of the agreement. This means the Arbitration Agreement can cover disputes that have already occurred ("have arisen") and disputes that might occur in the future ("may arise"). It provides a comprehensive coverage, ensuring that parties can utilise arbitration for both existing and potential conflicts.
- 4. "...in respect of a defined legal relationship, whether contractual or not.": This segment emphasises the nature of the disputes covered by the agreement. They must relate to a "defined legal relationship This could be based on a contract, but it is essential to note the inclusion of "whether contractual or not This ensures that even non-contractual legal relationships, like certain torts or statutory obligations, can be brought under the ambit of the Arbitration Agreement if parties so decide.
- 5. "An Arbitration Agreement may be in the form of an arbitration clause in a contract or in the form of a separate agreement.": Here, the provision offers clarity on how an Arbitration Agreement can manifest. It can either be:
  - a. Embedded within a larger contract as an "arbitration clause" (commonly seen in commercial contracts where parties agree to resolve any disputes through arbitration), or
  - b. A standalone document/agreement where the primary purpose is to agree on arbitration as the dispute resolution mechanism.

#### Implications and Importance:

1. Flexibility: The article underscores the flexibility inherent in arbitration, allowing parties to decide the scope, nature, and format of their Arbitration Agreement.



- 2. Clarity: It provides a clear understanding of what qualifies as an Arbitration Agreement, ensuring that there is no ambiguity for parties or arbitrators.
- 3. Encouragement of Arbitration: By allowing arbitration to cover both contractual and non-contractual disputes, the law encourages a broader use of arbitration as a dispute resolution mechanism.

Limitations: While the article offers a clear definition, the effectiveness and enforceability of an Arbitration Agreement would depend on its drafting, adherence to legal requirements, and the willingness of parties to genuinely resolve disputes through arbitration.

In summary, Article 12(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a comprehensive definition of an "Arbitration Agreement," emphasising its flexibility and the wide range of disputes it can cover. It underscores the importance of arbitration as a versatile tool for dispute resolution, both within contractual contexts and beyond.

- (2) An Arbitration Agreement referring future disputes between the parties arising out of or in connection with:
  - (a) a contract of employment within the meaning of the Employment Law 2005; or
  - (b) a contract for the supply of goods or services, other than residential property, to a consumer made by a supplier who is a natural or legal person acting for purposes relating to his trade, business or profession, whether publicly owned or privately owned, cannot be enforced against the employee or consumer in respect of any such dispute except:
    - (i) with his written consent given after the dispute in question has arisen; or
    - (ii) where he has submitted to arbitration proceedings commended under the Arbitration Agreement, whether in respect of that dispute or any other dispute; or
    - (iii) where the DIFC Court has made an order disapplying this Article on the grounds that the DIFC Court is satisfied that it is not detrimental to the interests of the employee or consumer for the dispute in question to be referred to arbitration in pursuance of the Arbitration Agreement instead of being determined by proceedings before a Court. For the purposes of this Article, "consumer" means "any natural or legal person who is acting for purposes which are outside his trade, business or profession".

Article 12(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the limits and conditions of enforceability of Arbitration Agreements in specific types of contracts, particularly concerning contracts of employment and certain consumer contracts. Let us delve into its detailed analysis:

1. "An Arbitration Agreement referring future disputes between the parties arising out of or in connection with...": This section addresses Arbitration Agreements that refer to future disputes, highlighting the prospective nature of such agreements.



- 2. "(a) a contract of employment within the meaning of the Employment Law 2005; or (b) a contract for the supply of goods or services, other than residential property, to a consumer made by a supplier who is a natural or legal person acting for purposes relating to his trade, business or profession, whether publicly owned or privately owned...": Two specific types of agreements are spotlighted:
  - a. Employment contracts as defined by the Employment Law 2005.
  - b. Consumer contracts, particularly those for goods or services excluding residential properties. The provider in these contracts can be any entity (individual or corporation, public or private) acting in a professional capacity.
- "...cannot be enforced against the employee or consumer in respect of any such dispute except:" The provision outlines the protective nature of the law concerning employees and consumers. It sets boundaries on when an Arbitration Agreement can be enforced against these parties, ensuring they are not unduly compelled into arbitration without adequate safeguards.
- 4. "(i) with his written consent given after the dispute in question has arisen...": This condition ensures that an employee or consumer's consent to arbitration is given after the specific dispute arises, emphasising the need for informed and specific consent.
- 5. "(ii) where he has submitted to arbitration proceedings commenced under the Arbitration Agreement, whether in respect of that dispute or any other dispute...": Even if the individual did give express consent after the dispute's emergence, their participation in the arbitration proceedings implies consent.
- 6. "(iii) where the DIFC Court has made an order disapplying this Article..." The DIFC Court has the power to allow arbitration even if the other conditions are met. However, this is permissible only if the Court determines that arbitration will not be detrimental to the employee or consumer, ensuring their interests are preserved.
- 7. "For the purposes of this Article, "consumer" means "any natural or legal person who is acting for purposes which are outside his trade, business or profession.": The definition clarifies who a "consumer" is within this context. The distinction between a professional and a consumer is essential to delineate the scope of protection.

- 1. Protection: The provision safeguards employees and consumers against potential coercive or unfavourable arbitration clauses that might be embedded in contracts.
- 2. Informed Consent: By requiring written consent post-dispute, the law ensures that the weaker party (often the consumer or employee) is not blindsided by pre-existing clauses, and they have a real choice in the arbitration process.
- 3. Judicial Oversight: The provision for the DIFC Court's involvement offers a layer of protection, ensuring that the court can step in when it deems necessary for the interest of the employee or consumer.



Limitations: The provision, while protective, requires the consumer or employee to be aware of their rights and to assert them appropriately.

In summary, Article 12(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law acts as a shield for employees and consumers, ensuring that they are not forced into arbitration without their informed consent or without the oversight of the DIFC Court. It underlines the importance of protecting potentially vulnerable parties in the arbitration process.

# (3) An Arbitration Agreement shall be in writing, in accordance with the provisions of this Article 12.

Article 12(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law is straightforward but vital in its stipulation. Let us break it down:

- 1. "An Arbitration Agreement shall be in writing...": This segment underscores the formal requirement for an Arbitration Agreement: it has to be written. The emphasis on a written format ensures there is tangible evidence of the agreement, which can be referred to if disputes arise regarding its existence or content.
- 2. "...in accordance with the provisions of this Article 12.": This phrase ties the requirement of the written format to the broader guidelines and protections found in Article 12. It means the written Arbitration Agreement should conform not only to the general requirement of being in written form but also to other relevant stipulations contained within Article 12.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Clarity & Evidence: By mandating a written format, the law ensures there is a clear record of the agreement between parties, thereby reducing ambiguity and potential disputes over whether an agreement exists.
- 2. Formality: A written requirement adds formality and seriousness to the arbitration process. Parties are likely to give more thought and consideration to a written agreement than a verbal understanding.
- 3. Protection: A written document provides a level of protection to both parties. They can reference, review, and produce the agreement as evidence if needed.
- 4. Consistency: By tying the requirement to "the provisions of this Article 12", the law ensures that the written agreement meets all the necessary standards and stipulations set out in the broader Article.

#### Limitations:

1. Although a written requirement offers clarity, it might exclude potential valid arbitration agreements that might have been orally agreed upon, especially in cultures or settings where oral agreements hold significant weight.



2. This clause assumes parties are aware of their obligation to have written agreements and might not provide redress for parties who, in good faith, entered into verbal arbitration agreements.

In summary, Article 12(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law mandates the formal requirement for Arbitration Agreements to be in writing. It emphasises clarity, protection, and consistency while ensuring parties have a clear record of their accord.

(4) An Arbitration Agreement is in writing if its content is recorded in any form, whether or not the Arbitration Agreement or contract has been concluded by conduct or by other means.

Article 12(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides clarity and broadens the understanding of the term "in writing" in the context of an Arbitration Agreement. Let us analyse its key aspects:

- 1. "An Arbitration Agreement is in writing if its content is recorded in any form...":
  - a. This segment expands the traditional understanding of "in writing It suggests that as long as the content of the agreement is recorded in a manner that it can be retrieved and understood later, it qualifies as being "in writing".
  - b. This could encompass various formats, including electronic documents, digital recordings, emails, or any other medium where the agreement's content is stored.
- 2. "...whether or not the Arbitration Agreement or contract has been concluded by conduct or by other means.":
  - a. This phrase emphasises that the manner in which the agreement or contract was initially formed or concluded does impact its classification as "in writing Even if the initial agreement was made verbally or through implicit conduct, as long as it is subsequently recorded in some retrievable form, it is considered "in writing".
  - b. It recognises the evolving ways in which agreements can be reached, such as through electronic communications, verbal agreements followed by written confirmations, or even implicit actions that are then documented.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Flexibility: This provision offers flexibility in recognising various forms of recording, accommodating modern methods of communication and documentation.
- 2. Adaptability: By acknowledging that agreements can be concluded by conduct or other means, the law adapts to real-world scenarios where not all agreements are inked in a traditional manner.
- 3. Protection & Clarity: Despite the flexibility, the emphasis remains on the need for a retrievable record, ensuring both parties have a reference point in case of disputes.



4. Modernisation: This provision demonstrates the law's responsiveness to modern contractual practices, where digital communications, implied agreements, and unconventional documentation methods have become commonplace.

#### Limitations:

- 1. The broader definition might necessitate parties to be more diligent in their communications and actions, ensuring they do not unintentionally create binding arbitration agreements.
- 2. There might be potential disputes over what constitutes a "retrievable form," especially with evolving technology and communication methods.

In summary, Article 12(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law modernises and expands the understanding of what constitutes an agreement "in writing It acknowledges various means of recording and concluding agreements, ensuring the law remains adaptable and relevant to contemporary practices while preserving clarity and protection for the involved parties.

(5) The requirement that an Arbitration Agreement be in writing is met by an electronic communication if the information contained therein is accessible so as to be useable for subsequent reference; "electronic communication" means any communication that the parties make by means of data messages; "data message" means information generated, sent, received or stored by electronic, magnetic, optical or similar means, including, but not limited to, electronic data interchange (EDI), electronic mail, telegram, telex or telecopy.

Article 12(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides specifics on the medium of the written arbitration agreement, especially in the context of electronic communication. It seeks to modernise and adapt the legal framework to the digital age. Let us break down its components:

- 1. "The requirement that an Arbitration Agreement be in writing is met by an electronic communication if the information contained therein is accessible so as to be useable for subsequent reference...":
  - a. This segment clearly recognises electronic communication as a valid form for an Arbitration Agreement.
  - b. The provision places emphasis on accessibility and usability for future reference. The core idea is that as long as the content of the agreement can be reliably retrieved and referred to later, the medium (in this case, electronic) is immaterial.
- 2. "electronic communication" means any communication that the parties make by means of data messages...": The term "electronic communication" is broadened to include any form of communication that relies on "data messages This caters to the myriad ways technology is used for communication in today's world.
- 3. "data message" means information generated, sent, received or stored by electronic, magnetic, optical or similar means...": This definition is quite expansive. By including



various technologies like electronic, magnetic, and optical means, the law acknowledges a wide spectrum of communication technologies.

4. "...including, but not limited to, electronic data interchange (EDI), electronic mail, telegram, telex or telecopy.": The law lists specific examples of data messages for clarity. However, the use of the phrase "but not limited to" ensures that as new technologies emerge, they can potentially be encompassed within this definition without requiring an amendment to the law.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Modernisation: The provision is forward-looking and recognises the evolving nature of communication. By including electronic and other digital means, it modernises the legal framework to align with current business practices.
- 2. Flexibility: The expansive definitions ensure that various electronic communication methods, both current and potentially future ones, are accommodated within the legal framework.
- 3. Protection & Clarity: Despite the flexibility, the emphasis on "accessible so as to be useable for subsequent reference" ensures there is always a reliable record of the agreement.
- 4. Inclusivity: By listing various technologies and adding the phrase "or similar means," the law becomes inclusive, potentially accommodating future technological advancements.

Limitations: The broad nature of the definitions might lead to potential disputes over what precisely constitutes an "electronic communication" or a "data message" in edge cases.

In summary, Article 12(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law recognises and adapts to the digital age by affirming the validity of electronic communications for arbitration agreements. It emphasises the need for clarity, retrievability, and future adaptability while protecting the core tenets of having a reliable record of the agreement.

(6) Furthermore, an Arbitration Agreement is in writing if it is contained in an exchange of statements of claim and defence in which the existence of an agreement is alleged by one party and not denied by the other.

Article 12(6) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a nuanced understanding of how an arbitration agreement can be deemed "in writing" based on the conduct and communications between parties during disputes. Let us dissect its provisions and implications:

1. "an Arbitration Agreement is in writing if it is contained in an exchange of statements of claim and defence...": The premise here is the acknowledgment that not all arbitration agreements may exist as standalone documents. Sometimes, the existence and the terms of such an agreement can be gleaned from other documents, like statements of claim and defence, which are exchanged during the dispute resolution process.



- 2. "...in which the existence of an agreement is alleged by one party and not denied by the other.":
  - a. This clause sets a critical condition. If one party alleges the existence of an arbitration agreement in their claim or defence and the other party does expressly deny this claim, then the law presumes the existence of a valid arbitration agreement.
  - b. It is a reflection of the principle of estoppel, where a party cannot deny or argue against a claim or fact that they previously acknowledged or accepted.

- 1. Acknowledgment through Conduct: This provision recognises that consent to arbitration can sometimes be discerned not just through explicit contracts but also from the way parties behave and communicate during a dispute.
- 2. Efficiency: By acknowledging the existence of an arbitration agreement through the statements of claim and defence, the process can move forward without the need to find or produce a standalone arbitration agreement. This streamlines the dispute resolution process.
- 3. Protection: This provision protects parties that believe they have an arbitration agreement in place based on past interactions, even if no standalone document evidences this. If the other party does not deny the existence of such an agreement when it is claimed, they cannot later argue its absence.
- 4. Clarity & Fairness: The provision ensures that parties cannot opportunistically accept or deny the existence of an arbitration agreement based on the dynamics of a particular case. If you do deny its existence when claimed, you are held to it.

#### Limitations:

- 1. Reliance on Conduct: While this provision streamlines some processes, it also introduces complexities as parties might dispute over nuances of communications and what precisely constitutes a "denial" of the agreement's existence.
- 2. Ambiguity: There may be situations where a party does explicitly deny the existence of an arbitration agreement but raises concerns or issues that might indirectly challenge its validity. Determining whether these concerns amount to a denial could be contentious.

In conclusion, Article 12(6) of the DIFC Arbitration Law extends the understanding of "in writing" to encompass situations where the existence of an arbitration agreement is inferred from the conduct and communications of disputing parties. It is a practical provision ensuring that parties are held accountable based on their behaviour and communications, preventing them from opportunistically challenging or endorsing the existence of an arbitration agreement.



(7) The reference in a contract to any document containing an arbitration clause constitutes an Arbitration Agreement in writing, provided that the reference is such as to make that clause part of the contract.

Article 12(7) of the DIFC Arbitration Law delves into the incorporation of arbitration clauses by reference, a common practice in commercial contracts. Let us break down this provision and understand its implications:

- 1. "The reference in a contract to any document containing an arbitration clause...": This segment recognises that an arbitration clause might not always be directly embedded within the main body of a contract. Instead, it could be part of another document (e.g., general terms and conditions, a separate policy, an industry standard, etc.) which the primary contract refers to.
- 2. "...constitutes an Arbitration Agreement in writing...": Here, the law clarifies that even if the arbitration clause is directly in the contract but is in a referred document, it is still deemed a valid written arbitration agreement. This broadens the understanding of what "in writing" entails.
- 3. "...provided that the reference is such as to make that clause part of the contract.": This is a crucial qualifier. Simply mentioning another document is enough. The manner in which the primary contract refers to that other document should be clear enough to effectively incorporate the arbitration clause from that document into the main contract. This ensures clarity and avoids ambiguity.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Flexibility in Contract Drafting: Recognising the incorporation by reference allows for more streamlined contracts. Instead of having to replicate lengthy terms or clauses (like arbitration clauses) in every new contract, parties can simply refer to a standard document containing such terms.
- 2. Clarity in Enforcement: By specifying that the reference must be clear enough to incorporate the clause, the law avoids potential disputes about whether the parties genuinely intended to include an arbitration clause in their agreement.
- 3. Consistency: This provision allows entities to maintain consistent terms (like arbitration clauses) across multiple contracts without having to reproduce the entire clause each time.
- 4. Economical and Efficient: Incorporation by reference can reduce the length and complexity of contracts, making them more accessible and easier to navigate.

#### Limitations:

1. Ambiguity Risks: The primary risk with incorporation by reference is the potential for ambiguity. If the reference to the external document is vague or unclear, it might lead to disputes about whether the arbitration clause is genuinely part of the contract.



2. Accessibility Issues: If the referred document is not readily available to all parties, there might be claims of unawareness of the terms, especially the arbitration clause.

In summary, Article 12(7) of the DIFC Arbitration Law recognises the incorporation of arbitration clauses by reference in contracts. While this provides flexibility and efficiency in contract drafting, it also mandates clarity in the reference to ensure that the arbitration clause is unequivocally part of the contract.

#### 13. ARBITRATION AGREEMENT AND SUBSTANTIVE CLAIM BEFORE A COURT

(1) If an action is brought before the DIFC Court in a matter which is the subject of an Arbitration Agreement, the DIFC Court shall, if a party so requests not later than when submitting his first statement on the substance of the dispute, dismiss or stay such action unless it finds that the Arbitration Agreement is null and void, inoperative or incapable of being performed.

Article 13(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the interaction between the DIFC Court and arbitration, specifically regarding when a matter that's subject to an Arbitration Agreement is brought before the DIFC Court. Here is an in-depth analysis:

- 1. "If an action is brought before the DIFC Court in a matter which is the subject of an Arbitration Agreement...": The scenario contemplated is where a dispute, which the parties had previously agreed to resolve through arbitration, is instead taken to the DIFC Court.
- 2. "...the DIFC Court shall, if a party so requests not later than when submitting his first statement on the substance of the dispute...": A key timeframe is specified. For the DIFC Court to consider staying or dismissing the action in favour of arbitration, one of the parties must raise the existence of the Arbitration Agreement relatively early in the court proceedings, specifically, no later than when they submit their first substantive statement.
- "...dismiss or stay such action...": If a valid Arbitration Agreement is identified and timely raised, the DIFC Court has the discretion to either outright dismiss the action or stay (pause) it. If it is dismissed, the matter ends at the DIFC Court. If it is stayed, it might be revived later if, for instance, the arbitration does proceed.
- 4. "...unless it finds that the Arbitration Agreement is null and void, inoperative or incapable of being performed.":
  - a. There are exceptions. Even if an Arbitration Agreement exists and is pointed out in time, the DIFC Court may continue to handle the dispute if it determines that the Arbitration Agreement is:
    - i. Null and void: Essentially meaning it is not valid from the outset.
    - ii. Inoperative: This could be due to various reasons like the arbitration forum specified does exist anymore.



iii. Incapable of being performed: Practical issues might prevent the arbitration from occurring, e.g., the arbitration process might be impractical or impossible due to unforeseen circumstances.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Respect for Parties' Autonomy: The provision underscores the principle that if parties have mutually agreed to resolve disputes through arbitration, that agreement should be honoured, and courts should defer to arbitration.
- 2. Judicial Efficiency: It prevents the court from being burdened with cases that were meant to be resolved through arbitration.
- 3. Preservation of Rights: While the rule prioritises arbitration, it also provides safeguards. If the Arbitration Agreement is invalid or impractical, the court can step in.
- 4. Encouragement of Arbitration: This provision incentivises parties to stick to their agreement of resolving disputes through arbitration as opposed to rushing to court.

#### Limitations:

- 1. Timeliness: The provision is strict about the timeframe. If a party does raise the existence of the Arbitration Agreement when submitting their first substantive statement, they may lose the chance to enforce it.
- 2. Ambiguities: Terms like "inoperative" or "incapable of being performed" might lead to disputes over their interpretation and applicability.

In conclusion, Article 13(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law reinforces the principle that when parties agree to arbitrate, courts should respect this agreement and avoid intervening unless there is a compelling reason. It is designed to uphold parties' autonomy in choosing their preferred dispute resolution mechanism while ensuring that genuine barriers to arbitration are recognised.

(2) Where an action referred to in paragraph (1) of this Article has been brought, arbitral proceedings may nevertheless be commenced or continued, and an award may be made, while the issue is pending before the DIFC Court.

Article 13(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law further elaborates on the situation where a matter subject to an Arbitration Agreement is brought before the DIFC Court. Let us break down the provisions and their implications:

- 1. "Where an action referred to in paragraph (1) of this Article has been brought...": This begins by referencing the situation described in Article 13(1): a scenario where a matter that's covered by an Arbitration Agreement is presented to the DIFC Court.
- 2. "...arbitral proceedings may nevertheless be commenced or continued...": Despite the ongoing court proceedings, the arbitration process is required to be paused. Parties can either start the arbitration or, if it is already begun, they can continue with it.



- 3. "...and an award may be made...": The arbitrators can even go as far as to make a final decision (an "award" in arbitration terminology) concerning the dispute, despite the pending court action.
- 4. "...while the issue is pending before the DIFC Court.": This underlines the fact that the arbitration can progress irrespective of the ongoing court proceedings.

- 1. Parallel Proceedings: This provision acknowledges the possibility of concurrent processes, meaning a dispute can be under consideration at both the DIFC Court and in arbitration simultaneously.
- 2. Autonomy of Arbitration: By allowing arbitration to proceed without waiting for the court's decision regarding the validity or applicability of the Arbitration Agreement, the provision emphasises the autonomy and independence of the arbitration process.
- 3. Efficiency: The rule ensures that potential delays in the court process do hold up the arbitration. This can be crucial given that one of the attractions of arbitration is its potential for a quicker resolution compared to court litigation.
- 4. Strategic Implications for Parties: Parties might commence or continue arbitration knowing that even if they are challenging the Arbitration Agreement in court, they are forfeiting their positions in the arbitration. It might also be a tactic to put pressure on the opposing party.

#### Limitations and Challenges:

- 1. Potential for Inconsistencies: Since both the court and arbitration can make decisions on the same issue, there is a risk of conflicting outcomes.
- 2. Increased Costs: Engaging in parallel proceedings can be expensive. Parties might end up paying for both litigation and arbitration costs.

Complexity: Handling two sets of proceedings can be complicated and demanding, especially if they overlap significantly.

In summary, Article 13(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law caters to the potential overlap between court and arbitration proceedings, emphasising the separateness and autonomy of the arbitration process. While this allows for flexibility and can serve strategic interests, it might also introduce complexities and raise costs for the involved parties.



#### 14. CONFIDENTIALITY

Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, all information relating to the arbitral proceedings shall be kept confidential, except where disclosure is required by an order of the DIFC Court.

Article 14 of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the confidentiality of arbitral proceedings. Let us dissect the provisions and discuss their implications:

- 1. "Unless otherwise agreed by the parties...": This means that the default rule of confidentiality can be altered or waived if the parties to the arbitration mutually decide on another arrangement.
- 2. "...all information relating to the arbitral proceedings...": This is broad in its scope. "All information" could encompass documents, evidence, testimonies, the arbitral award, and possibly more, as long as it relates to the arbitration.
- 3. "...shall be kept confidential...": This establishes a duty for the parties, arbitrators, and possibly other participants like witnesses or experts (depending on the rules governing the arbitration) to not disclose information related to the arbitration.
- 4. "...except where disclosure is required by an order of the DIFC Court.": This is an exception to the rule of confidentiality. If the DIFC Court orders the disclosure of some or all details of the arbitration, that order supersedes the confidentiality duty.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Preservation of Privacy: One of the hallmarks of arbitration is its private nature, distinct from public court litigation. This article underscores that by default, the matters discussed and determined in arbitration remain confidential.
- 2. Encouragement to Use Arbitration: By ensuring confidentiality, the law may make arbitration more appealing to parties who are concerned about sensitive or proprietary information being disclosed publicly.
- 3. Flexibility: The provision allows parties to change the default rule if they so desire. This means they could potentially agree to a more open arbitration process if it suits their purposes.
- 4. Protection against Arbitrary Disclosure: By permitting disclosures only when ordered by the DIFC Court, the law prevents arbitrary breaches of confidentiality and ensures that any decision to disclose is backed by legal authority.

#### Potential Challenges and Limitations:

- 1. Defining "Information": The term "all information" is broad. Parties might dispute what exactly falls within this purview, especially if there is any ambiguity.
- 2. Managing External Communications: Parties may need to interact with third parties who are bound by the confidentiality agreement (e.g., potential expert witnesses). Managing these interactions without breaching confidentiality might be challenging.



3. Balancing Transparency and Confidentiality: In certain situations, especially when the public interest is at stake, the strict confidentiality of arbitration might be criticised for lacking transparency.

In summary, Article 14 of the DIFC Arbitration Law emphasises the confidential nature of arbitration while allowing for flexibility in parties' agreements and ensuring the supremacy of the DIFC Court's decisions regarding disclosure. It seeks to strike a balance between the benefits of private dispute resolution and the demands of justice and public interest.

#### 15. ARBITRATION AGREEMENT AND INTERIM MEASURES BY COURT

It is not incompatible with an Arbitration Agreement for a party to request, before or during arbitral proceedings, from a Court an interim measure of protection and for a Court to grant such measure.

Article 15 of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the relationship between an arbitration agreement and a party's right to seek interim measures from a court. Let us break down the provisions and discuss their implications:

- 1. "It is not incompatible with an Arbitration Agreement...": This means that even if parties have agreed to resolve their disputes through arbitration, seeking interim measures from a court does violate or contradict that agreement.
- 2. "...for a party to request, before or during arbitral proceedings...": This specifies the time frame in which a party can approach the court for interim measures. It could be before the actual arbitration proceedings have started or during the course of those proceedings.
- 3. "...from a Court an interim measure of protection...": An "interim measure of protection" typically refers to temporary measures ordered by a court to protect the rights of a party until the final resolution of the dispute. Examples might include injunctions, asset freezes, or orders preserving evidence.
- 4. "...and for a Court to grant such measure.": This confirms the court's authority to grant these interim measures even when an arbitration agreement is in place.

#### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Protection of Rights: The provision ensures that parties in an arbitration can seek immediate protection from a court if there is an urgent necessity, such as a risk of irreparable harm or the destruction of evidence.
- 2. Encouragement to Use Arbitration: Knowing that they can still approach the courts for urgent interim measures might make parties more willing to choose arbitration as their primary mode of dispute resolution.
- 3. Balancing Jurisdictions: This article effectively balances the jurisdiction of arbitral tribunals and courts. While the core dispute might be resolved by an arbitral tribunal,



courts retain their authority to step in when immediate protective measures are necessary.

4. Flexibility and Strategy: Parties in a dispute have the strategic option to approach courts for swift relief even as they pursue their main claims in arbitration.

#### Potential Challenges and Limitations:

- 1. Overlapping Jurisdiction: There is potential for overlapping jurisdiction if both the arbitral tribunal and the court are approached for similar interim measures. This can lead to complications or contradictory decisions.
- 2. Delays: While courts can offer swift interim relief in many cases, court proceedings can sometimes be slower than arbitral proceedings. There is a risk that by the time a court decides on an interim measure, the arbitral tribunal might have made significant progress or even issued its award.
- 3. Costs: Approaching both an arbitral tribunal and a court might escalate costs for the parties.

In summary, Article 15 of the DIFC Arbitration Law allows parties to an arbitration agreement to also seek and obtain interim measures from a court without contradicting the arbitration agreement. This ensures protection of parties' rights and offers them a balanced mechanism for both swift interim relief and comprehensive dispute resolution through arbitration.



#### **CHAPTER 3 — COMPOSITION OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL**

### 16. NUMBER OF ARBITRATORS

(1) The parties are free to determine the number of arbitrators provided that it is an odd number.

Article 16(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law touches upon the autonomy parties have in determining the composition of their arbitral tribunal, with one restriction related to the number of arbitrators. Here is an analysis:

- 1. "The parties are free to determine...": The provision starts by emphasising the autonomy and flexibility afforded to the parties in the arbitration process. It respects the principle that arbitration, as a private method of dispute resolution, should allow parties to have significant input into the process.
- 2. "...the number of arbitrators...": The choice of the number of arbitrators can be essential for various reasons: a sole arbitrator might be preferred for a quicker or less expensive process, while multiple arbitrators can provide a broader range of expertise and perspective.
- "...provided that it is an odd number.": This is the only limitation imposed. The insistence on an odd number is practical it ensures that there will not be a tie in decision-making, which is particularly crucial when an arbitral panel is making determinations. An even number of arbitrators could result in deadlock situations where there is no majority opinion, thereby potentially complicating or delaying the resolution of the dispute.

## Implications and Importance:

- 1. Autonomy and Flexibility: The provision underscores the importance of allowing parties to tailor the arbitration process to their needs and preferences.
- 2. Practicality: By mandating an odd number of arbitrators, the law ensures the efficient functioning of the arbitral panel, avoiding potential stalemates in decision-making.
- 3. Confidence in the Process: Knowing they have a say in determining the number of arbitrators might increase parties' confidence in the arbitration process.

#### Potential Considerations:

- Complexity of the Matter: The nature and complexity of the dispute might influence the number of arbitrators. For example, technically complex matters or those involving various jurisdictions might benefit from a three-arbitrator tribunal, each bringing their expertise.
- Cost and Time: More arbitrators generally mean higher costs and potentially a longer duration for the arbitration, given the coordination and deliberation among multiple individuals.



3. Potential for Deadlock Avoided: The insistence on an odd number directly addresses and eliminates the risk of decision-making deadlocks.

In conclusion, Article 16(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law respects the autonomy of parties in the arbitration process by allowing them to decide the number of arbitrators. However, to ensure the efficiency and practicality of the process, it mandates an odd number to prevent decision-making stalemates. This strikes a balance between flexibility and functionality in the arbitral process.

### (2) If there is no such determination, the number of arbitrators shall be one.

Article 16(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the default number of arbitrators in the event the parties do not make a specific determination. Here is an analysis:

- 1. "If there is no such determination...": This clause deals with situations where parties to an arbitration agreement have either overlooked or intentionally chosen not to specify the number of arbitrators in their agreement. It is a contingency provision to ensure clarity in circumstances where the agreement is silent on this point.
- 2. "...the number of arbitrators shall be one.": In the absence of any determination by the parties, the law defaults to a sole arbitrator. This simplifies the arbitration process and can result in quicker and potentially less expensive proceedings.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Simplicity: The default to a single arbitrator streamlines the arbitration process. It eliminates the need for each party to nominate an arbitrator and those arbitrators to then select a third, which is the usual practice when there is a three-member tribunal.
- 2. Cost-Efficiency: Arbitrations with a sole arbitrator can be less expensive than those with multiple arbitrators since there are fewer professionals to compensate and potentially fewer logistical considerations.
- 3. Time-Efficiency: With only one arbitrator, the decision-making process can be quicker, and there is no need for deliberations among multiple arbitrators.
- 4. Certainty and Predictability: This provision provides a clear path forward in the absence of a specified number of arbitrators, ensuring that disputes can proceed to arbitration without unnecessary delays over procedural uncertainties.

### **Potential Considerations:**

- 1. Expertise and Bias Concerns: One potential drawback of having a sole arbitrator is that all the decision-making power rests with one individual. This can raise concerns about expertise (if the dispute requires specialised knowledge) and potential bias (given there is no counterbalance as would be the case with a three-member tribunal).
- 2. Parties' Intentions and Expectations: If parties deliberately left out the number of arbitrators from their agreement, expecting a panel rather than a sole arbitrator, they



might be surprised by this provision. It underscores the importance of being explicit in arbitration agreements.

In conclusion, Article 16(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes a clear default mechanism that appoints a sole arbitrator when parties have determined the number in their agreement. This approach emphasises simplicity, cost-efficiency, and time-effectiveness, while also providing clarity and predictability in the arbitral process. However, parties should always be explicit about their preferences in the arbitration agreement to avoid any unintended outcomes.

#### 17. APPOINTMENT OF ARBITRATORS

(1) No person shall be precluded by reason of his nationality from acting as an arbitrator, unless otherwise agreed by the parties.

Article 17(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law speaks to the eligibility of individuals to act as arbitrators based on their nationality. Here is an analysis:

- 1. "No person shall be precluded by reason of his nationality...": The law starts with a presumption of non-discrimination. It indicates that nationality should not be a barrier or obstacle when considering someone's suitability or eligibility to act as an arbitrator.
- 2. "...unless otherwise agreed by the parties.": While the principle of non-discrimination based on nationality is established, parties to an arbitration agreement have the autonomy to specify otherwise. This means parties can mutually agree to restrict or specify the nationality of arbitrators if they wish.

## Implications and Importance:

- 1. Promotes Diversity: By default, the law promotes a diverse pool of arbitrators and does not favour any specific nationality. This can lead to a broader range of experiences and perspectives in arbitration.
- 2. Party Autonomy: The provision respects the principle of party autonomy, which is fundamental in arbitration. Parties are still free to set their criteria, including nationality restrictions if they feel it is necessary for their specific circumstances.
- 3. Fosters International Nature: Given the international nature of the DIFC and its positioning as a global arbitration hub, this provision ensures that nationality does act as a barrier, making it more inclusive and appealing for international disputes.
- 4. Avoids Bias: Removing nationality as a barrier reduces the likelihood of potential biases that can arise from having arbitrators from specific regions, especially if the dispute has elements that touch upon or are influenced by geopolitical considerations.

## **Potential Considerations:**

1. Strategic Arbitrator Selection: While not discriminatory, parties may want to select arbitrators from certain jurisdictions due to their familiarity with the legal culture,



systems, or specific laws of those jurisdictions. This clause allows for such strategic considerations.

2. Cultural or Jurisdictional Concerns: Parties might sometimes prefer arbitrators of a specific nationality due to shared cultural, legal, or business understandings. The provision respects such preferences by allowing parties to make exceptions.

In conclusion, Article 17(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law emphasises non-discrimination based on nationality while also respecting the autonomy of parties to make exceptions based on their preferences or strategic considerations. This approach seeks to balance inclusivity and diversity with the specific needs and choices of the disputing parties, embodying the principles of fairness and party autonomy that are foundational in arbitration.

(2) The parties are free to agree on a procedure for appointing the arbitrator or arbitrators, subject to the provisions of paragraphs (4) and (5) of this Article.

Article 17(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the process of selecting arbitrators by the parties involved in an arbitration agreement. Here is a detailed analysis:

- 1. "The parties are free to agree on a procedure for appointing the arbitrator or arbitrators...": At its core, this provision underscores the principle of party autonomy, a foundational tenet of arbitration. It allows the parties to an arbitration to decide upon and agree to a particular method or procedure they wish to employ for the appointment of the arbitrator(s).
- 2. "...subject to the provisions of paragraphs (4) and (5) of this Article.": While parties are granted significant latitude in determining the appointment procedure, the autonomy is not without boundaries. The procedure they agree upon must be in compliance with the guidelines and stipulations contained within paragraphs (4) and (5) of the same Article. This introduces checks and balances ensuring the process remains fair, transparent, and impartial.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Flexibility: Offering parties the freedom to establish their procedure for the appointment of arbitrators provides flexibility, ensuring that the process aligns with their preferences, the nature of their dispute, or their cultural or business norms.
- 2. Efficiency: When parties have the autonomy to establish a process they both agree upon, it can potentially expedite the arbitration process, as there is a mutual understanding and acceptance of the procedure from the outset.
- 3. Preserving Fairness and Integrity: By subjecting the party-agreed procedure to the provisions of paragraphs (4) and (5), the law ensures that the arbitration process remains above-board and that fundamental principles of fairness and integrity are compromised.



#### **Potential Considerations:**

- 1. Scope for Biases: While autonomy in the appointment process can expedite matters, there might be concerns about potential biases if one party has a disproportionate influence over the selection process. The stipulations in paragraphs (4) and (5) likely address such concerns.
- 2. Need for Clarity: Parties must be clear about their chosen procedure to avoid potential disagreements or challenges at later stages of the arbitration process.

In conclusion, Article 17(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law celebrates and protects party autonomy in the arbitrator appointment process while ensuring the integrity of the process is maintained. It balances the need for flexibility and efficiency with the requirements of fairness and transparency, illustrating the law's commitment to a just and effective arbitration process.

# (3) If and to the extent that there is no agreement,

- (a) in an Arbitration with three arbitrators, each party shall appoint one arbitrator, and the two arbitrators thus appointed shall appoint the third arbitrator; if a party fails to appoint an arbitrator within thirty days of receipt of a request to do so from the other party, or if the two arbitrators fail to agree on the third arbitrator within thirty days of their appointment, the appointment shall be made, upon request of a party, by the DIFC Court of First Instance; or
- (b) in an Arbitration with a sole arbitrator, if the parties do not agree on the arbitrator within thirty days of one party requesting the other to do so, he shall be appointed by the DIFC Court of First Instance on the request of either party;
- (c) where the Arbitration Agreement entitles each party to nominate an arbitrator, the parties to the dispute number more than two and such parties have not all agreed in writing that the parties in dispute represent two separate sides for the formation of the Arbitral Tribunal as claimant and respondent respectively, the DIFC Court of First Instance shall appoint the Arbitral Tribunal without regard to any party's nomination;
- (d) in such circumstances as set out at paragraph © of this Article, the Arbitration Agreement shall be treated for all purposes as a written agreement by the parties for the appointment of the Arbitral Tribunal by the DIFC Court of First Instance.

Article 17(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law lays down the procedures for the appointment of arbitrators when there is no explicit agreement between the parties regarding this appointment process. Here is a detailed analysis:

- 1. "If and to the extent that there is no agreement...": This sets the context for the situations covered by the article, namely when parties have specified a procedure for appointing arbitrators.
- 2. "(a) in an Arbitration with three arbitrators...": Each party appoints one arbitrator, and the two chosen arbitrators will then appoint the third. If a party does appoint within 30



days, or if the two arbitrators cannot agree on the third within 30 days, the DIFC Court of First Instance will make the appointment upon a party's request.

- 3. "(b) in an Arbitration with a sole arbitrator...": If the parties cannot agree on the sole arbitrator within 30 days of a request, the DIFC Court of First Instance will make the appointment upon either party's request.
- 4. "(c) where the Arbitration Agreement entitles each party to nominate an arbitrator...": If there are more than two disputing parties and they have agreed in writing that they represent two distinct sides (i.e., claimant and respondent), the DIFC Court of First Instance will appoint the entire Arbitral Tribunal without regard to any party's nomination.
- 5. "(d) in such circumstances as set out at paragraph (c) of this Article...": It clarifies that if situations like the one described in paragraph (c) occur, the arbitration agreement is considered a written agreement that allows the DIFC Court of First Instance to appoint the Arbitral Tribunal.

## Implications and Importance:

- 1. Standardised Procedure: This provision creates a structured and standardised mechanism for the appointment of arbitrators, ensuring that arbitration proceedings can commence even in the absence of an agreement on the appointment process.
- 2. Timeliness: The provision emphasises the importance of time, setting 30-day periods for several steps to ensure timely progression of the arbitration process.
- 3. Role of DIFC Court of First Instance: This provision underscores the significant role played by the DIFC Court of First Instance in situations where parties fail to make arbitrator appointments. This ensures an independent and neutral appointment process when parties cannot agree.
- 4. Complex Disputes with Multiple Parties: The provision also addresses the complexity arising from multi-party disputes, ensuring that the arbitration process remains efficient and fair in such scenarios.

#### **Potential Considerations:**

- 1. Efficiency vs. Autonomy: While the provision ensures that arbitration proceedings can commence in a timely manner, it might sometimes compromise the parties' autonomy to choose their preferred arbitrators.
- 2. Importance of Clarity in Arbitration Agreements: This provision indirectly highlights the importance of having clear terms in the arbitration agreement. Clear stipulations about the arbitrator appointment process can avoid the need for court intervention.

In conclusion, Article 17(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a structured framework for the appointment of arbitrators, ensuring the arbitration process can move forward even if parties do have a pre-agreed procedure. It emphasises timely progression, neutrality, and fairness, especially in



complex multi-party disputes, and underscores the pivotal role of the DIFC Court of First Instance in ensuring these principles are upheld.

- (4) Where, under an appointment procedure agreed upon by the parties,
  - (a) a party fails to act as required under such procedure; or
  - (b) the parties, or two arbitrators, fail to reach an agreement expected of them under such procedure; or
  - (c) a third party, including an arbitral institution, fails to perform any function entrusted to it under such procedure;

any party may request the DIFC Court of First Instance to take the necessary measure, unless the agreement on the appointment procedure provides any other means for securing the appointment.

Article 17(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the circumstances under which the DIFC Court of First Instance may intervene in the arbitrator appointment process, especially when parties have previously agreed upon a specific appointment procedure. Here is a detailed analysis:

- 1. "Where, under an appointment procedure agreed upon by the parties...": This introduction sets the context by referring to situations where the parties have an existing agreed-upon procedure for the appointment of arbitrators.
- 2. "(a) a party fails to act as required under such procedure...": If one party does not fulfil its obligations or follow the agreed-upon procedure, this is a trigger for potential court intervention.
- 3. "(b) the parties, or two arbitrators, fail to reach an agreement expected of them under such procedure...": If the parties or their appointed arbitrators cannot agree as expected, according to the previously agreed procedure, this too can lead to court intervention.
- 4. "(c) a third party, including an arbitral institution, fails to perform any function entrusted to it under such procedure...": If an external entity or institution, entrusted with a role in the arbitrator appointment process, fails in its duties, the court can step in.
- 5. "...any party may request the DIFC Court of First Instance to take the necessary measure...": When any of the aforementioned scenarios occur, any involved party can approach the DIFC Court of First Instance for intervention.
- 6. "...unless the agreement on the appointment procedure provides any other means for securing the appointment.": However, if the parties' agreed procedure provides an alternative remedy or mechanism for resolving such issues, the court's intervention might not be necessary.



### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Balancing Autonomy and Oversight: While arbitration is based on the principle of party autonomy, this provision ensures that when parties cannot follow or implement their chosen processes, an external authority (i.e., the DIFC Court of First Instance) can ensure the arbitration process continues.
- 2. Role of DIFC Court of First Instance: This provision reaffirms the supervisory role of the DIFC Court, ensuring that even in situations with agreed procedures, there is an avenue for dispute resolution related to the appointment process.
- 3. Flexibility: The provision allows for intervention but also respects alternative remedies if the parties' agreement specifies them.

#### **Potential Considerations:**

- 1. Efficiency vs. Autonomy: This provision provides a mechanism for timely progression in the arbitration process. However, parties must be aware that not following their own agreed-upon procedures could lead to court intervention, which might be viewed as a limitation on their autonomy.
- 2. Clear Agreements: Parties should be encouraged to draft clear and comprehensive appointment procedures to minimise potential disputes and avoid unnecessary court interventions.

In conclusion, Article 17(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law offers a safeguard mechanism, ensuring that arbitration proceedings are not stymied by disputes or failures in the arbitrator appointment process, even when parties have pre-agreed procedures. It underscores the importance of the DIFC Court of First Instance as an oversight body in the arbitration process while still respecting party autonomy and agreed-upon procedures.

(5) A decision on a matter entrusted by paragraph (3) or (4) of this Article to the DIFC Court of First Instance shall not be subject to appeal. The DIFC Court of First Instance, in appointing an arbitrator, shall have due regard to any qualifications required of the arbitrator by the agreement of the parties and to such considerations as are likely to secure the appointment of an independent and impartial arbitrator and, in the case of a sole or third arbitrator, shall also take into account as well the advisability of appointing an arbitrator of a nationality other than that of any party.

Article 17(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law discusses the decisions made by the DIFC Court of First Instance when tasked with matters related to arbitrator appointment, as mentioned in paragraphs (3) or (4) of the same Article. Here is a detailed analysis:

1. "A decision on a matter entrusted by paragraph (3) or (4) of this Article to the DIFC Court of First Instance shall not be subject to appeal.": Decisions made by the DIFC Court of First Instance concerning arbitrator appointments, as highlighted in paragraphs (3) or (4), are final and cannot be appealed. This ensures a swift resolution process and minimises potential delays in the arbitration proceedings.



- 2. "The DIFC Court of First Instance, in appointing an arbitrator...": When the DIFC Court takes on the role of appointing an arbitrator...
- 3. "...shall have due regard to any qualifications required of the arbitrator by the agreement of the parties...": The Court must consider and respect any specific qualifications or criteria the parties have agreed upon for the arbitrator.
- 4. "...and to such considerations as are likely to secure the appointment of an independent and impartial arbitrator...": One of the core principles of arbitration is the independence and impartiality of the arbitrator. The Court must, therefore, ensure that the appointed arbitrator embodies these principles.
- 5. "...and, in the case of a sole or third arbitrator, shall also take into account as well the advisability of appointing an arbitrator of a nationality other than that of any party.": To further ensure impartiality and avoid potential biases, if the arbitrator being appointed is the sole arbitrator or the third in a three-arbitrator tribunal, the Court should ideally choose someone of a different nationality from any of the parties involved.

## Implications and Importance:

- 1. Finality of Court's Decision: The provision ensures that once the Court makes a decision regarding arbitrator appointment, the matter is settled, promoting the swift progression of arbitration proceedings.
- 2. Upholding Arbitration Principles: By emphasising the importance of an independent and impartial arbitrator, the Law reinforces the key tenets of arbitration.
- 3. Respecting Party Autonomy: While the Court has the authority to appoint, it must still respect the qualifications or criteria agreed upon by the parties, reflecting the balance between judicial oversight and party autonomy.
- 4. Diversity and Impartiality: The suggestion to consider nationality when appointing a sole or third arbitrator ensures a broader diversity and further safeguards against potential biases, reinforcing the perception and reality of impartiality in the arbitration process.

In conclusion, Article 17(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underscores the importance of swift, impartial, and independent arbitrator appointments. It respects party autonomy by considering their agreed-upon qualifications for arbitrators while simultaneously ensuring that the core principles of arbitration, such as impartiality and independence, are upheld. The emphasis on finality of the Court's decision ensures efficiency in the arbitration process.

## 18. GROUNDS FOR CHALLENGE

(1) When a person is approached in connection with his possible appointment as an arbitrator, he shall disclose any circumstances likely to give rise to justifiable doubts as to his impartiality or independence. An arbitrator, from the time of his appointment and throughout the arbitral proceedings, shall without delay disclose any such circumstances to



the parties and any arbitral institution administering the Arbitration unless they have already been so informed by him.

Article 18(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law focuses on the obligations of an arbitrator concerning disclosure of potential conflicts of interest. This Article emphasises the principles of impartiality and independence, which are foundational in arbitration. Let us break down and analyse the provision:

- 1. "When a person is approached in connection with his possible appointment as an arbitrator...": This segment covers the initial stages when a person is being considered or approached for the role of an arbitrator, even before the official appointment.
- 2. "...he shall disclose any circumstances likely to give rise to justifiable doubts as to his impartiality or independence.": The potential arbitrator has an obligation to be proactive in disclosing any situations, relationships, or circumstances that might make parties doubt his/her impartiality or independence. The term "justifiable doubts" indicates that the doubts should have a reasonable basis and are not mere unfounded suspicions.
- 3. "An arbitrator, from the time of his appointment and throughout the arbitral proceedings...": This emphasises that the obligation to disclose is a one-time act. It persists from the moment of appointment throughout the entire arbitration process.
- 4. "...shall without delay disclose any such circumstances to the parties and any arbitral institution administering the Arbitration...": Timeliness is crucial. As soon as a potential conflict or compromising situation arises or becomes apparent, the arbitrator must promptly disclose it to all concerned parties. This includes not just the disputing parties but also the institution overseeing the arbitration if there is one.
- 5. "...unless they have already been so informed by him.": If the arbitrator has previously disclosed the circumstances, there is no need to repeatedly inform the parties about the same issue.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Ensuring Fairness: The provision safeguards the rights of the parties to a fair and impartial tribunal. By demanding transparency from arbitrators about potential conflicts, the Law seeks to prevent situations where decisions might be influenced by bias or external factors.
- 2. Continuous Obligation: Arbitrators are reminded that their duty to remain impartial and independent is static. Their obligation to disclose any potential conflicts continues throughout the arbitration process, ensuring that fairness is maintained at all stages.
- 3. Upholding Arbitration Principles: This provision upholds the core tenets of arbitration, which are the independence and impartiality of the arbitrator. It solidifies the credibility and trustworthiness of the arbitration process.
- 4. Efficiency: The clause promotes efficiency by requiring timely disclosures. This helps in addressing potential conflicts early on, avoiding disruptions or challenges later in the process.



In conclusion, Article 18(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law reinforces the integrity of the arbitration process by mandating full transparency from arbitrators regarding their impartiality and independence. It emphasises the ongoing responsibility of arbitrators to disclose potential conflicts, ensuring that the arbitration remains fair, credible, and free from bias throughout its duration.

(2) An arbitrator may be challenged only if circumstances exist that give rise to justifiable doubts as to his impartiality or independence, or if he does not possess qualifications agreed to by the parties. A party may challenge an arbitrator appointed by him, or in whose appointment he has participated, only for reasons of which he becomes aware after the appointment has been made.

Article 18(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the grounds and conditions under which an arbitrator can be challenged. This provision is important in maintaining the integrity, fairness, and credibility of the arbitration process. Let us delve into the specifics and implications of this provision:

- 1. "An arbitrator may be challenged only if circumstances exist that give rise to justifiable doubts as to his impartiality or independence...": This segment reiterates the fundamental principle that arbitrators must be impartial and independent. If there are legitimate reasons (i.e., "justifiable doubts") to believe that an arbitrator might be biased or lacks independence, then a challenge can be made against the arbitrator.
- 2. "...or if he does not possess qualifications agreed to by the parties.": Beyond the concerns of impartiality and independence, another valid ground for challenging an arbitrator is if they do have the specific qualifications that the parties had agreed upon. This could refer to expertise in a certain area, years of experience, specific credentials, etc.
- 3. "A party may challenge an arbitrator appointed by him, or in whose appointment he has participated, only for reasons of which he becomes aware after the appointment has been made.": This segment addresses a unique scenario: If a party has been involved in the appointment of the arbitrator (either by directly appointing or participating in the appointment process), they can only challenge that arbitrator for reasons that come to their attention post-appointment. This provision ensures that parties cannot backtrack on their decisions without a valid, newly-discovered reason.

### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Maintaining Trust: By establishing clear grounds for challenging an arbitrator, this provision ensures that challenges are not made frivolously. This strengthens the credibility and trustworthiness of the arbitration process.
- 2. Emphasis on Agreement: The fact that arbitrators can be challenged if they do not meet agreed-upon qualifications underscores the importance of the parties' agreement and the need for arbitrators to adhere to it.
- 3. Preventing Post-Facto Regrets: The provision that parties cannot challenge an arbitrator they had a role in appointing, unless they discover new reasons after the fact, prevents



parties from having "buyer's remorse This ensures that parties carefully consider their choices and promotes stability in the arbitration process.

4. Upholding Arbitration Principles: Like other provisions, this one upholds the essential tenets of arbitration, which emphasise the independence, impartiality, and agreed-upon qualifications of the arbitrator. It ensures that any arbitrator who might compromise the fairness of the process can be legitimately challenged.

In conclusion, Article 18(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a balanced approach to challenging arbitrators. It recognises the importance of impartiality, independence, and adherence to agreed-upon qualifications, while also setting boundaries to ensure that challenges are legitimate and not disruptive to the arbitration process. The provision reinforces the integrity and credibility of the arbitration process by setting clear guidelines on when and how arbitrators can be challenged.

## 19. CHALLENGE PROCEDURE

(1) The parties are free to agree on a procedure for challenging an arbitrator, subject to the provisions of paragraph (3) of this Article.

Article 19(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law focuses on the autonomy of the parties in establishing a procedure to challenge an arbitrator, while also indicating that this freedom is conditioned by the specifics provided in paragraph (3) of the same Article. Let us break down and analyse this provision:

- 1. "The parties are free to agree on a procedure for challenging an arbitrator...": This section underscores a fundamental tenet of arbitration: party autonomy. It highlights the preference of the DIFC Arbitration Law to allow parties to tailor the arbitration procedure to their needs and circumstances. In this case, the parties are explicitly given the liberty to agree upon how an arbitrator can be challenged if there are concerns about their impartiality, independence, or qualifications.
- 2. "...subject to the provisions of paragraph (3) of this Article.": While the law grants parties considerable freedom in setting up procedures, it also places a boundary on that freedom. Whatever procedure the parties agree upon must not contravene or ignore the specifics laid out in paragraph (3). This ensures that the agreed-upon procedure adheres to certain standards or principles set out in the law.

### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Flexibility with Structure: This provision encapsulates a balance between granting parties flexibility and ensuring that there is a structured framework in place. While parties can decide on their procedures, there are overarching guidelines they must adhere to.
- 2. Encouraging Party Participation: By allowing parties to define their procedure, the law encourages active participation and engagement in the arbitration process. Parties are more likely to trust and adhere to a system they've had a hand in shaping.



- 3. Ensuring Fairness and Integrity: The caveat, directing attention to paragraph (3), underscores the importance of maintaining the fairness and integrity of the arbitration process. Even if parties have considerable freedom, they cannot disregard essential principles outlined in paragraph (3).
- 4. Anticipating Potential Conflicts: By allowing parties to set a procedure for challenges ahead of time, potential disputes or disagreements about the challenge process can be pre-emptively resolved. This can lead to a smoother arbitration process.

In conclusion, Article 19(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law encapsulates the essence of modern arbitration — party autonomy with boundaries. It allows parties to craft their challenge procedures, ensuring the arbitration process is adaptable to their needs while also ensuring that core principles and fairness standards are maintained. This approach helps streamline the arbitration process and reduces potential disputes over procedural issues, while also preserving the integrity and reliability of the system.

(2) In the absence of such agreement, a party who intends to challenge an arbitrator shall, within fifteen days after becoming aware of the constitution of the Arbitral Tribunal or after becoming aware of any circumstance referred to in Article 18(2), send a written statement of the reasons for the challenge to the Arbitral Tribunal. Unless the challenged arbitrator withdraws from his office or the other party agrees to the challenge, the Arbitral Tribunal shall decide on the challenge.

Article 19(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law sets out the procedure to be followed when a party wishes to challenge an arbitrator and there is no previously agreed-upon challenge procedure between the parties. Let us delve deeper into this provision:

- 1. "In the absence of such agreement...": This introduction acknowledges the parties' autonomy in agreeing to a challenge procedure, as discussed in Article 19(1). However, it sets a default procedure when such an agreement does not exist.
- 2. "...a party who intends to challenge an arbitrator shall, within fifteen days...": There is a strict time limit set for a party to act if they wish to challenge an arbitrator. This ensures that challenges are made promptly and do not unduly disrupt the arbitral proceedings.
- 3. "...after becoming aware of the constitution of the Arbitral Tribunal or after becoming aware of any circumstance referred to in Article 18(2)...": These are the triggers for the aforementioned 15-day timeline. The party can challenge either upon knowing the makeup of the tribunal or upon discovering grounds for challenge as per Article 18(2).
- 4. "...send a written statement of the reasons for the challenge to the Arbitral Tribunal.":
  The challenging party must inform the Arbitral Tribunal of the reasons for the challenge in writing, ensuring that the basis of the challenge is formally documented and communicated.
- 5. "Unless the challenged arbitrator withdraws from his office or the other party agrees to the challenge, the Arbitral Tribunal shall decide on the challenge.": There are three potential outcomes after a challenge is submitted:



- a. The arbitrator voluntarily steps down.
- b. The other party agrees with the challenge, implying the arbitrator's removal.
- c. If neither occurs, it falls upon the Arbitral Tribunal itself to decide the validity of the challenge.

## Implications and Importance:

- 1. Clarity in the Absence of Agreement: This provision ensures that even when parties have not predetermined a challenge procedure, there is a clear and straightforward process they can follow.
- 2. Timeliness: By setting a 15-day timeframe, the law ensures that challenges are addressed swiftly, reducing potential delays in the arbitration.
- 3. Fairness & Transparency: Requiring the challenging party to provide written reasons ensures transparency in the challenge process and gives the challenged arbitrator a chance to understand and respond to the allegations.
- 4. Efficiency: The provision paves the way for a quick resolution by allowing the arbitrator to step down voluntarily or for the other party to concur with the challenge. This can prevent prolonged disputes over the challenge.
- 5. Impartial Decision Making: If there is a dispute over the challenge, the decision rests with the Arbitral Tribunal, ensuring that an impartial entity assesses the challenge's merits.

In conclusion, Article 19(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a structured and efficient framework for challenging an arbitrator when there is no agreed-upon procedure between the parties. By setting clear timelines, demanding transparency in the reasons, and allowing for various swift resolutions, the provision ensures that challenges are addressed promptly and fairly, thereby preserving the integrity and efficiency of the arbitration process.

(3) If a challenge under any procedure agreed upon by the parties or under the procedure of paragraph (2) of this Article is not successful, the challenging party may request, within thirty days after having received notice of the decision rejecting the challenge, the DIFC Court of First Instance to decide on the challenge, which decision shall be subject to no appeal; while such a request is pending, the Arbitral Tribunal, including the challenged arbitrator, may continue the arbitral proceedings and make an award.

Article 19(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the steps to be taken when a challenge to an arbitrator is rejected either under an agreed-upon procedure by the parties or under the default procedure stipulated in Article 19(2). Let us break down and analyse this provision:

1. "If a challenge under any procedure agreed upon by the parties or under the procedure of paragraph (2) of this Article is not successful...": This identifies the scenarios to which



the provision applies: unsuccessful challenges made either through a pre-agreed method or via the default process outlined in 19(2).

- 2. "...the challenging party may request, within thirty days after having received notice of the decision rejecting the challenge, the DIFC Court of First Instance to decide on the challenge...": This provides a further remedy to the challenging party. They can elevate their challenge to the DIFC Court of First Instance if they are dissatisfied with the Arbitral Tribunal's decision. However, there is a strict time frame within 30 days of receiving the rejection notice.
- 3. "...which decision shall be subject to no appeal...": The DIFC Court of First Instance's decision on the challenge is final and binding. Parties cannot appeal this decision, which ensures that the challenge process does not become unnecessarily protracted.
- 4. "...while such a request is pending, the Arbitral Tribunal, including the challenged arbitrator, may continue the arbitral proceedings and make an award.": This part emphasises that the arbitration process is not halted while the challenge is under review by the DIFC Court of First Instance. The tribunal can proceed with the hearings and even issue an award. This provision seeks to maintain the efficiency and speed of the arbitration process.

## Implications and Importance:

- 1. Extended Review: This provision grants a party an extended level of review by allowing them to escalate the matter to a judicial body (DIFC Court of First Instance) if they believe the Arbitral Tribunal's decision on a challenge is unjust.
- 2. Timeliness: The 30-day timeframe ensures that challenges are addressed promptly and avoids any undue delay in the arbitration process.
- 3. Finality: Making the decision of the DIFC Court of First Instance non-appealable provides finality to the challenge process, ensuring that parties cannot prolong the process through endless appeals.
- 4. Uninterrupted Proceedings: By allowing the Arbitral Tribunal to continue with the proceedings, the provision ensures that challenges do not unduly disrupt or delay the arbitration. It prioritises the efficiency of the arbitral process.

In conclusion, Article 19(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law offers a balanced approach to the challenge process. On the one hand, it respects parties' autonomy and rights by allowing for an external review of a challenge decision. On the other, it safeguards the efficiency and speed of the arbitration process by permitting the continuation of proceedings during the review and ensuring the finality of the court's decision.

### 20. FAILURE OR IMPOSSIBILITY TO ACT

(1) If an arbitrator becomes as a matter of fact or law unable to perform his functions or for other reasons fails to act without undue delay, his mandate shall terminate if he withdraws



from his office or if the parties agree on the termination. In the absence of such agreement or if a controversy remains concerning any of these grounds, any party may request the DIFC Court of First Instance to decide on the termination of the mandate, which decision shall be subject to no appeal.

Article 20(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the circumstances under which an arbitrator's mandate might terminate due to his inability to perform his functions or other reasons causing him to fail to act without undue delay. Let us dissect and analyse the provision:

- 1. "If an arbitrator becomes as a matter of fact or law unable to perform his functions...":

  This captures situations where there are objective (factual) or legal reasons that render the arbitrator incapable of fulfilling his role. This could be due to health reasons, conflicts of interest, or other legal impediments.
- 2. "...or for other reasons fails to act without undue delay...": This broadens the scope to cover scenarios where the arbitrator, for reasons not directly related to his capability, lags or procrastinates in carrying out his duties.
- 3. "...his mandate shall terminate if he withdraws from his office or if the parties agree on the termination.": This segment details two straightforward circumstances where the arbitrator's mandate ends: a. The arbitrator voluntarily resigns. b. All parties involved in the arbitration mutually agree to end the arbitrator's mandate.
- 4. "In the absence of such agreement or if a controversy remains concerning any of these grounds...": This addresses situations where not all parties are in agreement about the termination or if there is a dispute over the grounds for termination.
- 5. "...any party may request the DIFC Court of First Instance to decide on the termination of the mandate, which decision shall be subject to no appeal.": A party, in cases of disagreement or dispute over the termination of the arbitrator's mandate, can approach the DIFC Court of First Instance for a final decision. This decision is conclusive and cannot be appealed, ensuring finality and minimising delays.

## Implications and Importance:

- 1. Flexibility and Autonomy: The provision respects the autonomy of the parties by first allowing them the opportunity to agree on the termination of the arbitrator's mandate.
- 2. Judicial Oversight: In cases of disagreement, the provision provides an avenue for parties to seek judicial intervention, ensuring that disputes over an arbitrator's continuation do not stalemate the arbitration process.
- 3. Finality: By making the DIFC Court of First Instance's decision non-appealable, the provision ensures that the process does not get bogged down with further litigation and appeals. This serves the core objective of arbitration to provide a quicker alternative to traditional court litigation.
- 4. Accountability: The provision holds arbitrators accountable. If they are unable to perform their roles effectively or in a timely manner, there is a mechanism in place to ensure they can be replaced.



In conclusion, Article 20(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law aims to balance the efficiency and efficacy of the arbitration process with the rights and interests of the parties involved. It offers a clear procedure for handling situations where an arbitrator cannot or will not effectively perform his duties, providing both self-regulatory mechanisms (mutual agreement) and judicial oversight (intervention by the DIFC Court of First Instance) to safeguard the process.

(2) If, under this Article or Article 19(2), an arbitrator withdraws from his office or a party agrees to the termination of the mandate of an arbitrator, this does not imply acceptance of the validity of any ground referred to in this Article or Article 18(2).

Article 20(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the implications of an arbitrator's withdrawal from office or the termination of his mandate by agreement, specifically concerning any potential admissions or implications regarding the grounds for challenge or termination.

- 1. "If, under this Article or Article 19(2), an arbitrator withdraws from his office...": Refers to situations where, pursuant to the stipulations in Article 20 or Article 19(2), an arbitrator decides to step down from his role.
- 2. "...or a party agrees to the termination of the mandate of an arbitrator...": Captures scenarios where the parties agree to terminate the arbitrator's mandate.
- 3. "...this does not imply acceptance of the validity of any ground referred to in this Article or Article 18(2).": Specifies that the withdrawal of an arbitrator or the agreement to terminate his mandate does not, in itself, constitute an acknowledgment or admission that any of the grounds for challenge or termination stated in Article 20 or Article 18(2) are valid.

## Implications and Importance:

- No Presumed Admissions: The key takeaway from this provision is that actions (withdrawal or termination of mandate) do not lead to presumptions. Just because an arbitrator steps down, or the parties decide to terminate his mandate, does not mean they are implicitly agreeing to the reasons or challenges that might have been brought against the arbitrator. This protects the reputation of the arbitrator and ensures fairness.
- 2. Safeguarding Integrity: By ensuring that there is no implicit acceptance of any allegations or grounds for challenge, the provision upholds the principle of "innocent until proven guilty". It prevents potential misuse of the mechanism to malign or unfairly discredit an arbitrator.
- 3. Clarification and Certainty: This provision brings clarity to the process. Parties can now agree to an arbitrator's withdrawal without inadvertently admitting to any of the grounds of challenge or termination, thereby preventing potential legal ambiguities or disputes down the line.
- 4. Protection for Arbitrators: Arbitrators can choose to withdraw from their mandate for a myriad of reasons, not just due to challenges about their impartiality or independence.



By clarifying that withdrawal does not mean acceptance of the validity of any allegations, this provision ensures that arbitrators' professional reputations remain safeguarded.

In conclusion, Article 20(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law is designed to ensure clarity and fairness within the arbitration process. It makes certain that actions like an arbitrator's withdrawal or a mutual agreement to terminate his mandate are not misconstrued or misinterpreted. This ensures the upholding of arbitrators' dignity and reputation while also providing clear guidelines to the parties involved in the arbitration.

### 21. APPOINTMENT OF SUBSTITUTE ARBITRATOR

- (1) Where the mandate of an arbitrator terminates under Article 19 or 20 or because of his withdrawal from office for any other reason or because of the revocation of his mandate by agreement of the parties or in any other case of termination of his mandate:
  - (a) subject to any process agreed between the parties in the Arbitration Agreement, or thereafter, the parties may agree with the arbitrator as to his liabilities and entitlement (if any) to fees and expenses; and
  - (b) a substitute arbitrator shall be appointed according to the rules that were applicable to the appointment of the arbitrator being replaced, unless otherwise agreed by the parties.

Article 21(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the procedures and implications when the mandate of an arbitrator comes to an end. This could be due to various reasons such as those stipulated in Articles 19 and 20, the arbitrator's own decision to withdraw, or an agreement between the parties to revoke his mandate.

- 1. "Where the mandate of an arbitrator terminates under Article 19 or 20 or because of his withdrawal from office for any other reason or because of the revocation of his mandate by agreement of the parties or in any other case of termination of his mandate:" This provides a comprehensive list of scenarios in which an arbitrator's mandate might end. It is essentially a catch-all, covering everything from procedural terminations (like those under Articles 19 and 20) to mutual decisions or even the arbitrator's personal choice to step down.
- 2. "(a) subject to any process agreed between the parties in the Arbitration Agreement, or thereafter, the parties may agree with the arbitrator as to his liabilities and entitlement (if any) to fees and expenses;": The parties have the flexibility to determine any financial or liability implications with the departing arbitrator, whether it is regarding their dues or any potential liabilities. However, any such agreement would be subject to what's already been decided in the Arbitration Agreement or any subsequent agreements. This provision ensures that the arbitrator is treated fairly and that there are clear guidelines on any financial matters related to their termination.
- 3. "(b) a substitute arbitrator shall be appointed according to the rules that were applicable to the appointment of the arbitrator being replaced, unless otherwise agreed



by the parties.": In the event of a vacancy due to the termination of an arbitrator's mandate, a new arbitrator must be appointed. This provision specifies that the process and rules that were initially used to appoint the departing arbitrator should be used again for the replacement unless the parties decide on a different approach. This ensures continuity and consistency in the arbitration process.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Flexibility and Autonomy: One of the primary virtues of arbitration is the parties' autonomy to tailor the process to their preferences. This provision upholds this principle by allowing parties to determine financial arrangements with a departing arbitrator and to choose how a new one will be appointed.
- 2. Fair Treatment of Arbitrators: By allowing discussions on liabilities and entitlements to fees and expenses, the law ensures that arbitrators are not left in a disadvantageous position when their mandate ends.
- 3. Continuity and Consistency: By defaulting to the original rules for appointing a new arbitrator, the process remains consistent. This helps maintain the integrity of the arbitration and reduces potential disputes about the appointment process.
- 4. Clear Procedures: The provision provides clarity on what should happen in the event of an arbitrator's departure, minimising potential disputes or uncertainties.

In conclusion, Article 21(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law offers a clear and comprehensive process for handling the termination of an arbitrator's mandate. It balances the interests of all parties involved, ensuring fairness, clarity, and the smooth continuation of the arbitration process.

(2) If or to the extent that there is no agreement in accordance with Article 21(1)(a) as to the consequences of resignation, an arbitrator who resigns in the circumstances set out in Article 21(1) may, upon written notice to the parties, request the DIFC Court of First Instance to make an order relieving him of any liability incurred by reason of his resignation together with such order as the DIFC Court of First Instance thinks appropriate with respect to his entitlement (if any) to fees and expenses, which orders shall be subject to no appeal.

Article 21(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the consequences faced by an arbitrator who resigns in the absence of an agreement that details the financial and liability implications of their departure. The article elaborates on the remedies available to the resigning arbitrator when there is no pre-existing agreement that addresses their financial and legal position upon resignation.

- 1. "If or to the extent that there is no agreement in accordance with Article 21(1)(a) as to the consequences of resignation,": This initial portion identifies the context in which this provision operates. It comes into play when the parties and the resigning arbitrator have not reached an agreement on the consequences (financial or legal) of the arbitrator's resignation, as mentioned in Article 21(1)(a).
- 2. "an arbitrator who resigns in the circumstances set out in Article 21(1) may, upon written notice to the parties, request the DIFC Court of First Instance to make an order



relieving him of any liability incurred by reason of his resignation": The arbitrator, who decides to resign without a previously determined agreement on the consequences of such an act, can approach the DIFC Court of First Instance. They can seek an official order which would relieve them from any potential liabilities they might incur due to their resignation. This provides a legal safeguard for arbitrators who might face accusations or claims after resigning.

3. "together with such order as the DIFC Court of First Instance thinks appropriate with respect to his entitlement (if any) to fees and expenses, which orders shall be subject to no appeal.": The arbitrator, in addition to seeking relief from liability, can also request the DIFC Court of First Instance to make a determination regarding their dues or entitlements, like fees and expenses. The Court's decision in this matter is final and cannot be appealed, which adds a level of finality and decisiveness to the process.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Protection of Arbitrators: This provision offers a protective mechanism for arbitrators who might otherwise be left exposed to potential liabilities upon resignation. It acknowledges the complex dynamics of arbitration, where resignations might be necessary but can also be contentious.
- 2. Clear Recourse: Arbitrators have a clear legal recourse, and they know that in the absence of a pre-agreed procedure, they can approach the DIFC Court of First Instance for relief.
- 3. Decisiveness: The fact that the Court's orders on this matter are not open to appeal ensures that the decision is swift and final, preventing prolonged disputes.
- 4. Balanced Interests: While this provision protects arbitrators, it does not mean they automatically receive their fees and expenses. It is up to the Court to decide what's appropriate, striking a balance between the rights of the arbitrator and the interests of the parties involved.

In conclusion, Article 21(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides an essential safeguard for arbitrators who find themselves in the position of resigning without a clear agreement on the consequences of that action. By offering them a legal avenue to seek relief from potential liabilities and a determination on their dues, the law ensures that the arbitration process remains fair and just for all participants, including the arbitrators.



#### 22. LIABILITY OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL AND OTHERS

No arbitrator, employee or agent of an arbitrator, arbitral institution, officer of an arbitral institution or appointing authority shall be liable to any person for any act or omission in connection with an Arbitration unless they are shown to have caused damage by conscious and deliberate wrongdoing. This Article does not affect any liability incurred by an arbitrator by reason of his resigning.

Article 22 of the DIFC Arbitration Law focuses on the protection of certain individuals and entities involved in the arbitration process from potential liabilities. Let us delve into the specific provisions of this article and its implications:

- 1. "No arbitrator, employee or agent of an arbitrator, arbitral institution, officer of an arbitral institution or appointing authority": This segment enumerates a comprehensive list of individuals and entities that this protective provision applies to. It includes not only arbitrators but also those who are closely associated with the arbitration process such as their employees, agents, institutions, and their officials.
- 2. "shall be liable to any person for any act or omission in connection with an Arbitration": The main protection granted by this provision is highlighted here. It states that the individuals and entities listed are not automatically liable for acts or failures to act that arise during the arbitration process.
- 3. "unless they are shown to have caused damage by conscious and deliberate wrongdoing": However, there is an important exception. If it can be proven that the damage caused was a result of intentional and deliberate wrongdoing by these individuals or entities, then they can be held liable. This is a significant threshold as mere negligence or error would not suffice to attribute liability.
- 4. "This Article does not affect any liability incurred by an arbitrator by reason of his resigning": The article also makes it clear that the protections provided do not extend to liabilities an arbitrator might incur as a result of resigning from their position. This is a specific carve-out and indicates that issues related to resignation are dealt with differently, as outlined in other parts of the DIFC Arbitration Law.

### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Protection to Arbitral Stakeholders: By providing a level of immunity, the law ensures that those involved in the arbitration process can function without the constant fear of legal repercussions. This is particularly important to ensure that arbitrators can make impartial decisions without being influenced by potential personal liabilities.
- 2. High Threshold for Liability: The requirement that there must be "conscious and deliberate wrongdoing" sets a high bar for establishing liability. This means that ordinary mistakes or oversights will not expose the parties to legal actions.
- 3. Encouragement for Participation: By limiting potential liabilities, the provision might encourage experienced professionals to take up roles as arbitrators, knowing they are shielded from liabilities unless they commit intentional wrongdoing.



4. Clear Exclusion for Resignation: The law is specific in excluding the act of resignation from this protective provision. This ensures that arbitrators do not misuse this protection to abruptly resign without facing any consequences.

In conclusion, Article 22 of the DIFC Arbitration Law strikes a balance between protecting the interests of those involved in the arbitration process and ensuring accountability for intentional misdeeds. By doing so, it maintains the integrity of the arbitration process while also shielding key players from undue legal burdens. However, the clear carve-out regarding the resignation ensures that arbitrators cannot evade responsibility in such scenarios.



#### **CHAPTER 4 — JURISDICTION OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL**

### 23. COMPETENCE OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL TO RULE ON ITS JURISDICTION

(1) The Arbitral Tribunal may rule on its own jurisdiction, including any objections with respect to the existence or validity of the Arbitration Agreement. For that purpose, an arbitration clause which forms part of a contract shall be treated as an agreement independent of the other terms of the contract. A decision by the Arbitral Tribunal that the contract is null and void shall not by itself determine the invalidity of the arbitration clause.

Article 23(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the principle known as "kompetenz-kompetenz," which is the ability of the arbitral tribunal to rule on its own jurisdiction. Let us break down this provision for better understanding and assess its implications:

- 1. "The Arbitral Tribunal may rule on its own jurisdiction...": This initiates the principle of "kompetenz-kompetenz It establishes that the tribunal itself has the initial power to decide whether it has jurisdiction to hear and determine the disputes brought before it.
- 2. "...including any objections with respect to the existence or validity of the Arbitration Agreement.": This extends the tribunal's power to rule on challenges related to the very existence or validity of the arbitration agreement itself. Essentially, parties cannot avoid arbitration merely by challenging the validity of the arbitration agreement, as the tribunal has the power to rule on such challenges.
- 3. "For that purpose, an arbitration clause which forms part of a contract shall be treated as an agreement independent of the other terms of the contract.": This introduces the doctrine of the "separability" or "autonomy" of the arbitration clause. It means that even if a contract is found to be invalid for some reason, the arbitration clause within that contract can still be valid and enforceable. The two are treated as distinct entities.
- 4. "A decision by the Arbitral Tribunal that the contract is null and void shall not by itself determine the invalidity of the arbitration clause.": This statement further reinforces the doctrine of separability. It clarifies that even if the tribunal decides that the main contract is void or non-existent, that decision does not automatically render the arbitration clause invalid.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Upholding Arbitration: By allowing the tribunal to rule on its own jurisdiction, the provision ensures that parties cannot easily evade the arbitral process by making preliminary challenges.
- 2. Strengthens the Autonomy of Arbitration Clauses: The principle of separability ensures that the arbitration process remains robust. Even if there are issues with the broader contract, the agreed-upon method of dispute resolution (arbitration) remains intact.
- 3. Efficiency and Expediency: This provision avoids the potential inefficiency of having jurisdictional challenges determined by external courts, at least in the first instance. It allows for a faster resolution of preliminary challenges, promoting the broader objective of arbitration as a quicker alternative to litigation.



4. Protection for Parties: By ensuring the separability of the arbitration clause, parties have a level of certainty that their chosen method of dispute resolution will be respected, even if there are substantive issues with the underlying contract.

In conclusion, Article 23(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underlines fundamental principles of modern arbitration: the ability of the tribunal to determine its own jurisdiction and the separability of the arbitration clause. These principles aim to uphold the efficacy of arbitration as a chosen method of dispute resolution and to provide clarity and assurance to the parties involved.

(2) A plea by a respondent or other party that the Arbitral Tribunal does not have jurisdiction shall be raised not later than the submission of his defence or, for another party, his first written statement in the Arbitration. A party is not precluded from raising such a plea by the fact that he has appointed, or participated in the appointment of, an arbitrator. A plea that the Arbitral Tribunal is exceeding the scope of its authority shall be raised as soon as the matter alleged to be beyond the scope of its authority is raised during the arbitral proceedings. The Arbitral Tribunal may, in either case, admit a later plea if it considers the delay justified.

Article 23(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides guidance on when and how a party can challenge the jurisdiction of the Arbitral Tribunal. This provision is designed to ensure that jurisdictional challenges are raised promptly and to provide clarity on the acceptable timing of such challenges. Let us break down this provision for a clearer understanding:

- 1. "A plea by a respondent or other party that the Arbitral Tribunal does not have jurisdiction shall be raised not later than the submission of his defence or, for another party, his first written statement in the Arbitration.": This sets a deadline for raising objections to the tribunal's jurisdiction. If a respondent believes that the tribunal lacks jurisdiction, this objection needs to be made at the very outset specifically, no later than when the respondent submits their defence. Similarly, any other party should raise such objections in their first written statement. This ensures that jurisdictional challenges are addressed at an early stage, preventing potential wastage of time and resources.
- 2. "A party is not precluded from raising such a plea by the fact that he has appointed, or participated in the appointment of, an arbitrator.": This clarifies that even if a party has taken part in the arbitrator selection process, they can still challenge the tribunal's jurisdiction. This provision ensures that participation in the procedural aspects of the arbitration (like selecting an arbitrator) does not waive a party's right to challenge jurisdiction.
- 3. "A plea that the Arbitral Tribunal is exceeding the scope of its authority shall be raised as soon as the matter alleged to be beyond the scope of its authority is raised during the arbitral proceedings.": This pertains to objections about the tribunal overstepping its boundaries. If a party believes the tribunal is dealing with a matter outside its purview, this objection should be raised immediately.
- 4. "The Arbitral Tribunal may, in either case, admit a later plea if it considers the delay justified.": This gives discretion to the tribunal. Even if a party misses the deadlines



mentioned above, the tribunal can still consider a late challenge to its jurisdiction if there is a good reason for the delay.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Efficiency in Proceedings: By setting clear deadlines, the provision ensures that jurisdictional challenges do not unduly delay the arbitration process. Early resolution of such challenges ensures smoother proceedings.
- 2. Preservation of Rights: The provision ensures that a party's involvement in the initial stages of arbitration does not strip them of their rights to challenge the tribunal's jurisdiction.
- 3. Flexibility: The final clause grants the tribunal some flexibility. While the rules advocate for early challenges, the tribunal can make exceptions if it deems them justified, ensuring fairness in the process.

In conclusion, Article 23(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law strikes a balance between promoting efficiency in arbitral proceedings and ensuring that parties retain their rights to challenge the tribunal's jurisdiction. It mandates early challenges but provides flexibility for exceptions, ensuring a fair and streamlined arbitration process.

(3) The Arbitral Tribunal may rule on a plea referred to in paragraph (2) of this Article either as a preliminary question or in an award on the merits. If the Arbitral Tribunal rules as a preliminary question that it has jurisdiction, any party may request, subject to any process agreed between the parties, within thirty days after having received notice of that ruling, the DIFC Court of First Instance to decide the matter, which decision shall not be subject to appeal; while such a request is pending, the Arbitral Tribunal may continue the arbitral proceedings and make an award.

Article 23(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law clarifies the process and implications of the Arbitral Tribunal's decision on its jurisdiction and the subsequent actions that can be taken by the parties involved. Let us break down this provision step-by-step:

- 1. "The Arbitral Tribunal may rule on a plea referred to in paragraph (2) of this Article either as a preliminary question or in an award on the merits.": This sets forth the two avenues through which the Arbitral Tribunal can decide on its own jurisdiction based on a plea raised by a party. The tribunal can treat the question of jurisdiction as a standalone "preliminary question" or integrate it into the main award on the merits of the case.
- 2. "If the Arbitral Tribunal rules as a preliminary question that it has jurisdiction, any party may request, subject to any process agreed between the parties, within thirty days after having received notice of that ruling, the DIFC Court of First Instance to decide the matter...": If the tribunal determines that it has jurisdiction (as a preliminary matter), parties are given a thirty-day window to challenge this ruling by seeking the intervention of the DIFC Court of First Instance.



- 3. "...which decision shall not be subject to appeal;": The decision of the DIFC Court of First Instance on the tribunal's jurisdiction is definitive and final. Parties cannot appeal this decision, which ensures the timely progression of the arbitration.
- 4. "while such a request is pending, the Arbitral Tribunal may continue the arbitral proceedings and make an award.": Even when the jurisdictional ruling of the tribunal is being contested at the DIFC Court of First Instance, the tribunal is not paralyzed. It has the autonomy to continue with the arbitral proceedings and even make an award.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Efficiency in Arbitration: By allowing the tribunal to continue with proceedings even when jurisdiction is challenged, the law ensures that arbitration is not unduly halted, which promotes efficiency.
- 2. Flexibility in Rulings: The tribunal is provided with the flexibility to decide on its jurisdiction either as a separate preliminary issue or along with the main award, depending on what is most suitable for the specific circumstances of the case.
- 3. Finality and Clarity: The provision makes clear that once the DIFC Court of First Instance has ruled on the matter, its decision is final. This eliminates protracted appeals and provides clarity to the parties on the way forward.
- 4. Balance: While the Arbitral Tribunal's jurisdictional rulings can be reviewed by the DIFC Court of First Instance, the latter's decision is final. This strikes a balance between the autonomy of arbitral tribunals and the oversight of the courts, ensuring the credibility and fairness of the arbitration process.

In conclusion, Article 23(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the process for the Arbitral Tribunal's jurisdictional rulings and the subsequent recourse available to parties. The provision seeks to strike a balance between maintaining the efficiency and autonomy of arbitration while providing a mechanism for judicial oversight in contentious jurisdictional matters.

### 24. POWER OF ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL TO ORDER INTERIM MEASURES

(1) The following provisions shall apply unless the parties have expressly agreed in writing that the Arbitral Tribunal shall not have power to order interim measures:

Article 24(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides the foundational premise for a series of provisions that deal with the Arbitral Tribunal's powers regarding interim measures. Let us break down this introductory clause:

1. Default Power to Order Interim Measures: The starting presumption is that the Arbitral Tribunal inherently has the authority to order interim measures in an arbitration, unless stated otherwise.



2. Party Agreement to Limit Power: The only scenario where the Arbitral Tribunal does not possess this power is if the parties involved in the arbitration expressly agree in writing to strip the tribunal of this authority.

### Implications and Importance:

- 1. Emphasis on Party Autonomy: This provision underscores the principle of party autonomy, which is central to arbitration. Parties are at liberty to define the powers and scope of the Arbitral Tribunal, provided there is mutual agreement.
- 2. Default Protection Mechanism: The default setting, granting the tribunal the authority to order interim measures, ensures that there is a protective mechanism in place. This is significant as interim measures are often crucial to prevent irreparable harm, preserve the status quo, or ensure the enforceability of a potential award.
- 3. Written Agreement as a Safeguard: The requirement for an express written agreement ensures there is clear evidence if parties decide to limit the tribunal's authority. This reduces potential disputes over whether such a limitation was indeed agreed upon.
- 4. Framework for Subsequent Provisions: While Article 24(1) does not specify the nature, type, or conditions for interim measures, it serves as a precursor to subsequent detailed provisions that delve into these aspects. By stating the foundational premise upfront, it provides context for the more specific rules that follow.

In conclusion, Article 24(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law sets the stage for the Arbitral Tribunal's power to grant interim measures. It establishes the default authority of the tribunal while emphasising the parties' autonomy to alter this default by express written agreement. The provision balances the need for protection during arbitration proceedings with the parties' freedom to shape the proceedings as they see fit.

(a) The Arbitral Tribunal may, at the request of a party, order any party to take such interim measures of protection as the Arbitral Tribunal may consider necessary in relation to an arbitration. The Arbitral Tribunal may order any claiming or counterclaiming party to provide appropriate security in connection with such measure, including security for the legal or other costs of any other party by way of deposit or bank guarantee or in any other manner and upon such terms as the Arbitral Tribunal considers appropriate. Any request made to the Arbitral Tribunal shall be simultaneously copied to all other parties to the Arbitration.

Article 24(1)(a) of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the Arbitral Tribunal's authority to order interim measures of protection. Let us break down and analyse its provisions:

1. Interim Measures of Protection: The provision begins by establishing that the Arbitral Tribunal has the power, upon the request of a party, to order any of the parties involved to take interim measures of protection. The nature of these interim measures is left to the tribunal's discretion, based on what it considers "necessary in relation to an arbitration".



- 2. Security for Interim Measures: The Arbitral Tribunal is not just limited to ordering protective measures. It can also mandate the party that's making a claim or counterclaim to provide "appropriate security" in relation to the interim measure they've requested. This ensures that the requesting party has a stake in the measure and is an assurance against potential misuse of the interim measure.
- 3. Form of Security: The nature of the security can vary. It could be for the legal or other associated costs that the other party might incur. The form this security takes is also flexible, ranging from a deposit to a bank guarantee or any other method. This is significant as it provides the tribunal with a wide array of tools to ensure that the interim measure does not become a burden on the other party.
- 4. Discretion of the Arbitral Tribunal: The provision repeatedly emphasises the discretionary power of the Arbitral Tribunal. The terms and nature of both the interim measure and the security are based on what the tribunal considers "appropriate".
- 5. Communication: Any party making a request to the Arbitral Tribunal regarding these interim measures must ensure that all other parties involved in the arbitration are aware of this request. This provision ensures transparency and keeps all parties informed.

# Implications and Importance:

- 1. Protection & Balance: The provision equips the Arbitral Tribunal with tools to protect the interests of parties during the arbitration process while balancing it with safeguards to prevent potential misuse of these interim measures.
- 2. Flexibility: By not strictly defining the nature of the interim measures or the form of security, the law offers flexibility to the Arbitral Tribunal, allowing it to adapt to the specific circumstances of each case.
- 3. Accountability & Fairness: The requirement to provide security ensures that a party does not request interim measures frivolously, knowing that they might bear a cost if the measure is deemed inappropriate.
- 4. Transparency: Mandating that all parties be informed of a request ensures transparency in the process and prevents any covert moves that could disadvantage a party.

In conclusion, Article 24(1)(a) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a structured yet flexible framework for the Arbitral Tribunal to order interim measures. It aims to ensure that while parties have the tools to protect their interests, the system remains balanced, transparent, and fair for all involved.



- (b) An interim measure is any temporary measure, whether in the form of an award or in another form, made by the Arbitral Tribunal at any time prior to the issuance of the award by which the dispute is to be finally decided. For the purposes of this Article reference to an interim measure includes orders that a party:
  - (i) maintain or restore the status quo pending determination of the dispute;
  - (ii) provide a means of preserving assets out of which a subsequent award may be satisfied or other means for securing or facilitating the enforcement of such an award;
  - (iii) take action that would prevent, or refrain from taking action that is likely to cause, current or imminent harm or prejudice to any party or to the arbitral process itself; or
  - (iv) preserve evidence that may be relevant and material to the resolution of the dispute.

Article 24(1)(b) of the DIFC Arbitration Law elaborates on the definition and scope of "interim measures" that the Arbitral Tribunal can order. Let us break down its provisions:

- 1. Definition of Interim Measure: It is a temporary measure taken by the Arbitral Tribunal. This can be in the form of an award or any other form, provided it is ordered before the final award resolving the dispute is issued.
- 2. Specific Types of Interim Measures:
  - a. Orders to maintain or restore the current situation (status quo) until the dispute is resolved.
  - b. Orders to preserve assets so that a future award can be enforced against those assets. This could be crucial in scenarios where there is a risk of asset dissipation, ensuring that the winning party can enforce the award.
  - c. Orders to prevent actions that might cause immediate harm or prejudice to any party or even to the integrity of the arbitral process.
  - d. Orders to preserve crucial evidence that will be important for resolving the dispute.

## Implications and Importance:

- 1. Broad Scope: The provision underscores the comprehensive scope of interim measures, catering to a wide range of situations where temporary relief might be necessary.
- 2. Protection for Parties and Process: The types of interim measures listed ensure protection for both the parties involved and the integrity of the arbitration process. It helps ensure that arbitration remains an effective dispute resolution mechanism.



- 3. Flexibility: By defining interim measures both as awards and in "another form", the provision offers flexibility to the Arbitral Tribunal in deciding the most appropriate format for granting interim relief.
- 4. Preservation of Assets and Evidence: With provisions (ii) and (iv), the article emphasises the importance of ensuring that any eventual award is not rendered hollow (because assets have been dissipated or key evidence lost).
- 5. Urgency and Timeliness: The nature of these measures highlights scenarios that demand urgent intervention to avoid irreparable harm or prejudice, ensuring that parties are not disadvantaged during the pendency of the arbitration.

In conclusion, Article 24(1)(b) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a comprehensive framework for interim measures in arbitration. By defining the nature and scope of such measures and offering specific instances where they might be warranted, the provision ensures that the arbitration process can address immediate concerns and challenges that arise before the final resolution of the dispute. It balances the need for immediate relief with the overarching goal of ensuring that the arbitral process remains effective and just for all parties involved.

- (c) The party requesting an interim measure under any of paragraphs (b)(i), (ii) and (iii) of this Article shall satisfy the Arbitral Tribunal that:
  - (i) harm which will not be adequately reparable by an award of damages is likely to result if the interim measure is not ordered and that harm will substantially outweigh the harm, if any, that is likely to result to the party opposing the interim measure if the measure is ordered; and
  - (ii) there is a reasonable possibility that the requesting party will succeed on the merits of the claim. The determination on this possibility shall not affect the discretion of the Arbitral Tribunal in making any subsequent determination.

Article 24(1)(c) of the DIFC Arbitration Law details the requirements a party must satisfy to successfully obtain an interim measure under specific sub-sections of the law. This section is pivotal in setting the threshold criteria for the issuance of interim measures by the Arbitral Tribunal. Let us analyse its key components:

- 1. Applicability: This provision applies to requests for interim measures under paragraphs (b)(i), (ii), and (iii). These measures relate to maintaining or restoring the status quo, preserving assets, and preventing harm or prejudice to any party or the arbitral process.
- 2. Requirements:
  - a. Irreparable Harm:
    - i. The requesting party must show that, without the interim measure, they will suffer harm that cannot be adequately compensated by damages. This underscores the "irreparable" nature of the harm, indicating that the damage must be of a kind that cannot simply be monetarily compensated.



- ii. The harm to the requesting party (if the interim measure is not granted) should be significantly greater than any potential harm that the opposing party might suffer if the measure is granted. This is a balancing test, aiming to ensure that the measure does not impose a disproportionate burden on the other party.
- b. Reasonable Possibility of Success: The party must show that there is a reasonable possibility they will succeed in the primary claim underlying the arbitration. However, it is essential to note that this is a preliminary view on the merits, and the Arbitral Tribunal's assessment at this stage does not bind its final decision on the dispute.

### Implications:

- 1. Threshold for Interim Relief: This provision sets a rigorous threshold for obtaining interim measures, ensuring that such powerful tools are used judiciously and only when truly necessary.
- 2. Balancing of Interests: By requiring a comparison of harms, the rule ensures a balance of interests, taking into account the positions of both the requesting and opposing parties. The law attempts to avoid undue prejudice to either side.
- 3. Interplay with the Merits: While a preliminary view on the likelihood of success is required, the law specifically isolates this preliminary assessment from the Tribunal's eventual findings on the dispute's merits. This ensures that the Tribunal remains openminded and is not unduly influenced by its early views in the arbitration.

In conclusion, Article 24(1)(c) carefully crafts the criteria for interim measures in a way that balances the need for urgent protection against potential abuse. By setting clear prerequisites and emphasising the interim nature of such measures, it ensures that they serve as effective, timely tools in the arbitral process without prejudging the final outcome of the arbitration.

(d) With regard to a request for an interim measure under paragraph (b)(iv) of this Article, the requirements in paragraph (c) of this Article shall apply only to the extent the Arbitral Tribunal considers appropriate.

Article 24(1)(d) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the applicability of certain requirements for interim measures specifically in the context of preserving evidence. Let us delve into an analysis of its key components:

- 1. Context: This provision is directly related to interim measures requested under paragraph (b)(iv), which concerns orders to preserve evidence that might be relevant and material for resolving the dispute in question.
- 2. Discretionary Application of (c):



- a. Unlike the more stringent requirements laid out in Article 24(1)(c) for other types of interim measures, the rules in (c) apply to evidence-preservation measures "only to the extent the Arbitral Tribunal considers appropriate".
- b. This gives the Arbitral Tribunal discretion in determining how strictly to apply the criteria of "irreparable harm" and "reasonable possibility of success" when the interim measure is about safeguarding evidence.

# Implications:

- 1. Flexibility: This provision introduces flexibility in the application of interim measure criteria, especially when the concern is about preserving evidence. This recognises the unique nature and urgency of evidence-preservation measures compared to other interim relief measures.
- 2. Tailored Approach: The Arbitral Tribunal can tailor its approach based on the specific circumstances of the case. For instance, while evidence preservation might not always involve "irreparable harm" in the conventional sense, the loss or destruction of vital evidence could indeed be irreparable in terms of its impact on the case's outcome.
- 3. Avoidance of Strict Formalities: Given the nature of evidence preservation, here is a need to act quickly and efficiently. By allowing the Arbitral Tribunal discretion, the provision ensures that the process is not bogged down by strict formalities that might not be fully relevant in the context of preserving evidence.

In conclusion, Article 24(1)(d) acknowledges the unique challenges and urgencies surrounding evidence preservation in arbitral proceedings. By granting discretion to the Arbitral Tribunal regarding the application of certain criteria, the provision seeks to ensure that crucial evidence is safeguarded promptly, thereby upholding the integrity and fairness of the arbitration process.

(e) The party requesting an interim measure may be liable for any costs and damages caused by the measure to any other party if the Arbitral Tribunal later determines that, in the circumstances, the measure should not have been granted. The Arbitral Tribunal may award such costs and damages at any point during the proceedings.

Article 24(1)(e) of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the potential liabilities and repercussions for a party that requests an interim measure in the course of an arbitration. Here is a detailed analysis:

- 1. Liability for Costs and Damages:
  - a. The provision begins by noting a key principle: if a party requests an interim measure, and this measure ends up causing costs or damages to another party, the requesting party might have to bear those costs or damages.
  - b. This liability arises if the Arbitral Tribunal later concludes that the interim measure was not warranted under the given circumstances.



2. Timing of Award: The provision gives the Arbitral Tribunal the discretion to award such costs and damages "at any point during the proceedings This means that affected parties do not necessarily have to wait until the final award for compensation; the tribunal can address these costs and damages as a separate matter whenever it deems appropriate.

# Implications:

- 1. Checks and Balances: This provision acts as a deterrent for parties who might consider seeking interim measures without a solid basis. Knowing that they might bear the costs and damages if the interim measure is deemed unnecessary can dissuade parties from making frivolous or unwarranted requests.
- 2. Protection for Affected Parties: Parties affected by interim measures have a mechanism of redress if it turns out those measures were unjustified. This promotes fairness and equity in the arbitration process.
- 3. Efficiency and Flexibility: By allowing the Arbitral Tribunal to award damages at any point, the provision promotes efficiency. It means that if an interim measure is determined to be inappropriate early in the arbitration, the affected party does not have to wait until the very end of proceedings to receive compensation. This flexibility can help in ensuring timely redress and can promote amicable resolutions.

In conclusion, Article 24(1)(e) underscores the principle of accountability in arbitration proceedings. While interim measures are crucial tools to protect parties' rights and interests, they must be sought responsibly. This provision ensures that parties think carefully before seeking such measures and provides a mechanism to compensate those unjustly affected by them.

(f) The Arbitral Tribunal may modify, suspend or terminate an interim measure it has granted, upon application of any party or, in exceptional circumstances and upon prior notice to the parties, on the Arbitral Tribunal's own initiative.

Article 24(1)(f) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the authority and discretion of the Arbitral Tribunal concerning interim measures that it has previously granted. Let us break it down and analyse its key components:

- 1. Tribunal's Powers Over Interim Measures:
  - a. Modify: The Arbitral Tribunal can change the interim measure, suggesting that if circumstances or facts change, the measure can be adjusted to suit the evolving situation.
  - b. Suspend: The Tribunal can pause or put on hold the interim measure. This might be relevant in situations where the reasons for the interim measure are temporarily not applicable or if there is a temporary change in circumstances.
  - c. Terminate: The Arbitral Tribunal can end or revoke the interim measure. This indicates that the measure is no longer deemed necessary or appropriate.



#### 2. Basis for Tribunal's Actions:

- a. Upon Application of Any Party: One or more parties involved in the arbitration can request the Arbitral Tribunal to modify, suspend, or terminate the interim measure. This suggests a reactive approach based on the parties' inputs.
- b. Tribunal's Own Initiative in Exceptional Circumstances: The provision empowers the Arbitral Tribunal to act proactively and on its own accord in "exceptional circumstances This indicates that while the Tribunal generally acts based on the parties' submissions, it retains inherent power to ensure the fairness and appropriateness of the proceedings.
- c. Prior Notice Requirement: Before acting on its initiative, the Tribunal must provide prior notice to the parties. This is crucial for ensuring transparency, fairness, and giving parties an opportunity to prepare or respond.

## Implications:

- 1. Flexibility and Adaptability: This provision ensures that the arbitration process remains flexible and adaptable to changing circumstances. Interim measures, by nature, are often based on incomplete or preliminary information. As the case progresses and more information becomes available, adjustments might be necessary.
- 2. Balancing Party Autonomy with Procedural Efficiency: While parties can request changes to interim measures, the Tribunal's power to act on its own in exceptional circumstances ensures that the arbitration process is not unduly delayed or derailed by inappropriate measures.
- 3. Ensuring Fairness: By allowing the Tribunal to revisit and revise its earlier decisions on interim measures, this provision ensures that potential injustices or errors can be corrected in a timely manner.

In conclusion, Article 24(1)(f) enshrines the dynamic nature of arbitration, emphasising that interim measures are not set in stone but are adaptable tools that can be adjusted to best serve the interests of justice and fairness as the arbitration progresses. It places a strong emphasis on the Arbitral Tribunal's role as a guardian of procedural justice, while also respecting party autonomy.

(2) With the written permission of the Arbitral Tribunal a party in whose favour an interim measure has been granted may request from the DIFC Court of First Instance an order enforcing the Arbitral Tribunal's order or any part of it. Any request for permission or enforcement made under this Article shall be simultaneously copied to all other parties. Unless the Arbitral Tribunal at any time directs otherwise, the party making a request to the DIFC Court of First Instance under this Article shall be entitled to recover in the Arbitration any legal costs and DIFC Court of First Instance fees reasonably incurred thereby.

Article 24(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the enforcement of interim measures ordered by the Arbitral Tribunal through the DIFC Court of First Instance. Let us dissect its provisions:



#### 1. Permission for Enforcement:

- a. A party who has received a favourable interim measure from the Arbitral Tribunal can seek its enforcement through the DIFC Court of First Instance.
- b. However, to do so, they need written permission from the Arbitral Tribunal. This step ensures that the Tribunal retains control over the measures it issues and can assess whether external enforcement is appropriate.

# 2. Notification Requirement:

a. Any request for permission to enforce, or the subsequent enforcement request to the DIFC Court of First Instance, must be copied and sent to all other parties involved in the arbitration. This ensures transparency and keeps all parties informed.

#### b. Costs and Fees:

- i. The last sentence of the Article touches upon the financial implications of seeking enforcement through the DIFC Court of First Instance.
- ii. Unless the Arbitral Tribunal provides different instructions, the party seeking enforcement can claim the legal costs and fees of the DIFC Court of First Instance during the arbitration process, given they are reasonable. This suggests a pro-enforcement stance, as it provides an avenue for a party to potentially recoup costs related to ensuring compliance with the Tribunal's orders.

## Implications:

- 1. Enhanced Enforceability: The provision enhances the efficacy of interim measures. Knowing that an interim measure can be enforced through a court adds weight to the Tribunal's orders.
- 2. Tribunal's Control: By requiring the Arbitral Tribunal's written permission, the provision ensures that the Tribunal retains control over its orders and can decide on a case-by-case basis whether court enforcement is appropriate.
- 3. Transparency: By mandating that all parties be kept in the loop regarding enforcement actions, the provision promotes transparency and fairness in the process.
- 4. Cost Recovery: Allowing for the recovery of enforcement-related costs in the Arbitration can act as a deterrent for non-compliance with interim measures.

In conclusion, Article 24(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underscores the importance of enforcing interim measures for the effectiveness of the arbitration process. By intertwining the powers of the Arbitral Tribunal with the enforcement capabilities of the DIFC Court of First Instance, the Article seeks to ensure that parties comply with interim measures, while also allowing for recovery of costs related to enforcement.



(3) The DIFC Court shall have the same power of issuing an interim measure in relation to arbitration proceedings, irrespective of whether their place is in the DIFC, as it has in relation to proceedings in courts. The DIFC Court shall exercise such power in accordance with its own procedures.

Article 24(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the authority and power of the DIFC Court in relation to issuing interim measures in arbitration proceedings. Let us break down its provisions:

#### 1. Broad Jurisdiction:

- a. This provision states that the DIFC Court possesses the same authority to issue interim measures for arbitration proceedings, regardless of whether the arbitration's location is within the DIFC or not.
- b. It aligns the DIFC Court's powers in arbitration proceedings with its authority in court proceedings, thereby providing consistent legal mechanisms for obtaining interim relief.

### 2. Parallel Authority:

- a. The Article asserts that the DIFC Court's power to issue interim measures in arbitration cases is akin to its authority in regular court proceedings.
- b. This means that the DIFC Court's jurisdiction is not constrained by the arbitration context; it can grant interim measures in both scenarios.

## 3. Consistent Procedures:

- a. While the DIFC Court is granted this authority, the provision emphasises that the exercise of such power should adhere to the DIFC Court's own established procedures.
- b. This emphasises the importance of procedural regularity and reinforces the idea that while the power exists, the Court should apply it within its own framework.

## Implications:

- 1. Enhanced Remedial Power: By giving the DIFC Court the ability to issue interim measures in arbitration proceedings similar to its power in court proceedings, parties have access to a robust remedial framework regardless of the context.
- Consistency: This provision promotes consistency in the application of law and remedies. It ensures that parties seeking interim measures in arbitration receive the same level of protection and access to relief as those seeking it through court proceedings.
- 3. Jurisdictional Neutrality: Regardless of whether the arbitration is seated within the DIFC or elsewhere, parties have access to the DIFC Court's interim measures. This provision



reinforces the DIFC's commitment to providing a reliable and neutral arbitration environment.

In conclusion, Article 24(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes the authority of the DIFC Court to issue interim measures in arbitration cases. It ensures that parties can seek such measures with confidence, knowing that the DIFC Court can provide the same level of protection and relief as it does in regular court proceedings. This provision contributes to a coherent and effective legal framework for arbitration within the DIFC.



#### **CHAPTER 5 — CONDUCT OF ARBITRAL PROCEEDINGS**

#### 25. EQUAL TREATMENT OF PARTIES

The parties shall be treated with equality and each party shall be given a full opportunity of presenting his case.

Article 25 of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the principle of equal treatment of parties in arbitration proceedings. Let us analyse its provisions:

### 1. Equal Treatment Principle:

- a. The article emphasises the fundamental principle that all parties involved in arbitration must be treated equally.
- b. It underscores the importance of maintaining a level playing field, ensuring that no party is given preferential treatment or disadvantaged during the arbitration process.

## 2. Opportunity to Present Case:

- a. The article also highlights that each party should be provided with a complete and fair chance to present their case.
- b. This includes the right to present evidence, call witnesses, make arguments, and respond to the arguments and evidence put forth by the opposing party.

### 3. Implications:

- a. Fairness and Integrity: Article 25 is rooted in principles of fairness, integrity, and due process. It promotes transparency and prevents any bias or discrimination against any party.
- b. Ensuring Proper Adjudication: By ensuring equal treatment and a full opportunity to present their case, the article contributes to the proper adjudication of disputes. It helps prevent any potential procedural imbalances that could undermine the legitimacy of the arbitration process.
- c. Parties' Confidence: The provision boosts parties' confidence in the arbitration process. When they are assured of equal treatment and a fair chance to present their case, they are more likely to accept the outcome of the arbitration as just and impartial.
- d. Preservation of Parties' Rights: This article aligns with international arbitration standards and underscores the importance of respecting parties' rights to be heard, which is essential for maintaining the integrity of the arbitration process.

In conclusion, Article 25 of the DIFC Arbitration Law emphasises the core principles of equal treatment and full opportunity for each party to present their case in arbitration proceedings. By establishing these principles, the article ensures fairness, transparency, and the proper functioning of



the arbitration process, ultimately contributing to the legitimacy of the outcomes reached through arbitration.

#### 26. DETERMINATION OF RULES OF PROCEDURE

(1) Subject to the provisions of this Law, the parties are free to agree on the procedure to be followed by the Arbitral Tribunal in conducting the proceedings.

Article 26(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the autonomy of the parties to agree on the procedure to be followed by the Arbitral Tribunal during the conduct of arbitration proceedings. Let us analyse its provisions:

### 1. Party Autonomy:

- a. The article underscores the principle of party autonomy in arbitration proceedings. It grants the parties the freedom to determine and agree upon the procedural rules that will govern the conduct of their arbitration.
- b. This provision aligns with the fundamental concept of arbitration as a consensual process, where the parties have significant control over the rules and procedures that will be applied.

### 2. Flexibility in Procedure:

- a. By allowing the parties to agree on the procedure, the article provides flexibility. Parties can choose procedures that best suit their specific dispute, industry, and preferences.
- b. This flexibility is often cited as an advantage of arbitration over court litigation, as it enables parties to tailor the process to their needs.
- 3. Wide Scope of Agreement: The article is broad in scope and covers all aspects of the arbitration procedure. Parties can agree on matters such as the exchange of evidence, timelines for submissions, hearing procedures, appointment of experts, and other procedural matters.
- 4. Limitations: While parties have significant autonomy, their agreements must still comply with other provisions of the DIFC Arbitration Law and fundamental principles of due process. Agreements that are contrary to public policy or that undermine fairness might be subject to challenge.

#### Implications:

1. Customisation: This provision allows parties to craft arbitration procedures that best suit their needs, fostering a more efficient and tailored process.



- 2. Efficiency and Expediency: Parties can potentially design procedures that lead to a more efficient and expedient resolution of their dispute, in contrast to the potentially lengthy and rigid court litigation process.
- 3. Parties' Control: Article 26(1) reinforces the parties' control over the arbitration process, enhancing their level of satisfaction with the proceedings and outcomes.
- 4. Complex Disputes: For complex disputes involving multiple parties, industries, or jurisdictions, this provision can be especially beneficial, allowing parties to address unique challenges effectively.

In conclusion, Article 26(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law reflects the core principle of party autonomy in arbitration. By granting parties the authority to determine the procedural rules, this provision promotes flexibility, efficiency, and customisation in the conduct of arbitration proceedings, ultimately enhancing the overall effectiveness and fairness of the process.

(2) In the absence of such agreement, the Arbitral Tribunal may, subject to the provisions of this Law, conduct the Arbitration in such manner as it considers appropriate. The power conferred upon the Arbitral Tribunal includes the power to determine the admissibility, relevance, materiality and weight of any evidence.

Article 26(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the situation when the parties have not agreed on a specific procedure for conducting the arbitration. Let us delve into its provisions:

- 1. Default Procedure: When the parties have not agreed on a specific procedure, this provision grants the Arbitral Tribunal the authority to determine how the arbitration proceedings will be conducted. It serves as a default mechanism to ensure that arbitration can proceed even in the absence of a pre-agreed procedure.
- 2. Arbitral Tribunal's Discretion:
  - a. This provision emphasises the broad discretion given to the Arbitral Tribunal. It allows the Tribunal to adapt and tailor the procedural rules based on the unique circumstances of the case.
  - b. The Tribunal's discretion encompasses various aspects of the proceedings, including the management of evidence, hearing schedules, submission deadlines, and other procedural matters.
- 3. Efficiency and Flexibility: Article 26(2) reinforces the inherent flexibility of arbitration as a dispute resolution mechanism. The Tribunal can adjust procedures to suit the nature and complexity of the dispute, potentially leading to more efficient and targeted proceedings.
- 4. Admissibility and Evidence: The provision explicitly grants the Arbitral Tribunal the power to determine the admissibility, relevance, materiality, and weight of any evidence. This authority enables the Tribunal to ensure that only relevant and appropriate evidence is considered during the arbitration process.



5. Balancing of Interests: While the Arbitral Tribunal has significant discretion, it is still subject to the provisions of the DIFC Arbitration Law and fundamental principles of fairness and due process. This ensures a balance between party autonomy and the need for a fair and orderly arbitration process.

## Implications:

- 1. Case-Specific Approach: This provision acknowledges that every dispute is unique, and the Arbitral Tribunal's discretion enables it to adapt proceedings to suit the specific circumstances.
- 2. Efficiency and Expediency: The Tribunal's ability to manage the proceedings can lead to quicker resolution, particularly for disputes with varying complexities and issues.
- 3. Arbitrator's Role: This provision highlights the crucial role of the arbitrators in guiding the arbitration process and ensuring a fair and equitable resolution.

In conclusion, Article 26(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underscores the flexibility of arbitration by empowering the Arbitral Tribunal to establish procedures in the absence of party agreement. This flexibility allows for efficient and tailored proceedings while ensuring that the Tribunal adheres to principles of fairness and due process.

#### 27. SEAT OF THE ARBITRATION

(1) The parties are free to agree on the Seat of the Arbitration. In the absence of such agreement, where any dispute is governed by DIFC law, the Seat of the Arbitration shall be the DIFC.

Article 27(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the determination of the "Seat of the Arbitration" and the parties' freedom to agree on it. Let us analyse its key points:

 Freedom to Agree on Seat: This provision recognises the principle of party autonomy in arbitration. Parties are given the freedom to mutually agree on the "Seat of the Arbitration The seat, often referred to as the legal or juridical seat, determines the legal framework within which the arbitration is conducted and the extent to which local laws apply.

# 2. Absence of Agreement:

- a. If the parties have not agreed on the seat, this provision clarifies the default rule.
- b. When the dispute is governed by DIFC law (Dubai International Financial Centre), which is a specific jurisdiction with its own laws and regulations, the "Seat of the Arbitration" defaults to being the DIFC.
- 3. Importance of Seat: Determining the seat is crucial as it affects procedural matters, court involvement, enforcement, and other legal aspects of the arbitration process.



- 4. Impact on Arbitration Proceedings: The legal system and the courts of the seat often have supervisory and supportive roles in arbitration, including assistance in appointing arbitrators, enforcing interim measures, and facilitating the enforcement of arbitral awards.
- 5. Certainty and Predictability: This provision brings certainty and predictability to the arbitration process by clarifying the default seat when parties have not explicitly chosen one.

- 1. Party Autonomy: The provision respects the parties' autonomy by allowing them to agree on the seat that aligns with their preferences and needs.
- 2. Default Seat: In the absence of an agreement, the provision provides a default seat (DIFC) to ensure that arbitration can proceed smoothly, especially when parties have not explicitly addressed the seat in their arbitration agreement.
- 3. Legal Framework: The chosen seat determines the applicable legal framework and may impact the procedural rules, court involvement, and enforceability of the arbitral award.
- 4. Enforcement: The seat's jurisdiction plays a role in the enforceability of arbitral awards within that jurisdiction.

In conclusion, Article 27(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law highlights the significance of the "Seat of the Arbitration" and the parties' autonomy to choose it. In the absence of an agreement, the provision establishes a default seat to ensure clarity and effectiveness in arbitration proceedings governed by DIFC law.

(2) Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph (1) of this Article, the Arbitral Tribunal may, unless otherwise agreed by the parties, meet at any place it considers appropriate for consultation among its members, for hearing witnesses, experts or the parties, or for inspection of goods, other property or documents.

Article 27(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the procedural flexibility of the arbitration process, specifically regarding the location where the Arbitral Tribunal may conduct various activities. Let us analyse its key points:

## 1. Tribunal's Discretion:

- a. This provision emphasises the Arbitral Tribunal's discretion to determine the physical location(s) where it conducts different aspects of the arbitration process.
- b. The Tribunal is not bound to conduct all proceedings at the seat of arbitration if the parties have not expressly agreed otherwise.
- 2. Activities Covered: The provision outlines the different activities for which the Tribunal can decide on a suitable meeting place. These activities include:



- a. Consultation among tribunal members
- b. Hearing witnesses, experts, or parties
- c. Inspecting goods, property, or documents
- 3. Party Agreement: The Tribunal's decision on the location is subject to the parties' agreement. If the parties have already agreed on a specific place for conducting certain activities, the Tribunal would respect that agreement.

### 4. Procedural Flexibility:

- a. The provision enhances the procedural flexibility of arbitration by allowing the Tribunal to choose a location that best serves the efficient and effective resolution of the dispute.
- b. This flexibility can be beneficial in accommodating parties from different jurisdictions, witnesses, and experts.
- 5. Efficiency and Convenience: The provision recognises that certain activities might be better conducted in different locations, considering factors like the availability of evidence, witnesses, and the convenience of the parties.

## Implications:

- 1. Flexible Proceedings: Article 27(2) underscores the adaptability of arbitration proceedings. It acknowledges that the Arbitral Tribunal can choose appropriate locations for different activities, promoting efficiency and accommodating various practical considerations.
- 2. Enhanced Party Experience: The provision can contribute to a more convenient and accessible process for all parties, including the Tribunal, witnesses, experts, and legal representatives.
- 3. Cost and Time Efficiency: The ability to conduct hearings, consultations, and inspections in suitable locations can contribute to time and cost savings by reducing travel-related expenses and delays.
- 4. Neutral Ground: The flexibility to choose locations can help maintain neutrality, particularly when the parties are from different jurisdictions and want to avoid any potential bias from one party's home jurisdiction.

In conclusion, Article 27(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underscores the Arbitral Tribunal's discretion to determine suitable locations for different aspects of the arbitration process. This provision enhances the efficiency, convenience, and adaptability of arbitration proceedings, accommodating the needs of the parties and promoting a fair and effective dispute resolution process.



#### 28. COMMENCEMENT OF ARBITRAL PROCEEDINGS

Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, the arbitral proceedings in respect of a particular dispute commence on the date on which a request for that dispute to be referred to Arbitration is received by the respondent.

Article 28 of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the commencement of arbitral proceedings and clarifies the point at which the proceedings formally begin. Let us analyse the key points of this article:

- 1. Commencement of Arbitral Proceedings: The article establishes the moment when the arbitral proceedings officially begin. It states that the proceedings commence when the respondent receives a request for the dispute to be referred to arbitration.
- 2. Trigger for Commencement: The trigger for the commencement of arbitral proceedings is the receipt of a formal request by the respondent. This request is typically initiated by the claimant, who seeks to refer the dispute to arbitration. Upon receiving this request, the respondent is officially notified of the commencement of the arbitration process.
- 3. Role of the Parties: The article emphasises the significance of mutual agreement between the parties. It stipulates that unless the parties have agreed otherwise, the proceedings commence based on the respondent's receipt of the request. This reinforces the principle of party autonomy in arbitration.
- 4. Importance of Written Agreements: The article implies the importance of having clear and written agreements in place between the parties. If the parties have agreed on a different method for commencing arbitral proceedings, that agreement will prevail over the default rule set out in this article.
- 5. Clarity and Predictability: Article 28 provides a clear and predictable starting point for arbitral proceedings. This can help avoid confusion and disputes related to the timing of commencement.

### Implications:

- 1. Consistency: Article 28 ensures consistency in determining when arbitral proceedings officially commence, providing both parties with a shared understanding of the process.
- 2. Party Autonomy: The provision highlights the principle of party autonomy in arbitration, allowing parties to agree on a different commencement mechanism if they wish.
- 3. Clear Timeline: By setting a specific trigger for the commencement of proceedings, the article helps parties and tribunals manage timelines and procedural matters more effectively.
- 4. Certainty for Respondents: The article provides respondents with clarity about when their involvement in the arbitration process officially begins, allowing them to prepare their response accordingly.



In conclusion, Article 28 of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes a clear point of commencement for arbitral proceedings. By stipulating that proceedings begin upon the respondent's receipt of a request for arbitration, the article promotes predictability, party autonomy, and effective case management in the arbitration process.

#### 29. LANGUAGE

(1) The parties are free to agree on the language or languages to be used in the arbitral proceedings. In the absence of such agreement, the Arbitral Tribunal shall determine the language or languages to be used in the proceedings. This agreement or determination, unless otherwise specified therein, shall thereafter apply to any written statement by a party, any hearing and any award, decision or other communication by the Arbitral Tribunal.

Article 29(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the language to be used in arbitral proceedings and provides guidance on how this aspect is determined. Let us delve into the key elements of this article:

- 1. Language of Arbitral Proceedings: This provision recognises the significance of language in arbitral proceedings. It emphasises that the parties have the freedom to agree on the language or languages to be used throughout the arbitration process.
- 2. Default Rule for Determining Language: In the absence of an explicit agreement between the parties regarding the language, the article states that the Arbitral Tribunal itself will determine the language or languages to be used in the proceedings.
- 3. Scope of Language Determination: The article clarifies that the determination of the language or languages applies not only to written statements and submissions but also to any hearings and communications, including awards and decisions made by the Arbitral Tribunal.
- 4. Flexibility and Party Autonomy: The provision underscores the principle of party autonomy, allowing the parties to tailor the arbitration proceedings to their preferences by agreeing on the language of their choice.
- 5. Tribunal's Discretion: If the parties do not agree on the language, the Arbitral Tribunal has the discretion to select an appropriate language that best suits the circumstances of the case.
- 6. Avoiding Misunderstandings: The article aims to prevent potential misunderstandings by ensuring that all parties involved in the arbitration can effectively understand and participate in the proceedings.

## Implications:

1. Language Clarity: The provision ensures that all participants, including parties, arbitrators, and experts, can communicate effectively and understand the proceedings clearly.



- 2. Equal Treatment: The article promotes equal treatment of the parties by ensuring that the language used is fair and accessible to all participants.
- 3. Efficiency: The clarity provided by a designated language helps expedite the proceedings by reducing the need for translation and interpretation services.
- 4. Preserving Evidence: A consistent language throughout the process ensures the accurate preservation of evidence and testimony.

In conclusion, Article 29(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law acknowledges the importance of language in arbitral proceedings. It balances party autonomy with the Arbitral Tribunal's authority to determine the language if no agreement exists. This provision aims to facilitate effective communication and ensure fairness, transparency, and efficiency in the arbitration process.

(2) The Arbitral Tribunal may order that any documentary evidence shall be accompanied by a translation into the language or languages agreed upon by the parties or determined by the Arbitral Tribunal.

Article 29(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the issue of documentary evidence and translations in arbitral proceedings. Here is an analysis of its key points:

- 1. Translation of Documentary Evidence: This provision empowers the Arbitral Tribunal to issue an order requiring that any documentary evidence submitted in the arbitration proceedings be accompanied by a translation.
- 2. Party Agreement or Tribunal Determination: The translation requirement is contingent on either an agreement between the parties regarding the language(s) in which the proceedings are conducted or a determination made by the Arbitral Tribunal itself.
- 3. Ensuring Understanding and Fairness: Requiring translations is aimed at ensuring that all parties, arbitrators, and experts involved in the proceedings can understand the evidence and participate effectively, regardless of their language proficiency.
- 4. Consistency with Chosen Language: Translations help maintain consistency with the chosen language(s) of the proceedings, reducing the risk of misunderstandings or misinterpretations due to language barriers.
- 5. Arbitral Tribunal's Discretion: The provision gives the Arbitral Tribunal the discretion to decide when and how to require translations, based on the particular circumstances of the case.

## Implications:

- 1. Enhanced Fairness: Requiring translations promotes fairness by ensuring that all parties have equal access to and understanding of the evidence presented.
- 2. Preservation of Evidence: Accurate translations of documentary evidence are essential for maintaining the integrity and reliability of the evidence.



- 3. Effective Communication: Translations facilitate effective communication among participants, which is crucial for a successful arbitration process.
- 4. Avoiding Delays: The provision may help prevent delays caused by disputes over the accuracy or adequacy of translations.
- 5. Reduced Misinterpretation: Translations reduce the likelihood of misinterpretation or confusion that can arise from using different languages in the proceedings.

In conclusion, Article 29(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underscores the importance of clear and effective communication in arbitral proceedings. By allowing the Arbitral Tribunal to order translations of documentary evidence, the provision seeks to ensure fairness, accuracy, and transparency in the presentation and understanding of evidence, contributing to the overall integrity of the arbitration process.

#### 30. STATEMENTS OF CLAIM AND DEFENCE

(1) Within the period of time agreed by the parties or determined by the Arbitral Tribunal, the claimant shall state the facts supporting his claim, the points at issue and the relief or remedy sought, and the respondent shall state his defence in respect of these particulars, unless the parties have otherwise agreed as to the required elements of such statements. The parties may submit with their statements all documents they consider to be relevant or may add a reference to the documents or other evidence they will submit.

Article 30(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the requirement for the claimant and respondent to provide detailed statements regarding their respective positions, claims, and defences during the arbitration process. Here is an analysis of its key components:

### 1. Statement of Facts and Relief:

- a. The provision mandates that the claimant must present a statement detailing the factual basis for their claim, including the points at issue and the relief or remedy sought.
- b. The respondent, on the other hand, is required to provide a statement outlining their defence against the claim, responding to the particulars raised by the claimant.

# 2. Timelines and Flexibility:

- a. The timing for these statements should be determined either by agreement between the parties or by a decision of the Arbitral Tribunal.
- b. This provision allows for flexibility, ensuring that parties have an opportunity to prepare and present their cases but within a defined timeframe to prevent unnecessary delays.



c. Details and Specifics: The provision emphasises that the statements should contain specifics, indicating that the parties need to clearly outline the key issues, arguments, and reliefs being sought.

#### 3. Freedom of Parties to Determine Elements:

- a. While the provision provides a general framework for the content of the statements, it acknowledges that parties may have different procedural arrangements or requirements.
- b. Parties have the freedom to agree on the specific elements that need to be included in their statements.

#### 4. Inclusion of Relevant Documents:

- a. The provision allows parties to include relevant documents along with their statements to support their positions.
- b. Alternatively, parties can provide references to the documents or evidence they plan to submit during the course of the proceedings.

### Implications:

- 1. Clear Presentation: The requirement for comprehensive statements encourages parties to present their cases with clarity, ensuring that the Arbitral Tribunal and other parties can understand their positions.
- 2. Efficient Proceedings: By specifying the content and timing of statements, the provision contributes to the efficiency of the arbitration process and helps prevent unnecessary delays.
- 3. Early Identification of Issues: Detailed statements help identify the key issues in dispute early on, allowing for more focused and organised proceedings.
- 4. Transparency and Fairness: Clear and specific statements promote transparency and fairness by providing all parties with a clear understanding of the claims and defences.
- 5. Balancing Flexibility and Structure: The provision strikes a balance between flexibility and structure, accommodating different procedural needs while providing a common framework for case presentation.

In conclusion, Article 30(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law sets out the guidelines for the content and timing of statements that the claimant and respondent must provide during arbitration proceedings. By requiring clear and detailed statements of claims and defences, the provision contributes to the efficiency, transparency, and fairness of the arbitration process, ensuring that parties present their cases in a coherent and well-structured manner.



(2) Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, either party may amend or supplement his claim or defence during the course of the arbitral proceedings, unless the Arbitral Tribunal considers it inappropriate to allow such amendment having regard to the delay in making it.

Article 30(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the possibility of amending or supplementing claims or defences during the course of arbitral proceedings. Here is an analysis of its key points:

- 1. Amendment and Supplement of Claims or Defences:
  - a. The provision allows either party, claimant or respondent, to amend or supplement their claims or defences during the ongoing arbitral proceedings.
  - b. This flexibility recognises that parties might discover new information or develop new arguments as the arbitration unfolds.
- 2. Requirement for Agreement or Arbitral Tribunal's Decision:
  - a. The general rule is that parties can make amendments without requiring the consent of the other party or the Arbitral Tribunal.
  - b. However, the provision does include an exception if the Arbitral Tribunal deems an amendment inappropriate due to significant delay in its submission.
- 3. Flexibility and Efficient Proceedings:
  - a. Allowing amendments or supplements reflects a balance between providing flexibility to parties and maintaining efficiency in the proceedings.
  - b. It acknowledges that developments may occur that warrant adjustments to the claims or defences.
- 4. Ensuring Timely and Fair Proceedings:
  - a. The exception related to delay prevents abuse of the amendment process and ensures that proceedings remain timely and fair to all parties.
  - b. It prevents situations where parties might introduce last-minute changes that could disrupt the proceedings or disadvantage the other party.

## Implications:

- 1. Adaptation to Developments: The provision accommodates changes that can arise due to the evolving nature of disputes and allows parties to adjust their claims or defences as needed.
- 2. Balanced Approach: While parties have the freedom to make amendments, the provision sets a safeguard against undue delays caused by last-minute changes that could impact the efficiency and fairness of the proceedings.



- 3. Fairness and Transparency: Allowing amendments supports fairness by enabling parties to respond to new information and present their strongest case. This contributes to a transparent and just arbitration process.
- 4. Case Management: The Arbitral Tribunal's role in assessing the appropriateness of amendments helps manage the proceedings and prevents unwarranted disruptions.

In conclusion, Article 30(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law strikes a balance between the need for flexibility in amending claims or defences and the importance of maintaining an efficient and fair arbitration process. It allows parties to adapt their positions as necessary while preventing undue delays that could negatively impact the proceedings. This approach supports transparency, fairness, and effective case management within the arbitration framework.

### 31. HEARINGS AND WRITTEN PROCEEDINGS

(1) Subject to any contrary agreement by the parties, the Arbitral Tribunal shall decide whether to hold oral hearings for the presentation of evidence or for oral argument, or whether the proceedings shall be conducted on the basis of documents and other materials. However, unless the parties have agreed that no hearing shall be held, the Arbitral Tribunal shall hold such hearings at an appropriate stage of the proceedings, if so requested by a party.

Article 31(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the conduct of hearings in arbitral proceedings. Here is an analysis of its key points:

- 1. Discretion of the Arbitral Tribunal:
  - a. The provision grants the Arbitral Tribunal the authority to determine whether to hold oral hearings for the presentation of evidence or arguments, or whether to proceed based solely on documents and other materials.
  - b. This discretionary power recognises the diversity of cases and allows the tribunal to tailor the proceedings to the specific circumstances.
- 2. Oral Hearings and Document-Based Proceedings:
  - a. The provision acknowledges two primary approaches to conducting arbitral proceedings: oral hearings and document-based proceedings.
  - b. Oral hearings involve the parties presenting evidence and arguments verbally in front of the tribunal, allowing for immediate interaction and clarification.
  - c. Document-based proceedings rely on written submissions and documentary evidence, without direct oral presentations.
- 3. Party Request for Oral Hearing:



- a. If a party requests an oral hearing, and the parties have not agreed otherwise, the Arbitral Tribunal must hold such a hearing at an appropriate stage of the proceedings.
- b. This provision ensures that a party's request for an oral hearing is taken into consideration and allows for an opportunity to present arguments in person.
- 4. Flexibility and Case-Specific Approach:
  - a. The provision emphasises flexibility in arbitration proceedings, recognising that different cases may require different approaches.
  - b. The Arbitral Tribunal can assess the complexity, nature of evidence, and the parties' preferences to determine the most suitable procedure.

- 1. Customisation of Proceedings: The provision acknowledges that there is no one-size-fitsall approach to arbitral proceedings. It allows the tribunal to adapt the hearing process to the specific needs and complexities of each case.
- 2. Efficiency and Cost Considerations: Document-based proceedings can potentially be more efficient and cost-effective, especially for straightforward cases where oral hearings might not be necessary.
- 3. Parties' Rights: The provision ensures that parties have the opportunity to request oral hearings if they believe it would be beneficial for presenting their case.
- 4. Tribunal's Role: The Arbitral Tribunal's role is crucial in deciding the most appropriate procedure, considering factors like the nature of the dispute, complexity, and the parties' preferences.

In conclusion, Article 31(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law reflects the principle of flexibility in arbitration proceedings. It empowers the Arbitral Tribunal to choose the suitable approach for hearings, whether oral or document-based, based on the specifics of each case. This provision balances efficiency, fairness, and parties' participation within the arbitration process.

(2) The parties shall be given sufficient advance notice as the Arbitral Tribunal shall decide of any hearing and of any meeting of the Arbitral Tribunal for the purposes of inspection of goods, other property or documents.

Article 31(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the notice requirements for hearings and meetings during arbitral proceedings. Here is an analysis of its key points:

1. Notice Requirement:



- a. The provision mandates that the parties involved in the arbitration shall be provided with "sufficient advance notice" of any hearing or meeting scheduled by the Arbitral Tribunal.
- b. This requirement ensures that parties have adequate time to prepare for the proceedings and to participate effectively.

# 2. Hearing and Inspection Meetings:

- a. The notice requirement applies not only to hearings but also to meetings of the Arbitral Tribunal scheduled for the purpose of inspecting goods, property, or documents.
- b. This recognises that some proceedings may involve site visits or the examination of physical evidence, which requires the presence of relevant parties.

#### 3. Tribunal's Discretion:

- a. The exact length of the notice period is not specified in the provision, allowing the Arbitral Tribunal to determine what constitutes "sufficient advance notice" based on the circumstances of the case.
- b. This discretion is essential as the notice period may vary depending on the complexity of the case, the type of proceeding, and other factors.

### Implications:

- 1. Fair and Equitable Proceedings: By requiring sufficient advance notice, the provision ensures that parties are given the opportunity to prepare adequately for hearings and meetings, contributing to the fairness and equity of the arbitration process.
- 2. Parties' Participation: Adequate notice empowers parties to attend proceedings fully prepared and to present their case effectively, promoting their active participation in the arbitration process.
- 3. Efficient Proceedings: While the provision emphasises notice, it also allows the Arbitral Tribunal to determine the appropriate notice period, thereby maintaining flexibility and efficiency in the conduct of proceedings.
- 4. Transparency and Procedural Fairness: Providing notice in advance contributes to transparency and procedural fairness by preventing surprise hearings and allowing parties to arrange their schedules accordingly.

In conclusion, Article 31(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law emphasises the importance of providing parties with sufficient advance notice of hearings and meetings during arbitral proceedings. This requirement aligns with principles of fairness, equity, and effective participation, while also recognising the need for flexibility in the specific determination of notice periods by the Arbitral Tribunal.



(3) All statements, documents or other information supplied to the Arbitral Tribunal by one party shall be communicated to the other party. Also any expert report or evidentiary document on which the Arbitral Tribunal may rely in making its decision shall be communicated to the parties.

Article 31(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the principle of transparency and informationsharing in arbitral proceedings. Here is an analysis of its key points:

### 1. Mandatory Communication:

- a. The provision establishes a mandatory requirement that any statements, documents, or information submitted to the Arbitral Tribunal by one party must be communicated to the other party.
- b. Additionally, any expert reports or evidentiary documents that the Arbitral Tribunal intends to rely on for making its decision must also be communicated to both parties.
- 2. Transparency and Fairness: This provision is in line with the principles of transparency and fairness in arbitration. It ensures that both parties have access to the same information, documents, and evidence, thereby promoting equal footing in presenting their cases and responding to arguments.
- 3. Equitable Process: By mandating the communication of all relevant materials between parties and the Arbitral Tribunal, the provision helps create a more equitable arbitration process. Neither party is given an advantage by withholding information.
- 4. Enhanced Parties' Participation: The requirement for sharing all pertinent information with both parties enhances their participation in the proceedings. Parties are better equipped to respond to arguments, present counterarguments, and make informed decisions.
- 5. Preserving the Integrity of Decisions: Communicating expert reports and evidentiary documents that the Arbitral Tribunal intends to rely on maintains the integrity of the decision-making process. Both parties are aware of the evidence upon which the Tribunal will base its decision.
- 6. Preserving Confidentiality Agreements: While the provision mandates communication, it does not necessarily conflict with confidentiality agreements that parties might have. The provision's focus is on ensuring a fair exchange of information between parties and the Tribunal.

## Implications:

- 1. Equal Access to Information: Article 31(3) ensures that both parties have equal access to all materials relevant to the arbitration, fostering a balanced and fair process.
- 2. Preservation of Fair Process: By communicating expert reports and evidentiary documents, the provision helps avoid surprises and ensures that parties are prepared to address all evidence presented.



- 3. Promotion of Transparency: The provision aligns with the broader goal of transparency in arbitration, which enhances the legitimacy and credibility of the process.
- 4. Efficient and Informed Proceedings: With all relevant information shared among parties and the Tribunal, the proceedings are more likely to be efficient and focused on addressing the substantive issues.

In conclusion, Article 31(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underlines the importance of transparency and equal information-sharing in arbitral proceedings. By mandating the communication of statements, documents, and evidentiary materials, the provision ensures a level playing field for both parties and contributes to the fairness and effectiveness of the arbitration process.

#### 32. DEFAULT OF A PARTY

Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, if, without showing sufficient cause,

- (a) the claimant fails to communicate his statement of claim in accordance with Article 30(1), the Arbitral Tribunal shall terminate the proceedings;
- (b) the respondent fails to communicate his statement of defence in accordance with Article 30(1), the Arbitral Tribunal shall continue the proceedings without treating such failure in itself as an admission of the claimant's allegations; or
- (c) any party fails to appear at a hearing or to produce documentary evidence, the Arbitral Tribunal may continue the proceedings and make the award on the evidence before it.

Article 32 of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the consequences of a party's default in arbitral proceedings. It outlines the actions that an Arbitral Tribunal can take when one of the parties fails to fulfil certain obligations. Here is an analysis of its key points:

# 1. Consequences of Default:

- a. The provision highlights the potential consequences that may arise if a party defaults in fulfilling its obligations during the arbitral proceedings.
- b. The default scenarios covered by the provision include a claimant's failure to communicate the statement of claim, a respondent's failure to communicate the statement of defence, and any party's failure to appear at a hearing or produce documentary evidence.
- 2. Statement of Claim Default (Article 32(a)):
  - a. If the claimant fails to communicate their statement of claim in accordance with Article 30(1), the Arbitral Tribunal is empowered to terminate the proceedings.
  - b. This consequence emphasises the importance of initiating proceedings and presenting the initial claims in a timely manner.



- 3. Statement of Defence Default (Article 32(b)):
  - a. If the respondent fails to communicate their statement of defence in accordance with Article 30(1), the Arbitral Tribunal is required to continue the proceedings.
  - b. The provision makes it clear that such failure is not, by itself, treated as an admission of the claimant's allegations. This preserves the principle that a lack of response does not automatically imply guilt.
- 4. Hearing or Evidence Default (Article 32(c)):
  - a. If any party fails to appear at a hearing or fails to produce documentary evidence, the Arbitral Tribunal has the discretion to continue the proceedings.
  - b. The Tribunal can then make an award based on the evidence that is available to it, emphasising the Tribunal's role in ensuring a fair and efficient process.
- 5. Sufficient Cause Requirement:
  - a. The provision introduces the concept of "sufficient cause". The Arbitral Tribunal will consider whether there are valid reasons for the default before taking any action.
  - b. This requirement promotes fairness by allowing parties to explain their failure and potentially avoid the severe consequences of default.
- 6. Preservation of Proceedings: In all cases, the provision seeks to preserve the proceedings and keep the arbitration process moving forward. It balances the need to address defaults with the goal of providing a fair hearing and resolution of the dispute.

- 1. Balancing Fairness and Efficiency: Article 32 balances the need to ensure a fair hearing for both parties with the need for efficient proceedings. It provides remedies for defaults while allowing parties the opportunity to explain their failures.
- 2. Preventing Tactical Defaults: The provision discourages parties from employing tactical defaults as a strategy to manipulate the proceedings, ensuring that the arbitration process is conducted in good faith.
- 3. Preservation of Equitable Process: The article contributes to maintaining an equitable process by ensuring that a default does not automatically result in adverse consequences for the defaulting party.
- 4. Encouragement of Timely Compliance: By specifying consequences for default, the provision encourages parties to comply with their obligations in a timely manner.

In conclusion, Article 32 of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the potential consequences of a party's default in arbitral proceedings. It strikes a balance between preserving fairness and efficiency in the arbitration process while considering the validity of the reasons behind the defaults. The



provision helps ensure that the arbitration process proceeds smoothly and that parties are held accountable for fulfilling their obligations.

#### 33. EXPERT APPOINTED BY ARBITRAL TRIBUNAL

- (1) Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, the Arbitral Tribunal:
  - (a) may appoint one or more experts to report to it on specific issues to be determined by the Arbitral Tribunal; and
  - (b) may require a party to give the expert(s) any relevant information or to produce, or to provide access to, any relevant documents, goods or other property for his inspection.

Article 33(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the appointment of experts by the Arbitral Tribunal and the powers of the Tribunal to seek information and evidence from parties through these appointed experts. Here is an analysis of this provision:

## 1. Appointment of Experts:

- a. Subsection (a) of Article 33(1) grants the Arbitral Tribunal the authority to appoint one or more experts to provide specialised knowledge or insights on specific issues that need determination in the arbitration proceedings.
- b. This provision recognises that certain technical, scientific, or specialised issues may require expert input to enable the Tribunal to make informed decisions.
- 2. Expert's Role: The appointed expert's role is advisory in nature. Their task is to provide impartial opinions, recommendations, or analysis to assist the Arbitral Tribunal in understanding and evaluating the technical or complex matters at hand.

#### 3. Access to Information:

- a. Subsection (b) of Article 33(1) grants the Arbitral Tribunal the power to require a party to provide relevant information to the appointed expert. This may include documents, data, materials, or access to certain goods or properties that are necessary for the expert's analysis.
- b. This provision ensures that the appointed expert has access to all the relevant information needed to provide an accurate and comprehensive assessment.
- 4. Party Cooperation: The provision encourages cooperation from the parties by giving the Tribunal the authority to compel a party to cooperate with the appointed expert. This is essential for the expert to carry out their tasks effectively.
- 5. Scope and Limitations: The appointment of experts is subject to the agreement of the parties, or absence thereof, the Tribunal's determination. The Tribunal's authority to appoint experts is subject to the scope of the issues requiring expertise.



- 6. Impartiality and Independence: While not explicitly mentioned, the principle of impartiality and independence, which applies to arbitrators, likely also applies to experts appointed by the Tribunal. This ensures that the expert's analysis and opinions are unbiased and objective.
- 7. Party Autonomy and Fairness:
  - a. The provision acknowledges the principle of party autonomy in arbitration, as parties have the freedom to agree on whether to use experts and the scope of their involvement.
  - b. The provision also contributes to the fairness of the proceedings by allowing the Tribunal to obtain specialised knowledge to make well-informed decisions.

- 1. Technical or Complex Issues: Article 33(1) addresses the potential need for expert knowledge in resolving technical, scientific, or complex issues that might arise in arbitration proceedings.
- 2. Balancing Information: By granting the Tribunal the authority to request relevant information from parties, the provision ensures that both parties have an equal opportunity to present their case on technical matters.
- 3. Enhanced Decision-Making: The appointment of experts can enhance the quality of the Tribunal's decision-making by providing accurate and informed insights into specialised matters.
- 4. Ensuring Equitable Process: The provision contributes to a fair and equitable process by enabling the Tribunal to access specialised expertise, promoting a more comprehensive understanding of the issues involved.

In conclusion, Article 33(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law empowers the Arbitral Tribunal to appoint experts to assist in resolving complex or technical issues and ensures that parties provide necessary information to these experts. This provision is designed to enhance the effectiveness and fairness of the arbitration process when addressing matters that require specialised knowledge.

(2) Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, if a party so requests or if the Arbitral Tribunal considers it necessary, the expert(s) shall, after delivery of his written or oral report, participate in a hearing where the parties have the opportunity to put questions to him and to present expert witnesses in order to testify on the points at issue.

Article 33(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the interaction between appointed experts and the parties in arbitration proceedings. Here is an analysis of this provision:

1. Expert's Participation in a Hearing:



- a. This provision establishes that, unless the parties agree otherwise, the Arbitral Tribunal has the discretion to invite the expert(s) appointed under Article 33(1) to participate in a hearing.
- b. The purpose of the expert's participation is to allow parties to engage with the expert directly and seek clarifications, explanations, or elaborations on their written or oral report.

## 2. Request for Expert Participation:

- a. A party has the right to request that the expert participate in a hearing. Additionally, the Tribunal may decide to invite the expert to the hearing if it deems such participation necessary.
- b. This underscores the Tribunal's control over the process and the requirement to balance the parties' right to examine the expert's views and the need to maintain efficient proceedings.
- c. Opportunity for Parties to Interact: During the hearing, the parties are given the opportunity to pose questions to the expert. This interaction can be crucial for clarifying any ambiguities, addressing concerns, and better understanding the expert's opinions.
- d. Expert Witnesses by Parties: The provision also permits parties to present their own expert witnesses during the hearing. These expert witnesses can provide counter-arguments or alternative perspectives on the technical or complex issues in dispute.
- e. Ensuring Full Understanding: The inclusion of expert participation in hearings aligns with the principle of providing parties with a full opportunity to present their case and engage in the arbitration process.
- f. Balancing Efficiency and Fairness: The provision strikes a balance between ensuring a comprehensive understanding of complex issues and maintaining an efficient arbitration process.
- g. Party Autonomy: While the Tribunal has the authority to invite the expert to the hearing, the parties' agreement on whether the expert should participate or not is an important consideration.

#### Implications:

- 1. Expert Involvement: Article 33(2) facilitates the direct engagement of appointed experts with the parties, enabling them to interact, seek clarifications, and address potential uncertainties.
- 2. Enhanced Examination: Expert participation in hearings allows parties to delve deeper into the technical details and opinions presented by the appointed expert, thereby enhancing the quality of the arbitration process.



- 3. Party Autonomy: The provision respects the parties' autonomy by allowing them to determine whether expert participation in a hearing is necessary based on the specifics of the case.
- 4. Efficiency and Effectiveness: The provision acknowledges the importance of balancing the need for expert engagement with the overall efficiency and effectiveness of the arbitration proceedings.

In conclusion, Article 33(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a framework for the participation of appointed experts in hearings, enabling parties to engage directly with the experts and ask questions. This interaction ensures a comprehensive understanding of complex issues while maintaining a fair and efficient arbitration process.

(3) The expenses and costs of the expert(s) appointed by the arbitration tribunal pursuant to this Article shall be borne by the parties in accordance with any determination made by the Arbitral Tribunal in that respect, which determination shall be final and binding.

Article 33(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the allocation of expenses and costs related to the appointment of experts in arbitration proceedings. Here is an analysis of this provision:

1. Allocation of Expert Expenses: This provision establishes the principle that the expenses and costs associated with the expert(s) appointed by the Arbitral Tribunal under Article 33(1) shall be allocated among the parties.

## 2. Tribunal's Determination:

- a. The determination of how these expenses and costs are to be distributed among the parties is entrusted to the Arbitral Tribunal.
- b. The Tribunal's decision on the allocation of expert expenses is discretionary and will be based on factors such as the complexity of the case, the extent of each party's involvement with the expert, and the nature of the expert's work.

# 3. Final and Binding Determination:

- a. The determination made by the Arbitral Tribunal regarding the allocation of expert expenses is considered final and binding.
- b. This implies that parties are expected to adhere to the Tribunal's decision on this matter without further dispute or appeal.
- 4. Ensuring Fairness and Equity: This provision seeks to ensure that the costs associated with the appointment of an expert are fairly distributed among the parties.
- 5. Preventing Cost Disputes: By explicitly stipulating that the Tribunal's determination is final and binding, the provision aims to prevent disputes between parties over the allocation of expert expenses, which could otherwise hinder the progress of the arbitration.



- 1. Cost Allocation: Article 33(3) clarifies that the parties are collectively responsible for covering the expenses and costs of appointed experts.
- 2. Tribunal's Discretion: The provision grants the Arbitral Tribunal the discretion to determine how these expenses are distributed among the parties.
- 3. Finality: The determination made by the Tribunal on the allocation of expert expenses is binding and not subject to appeal, emphasising the importance of parties respecting this aspect of the Tribunal's decision.
- 4. Efficiency: This provision helps maintain the efficiency of the arbitration process by preventing disputes and delays related to the distribution of expert expenses.

In conclusion, Article 33(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law ensures that the expenses and costs associated with experts appointed by the Arbitral Tribunal are allocated among the parties. The Tribunal's determination in this regard is considered final and binding, contributing to the effective management of costs and the progression of the arbitration proceedings.

#### 34. COURT ASSISTANCE IN TAKING EVIDENCE

The Arbitral Tribunal or a party with the approval of the Arbitral Tribunal may request from the DIFC Court assistance in taking evidence. The DIFC Court may execute the request within its competence and according to its rules on taking evidence.

Article 34 of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the involvement of the DIFC Court in assisting the Arbitral Tribunal or parties with the process of taking evidence. Here is an analysis of this provision:

## 1. Request for Assistance:

- a. This article allows either the Arbitral Tribunal or a party (with the approval of the Tribunal) to request assistance from the DIFC Court regarding the process of taking evidence.
- b. The assistance could involve various aspects of evidence-taking, such as summoning witnesses, producing documents, or conducting inspections.

## 2. DIFC Court's Role:

- a. The DIFC Court is the body that provides the requested assistance.
- b. The Court executes the request within its jurisdiction and according to its own rules pertaining to taking evidence.
- 3. Dual Role of DIFC Court: The DIFC Court plays a dual role in arbitration: as a supportive institution to assist the Arbitral Tribunal and as a judicial body to enforce arbitral awards and provide certain court-related assistance.



- 4. Balancing the Arbitration Process: This article contributes to maintaining a balanced and fair arbitration process by allowing the Arbitral Tribunal or parties to seek assistance when dealing with evidence-related matters.
- 5. Enforcement of Tribunal's Decisions: The assistance from the DIFC Court under this provision can help enforce the decisions of the Arbitral Tribunal regarding evidence-taking, ensuring that parties comply with their obligations in providing evidence.
- 6. Judicial Neutrality: The involvement of the DIFC Court in evidence-taking adds a layer of judicial neutrality to the arbitration process, as it offers an independent body to oversee the process when necessary.

- 1. Collaboration: This article encourages collaboration between the Arbitral Tribunal and the DIFC Court when it comes to evidence-taking, promoting a cohesive and efficient arbitration process.
- 2. Expertise: The DIFC Court's familiarity with evidence-taking procedures and its role in the legal system can contribute to the smooth execution of this process.
- 3. Judicial Support: This provision enhances the overall support system for arbitration within the DIFC jurisdiction, offering parties and Tribunals access to judicial resources when needed.

In conclusion, Article 34 of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes a mechanism through which the Arbitral Tribunal or parties can seek assistance from the DIFC Court in taking evidence. This cooperation ensures a more comprehensive and effective arbitration process, utilising the expertise and resources of both the arbitration and judicial systems within the DIFC jurisdiction.



#### CHAPTER 6 — MAKING OF AWARD AND TERMINATION OF PROCEEDINGS

#### 35. RULES APPLICABLE TO SUBSTANCE OF DISPUTE

(1) The Arbitral Tribunal shall decide the dispute in accordance with such rules of law as are chosen by the parties as applicable to the substance of the dispute. Any designation of the law or legal system of a given State or jurisdiction shall be construed, unless otherwise expressed, as directly referring to the substantive law of that State or jurisdiction and not to its conflict of laws rules.

Article 35(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the choice of applicable law by the parties in an arbitration. Here is an analysis of this provision:

# 1. Choice of Applicable Law:

- a. This article emphasises the principle of party autonomy by allowing the parties to choose the rules of law that will apply to the substance of the dispute.
- b. The chosen law serves as the legal framework for determining the rights, obligations, and liabilities of the parties.

# 2. Flexibility and Certainty:

- a. By allowing the parties to select the applicable law, this provision offers flexibility to tailor the arbitration process to their needs.
- b. The clarity provided by this choice enhances predictability and certainty in the resolution of disputes.

#### 3. Direct Reference to Substantive Law:

- a. The provision clarifies that if the parties specify a particular jurisdiction's law, it is understood to refer directly to the substantive law of that jurisdiction, not its conflict of laws rules.
- b. This prevents potential conflicts arising from the application of different conflict of laws rules.

### 4. Avoidance of Confusion:

- 5. The provision eliminates the need to delve into complex conflicts of laws principles by focusing solely on the substantive law of the chosen jurisdiction.
- 6. This streamlines the decision-making process and reduces uncertainty.
- 7. Avoidance of Forum Shopping: By specifying that the designation of a jurisdiction's law refers to its substantive law, the provision discourages parties from selecting a jurisdiction simply based on favourable conflict of laws rules.
- 8. Preservation of Party Intent: This article seeks to uphold the parties' intention by enforcing the substance of the chosen law as opposed to its conflict of laws elements.



9. Predictable Outcomes: The provision contributes to the predictability of outcomes, as the Arbitral Tribunal's decision is guided by the chosen substantive law, which is determined by the parties.

### Implications:

- 1. Party Autonomy: This provision reinforces the principle of party autonomy, allowing parties to shape the arbitration process according to their preferences.
- 2. Legal Predictability: The choice of applicable law adds an element of legal predictability and consistency to the arbitration proceedings and outcomes.
- 3. Reduced Complexity: By eliminating the need to navigate complex conflict of laws rules, the arbitration process becomes more streamlined and efficient.

In conclusion, Article 35(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underscores the importance of party autonomy in arbitration by allowing parties to choose the applicable law for resolving their dispute. This choice enhances predictability, avoids conflicts arising from conflict of laws issues, and promotes a more streamlined and effective resolution process.

(2) In the absence of any designation by the parties, the Arbitral Tribunal shall apply the law determined by the conflict of laws rules which it considers applicable, provided that the parties shall be free to agree in writing that the Arbitral Tribunal may apply the law or rules of law which it considers to be most appropriate in the facts and circumstances of the dispute.

Article 35(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the scenario where the parties have not designated a specific applicable law for their dispute. Here is an analysis of this provision:

- 1. Default Rule for Applicable Law:
  - a. This article provides a default rule for situations where the parties have not chosen a specific applicable law for their dispute resolution.
  - b. The default rule specifies that the Arbitral Tribunal should apply the law determined by the conflict of laws rules it considers applicable.

## 2. Conflict of Laws Rules:

- a. The Arbitral Tribunal is instructed to apply the conflict of laws rules that it deems relevant to determine the appropriate governing law.
- b. Conflict of laws rules are legal principles used to identify which jurisdiction's laws should be applied when multiple jurisdictions are involved in a dispute.

## 3. Flexibility for the Tribunal:

a. This provision allows the Arbitral Tribunal the flexibility to determine the applicable law by considering the relevant conflict of laws rules.



b. The flexibility ensures that the law applied is appropriate for the circumstances of the case.

# 4. Parties' Freedom to Agree:

- a. The provision affirms that the parties can, in writing, agree that the Arbitral Tribunal may apply the law or rules of law that it considers most appropriate to the dispute's facts and circumstances.
- b. This option preserves the parties' autonomy in choosing the framework for resolving their dispute.

# Implications:

- 1. Default Rule: Article 35(2) serves as a default mechanism when the parties have not explicitly selected a governing law.
- 2. Conflict of Laws: The provision emphasises the importance of conflict of laws rules in determining the applicable law when parties have not made a choice.
- 3. Flexibility and Autonomy: Parties have the opportunity to agree on the Tribunal's approach, allowing them to shape the dispute resolution process based on their preferences and the specific nature of the case.

In conclusion, Article 35(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a default rule for determining the applicable law when parties have not designated one. It directs the Arbitral Tribunal to apply the law determined by relevant conflict of laws rules. Additionally, it empowers parties to agree in writing to a more flexible approach, enabling the Tribunal to apply the law or rules it deems most suitable for the dispute's specific circumstances. This balance between default rules and party autonomy contributes to a fair and adaptable arbitration process.

(3) In all cases, the Arbitral Tribunal shall make determinations in accordance with principles of equity and good conscience only if the parties have expressly authorised it to do so.

Article 35(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the principles of equity and good conscience in arbitral proceedings. Let us break down and analyse this provision:

- 1. Equity and Good Conscience:
  - a. This article emphasises that the Arbitral Tribunal can make determinations based on principles of equity and good conscience.
  - b. "Equity" refers to fairness and justice, while "good conscience" refers to ethical and moral considerations.
- 2. Express Authorisation Requirement:
  - a. The provision introduces a requirement for the parties to expressly authorise the Arbitral Tribunal to apply principles of equity and good conscience.



- b. This means that the Tribunal can only utilise these principles if the parties have given their explicit consent.
- 3. Balancing Party Autonomy and Flexibility:
  - a. The provision respects the parties' autonomy by requiring their explicit consent for the application of equity and good conscience.
  - b. It provides flexibility in allowing parties to agree to a more flexible approach to dispute resolution based on equitable considerations.

- 1. Party Consent: Article 35(3) underscores the importance of party consent in determining the use of equity and good conscience principles. This reflects the general principle of party autonomy in arbitration.
- 2. Fairness and Flexibility: The provision strikes a balance between the desire for fairness and flexibility in resolving disputes and the importance of adhering to parties' intentions.
- 3. Ethical and Moral Considerations: The reference to equity and good conscience acknowledges the potential relevance of ethical and moral considerations in certain disputes.

In conclusion, Article 35(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law acknowledges the role of principles of equity and good conscience in arbitral determinations. However, it establishes a significant requirement that the parties must expressly authorise the Arbitral Tribunal to apply these principles. This provision respects party autonomy while allowing for a fair and flexible approach to dispute resolution in accordance with parties' intentions.

(4) In all cases, the Arbitral Tribunal shall make determinations in accordance with the terms of the contract and applicable law, and shall take into account the usages of the trade applicable to the transaction.

Article 35(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the factors that the Arbitral Tribunal must consider when making determinations in arbitral proceedings. Let us break down and analyse this provision:

- 1. Terms of the Contract:
  - a. The provision requires the Arbitral Tribunal to make determinations in accordance with the terms of the contract between the parties.
  - b. This highlights the importance of upholding the parties' agreement and their intentions as expressed in the contract.
- 2. Applicable Law:



- a. The provision also mandates that the Arbitral Tribunal make determinations in accordance with applicable law.
- b. This means that the Tribunal must apply the substantive law that the parties have chosen to govern their contract or, in the absence of a choice, the relevant conflict of laws rules.

## 3. Usages of the Trade:

- a. The provision further directs the Arbitral Tribunal to take into account the usages of the trade applicable to the transaction.
- b. "Usages of the trade" refer to common practices and customs within a particular industry or field of business.
- c. This recognition of trade usages ensures that industry-specific norms and practices are considered in making determinations.

## Implications:

- 1. Balancing Legal Sources: Article 35(4) emphasises a balanced approach to making determinations by considering various legal sources, including the contract, applicable law, and trade usages.
- 2. Promoting Predictability: By adhering to the terms of the contract and applicable law, the provision promotes predictability and consistency in outcomes, which is crucial for maintaining commercial relationships.
- 3. Industry-Specific Considerations: The inclusion of trade usages ensures that the Tribunal takes into account established customs and practices that are relevant to the specific transaction.

In conclusion, Article 35(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law guides the Arbitral Tribunal in making determinations by emphasising the importance of the contract's terms, applicable law, and trade usages. This provision ensures a comprehensive approach that considers both the parties' agreement and the broader legal context, promoting fairness and predictability in arbitral proceedings.

### 36. DECISION MAKING BY PANEL OF ARBITRATORS

In arbitral proceedings with more than one arbitrator, any decision of the Arbitral Tribunal shall be made, unless otherwise agreed by the parties, by a majority of all its members. However, questions of procedure may be decided by a presiding arbitrator, if so authorised by the parties or all members of the Arbitral Tribunal.

Article 36 of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the decision-making process within an arbitral tribunal composed of multiple arbitrators. Let us analyse this provision in detail:



## 1. Majority Decision:

- a. In arbitral proceedings with more than one arbitrator, the provision mandates that any decision of the Arbitral Tribunal must be made by a majority of all its members.
- b. This means that, for a decision to be rendered, it must receive the support of more than half of the arbitrators on the tribunal.
- 2. Scope of Application: This provision applies to situations where multiple arbitrators are involved in the arbitration process, whether it is a three-member tribunal or a larger panel.

# 3. Exception for Procedural Matters:

- a. The provision includes an exception for questions of procedure. In these cases, a presiding arbitrator, if authorised by the parties or by all members of the Arbitral Tribunal, may decide procedural matters.
- b. Procedural matters may include issues related to the conduct of hearings, evidence, timelines, and other non-substantive aspects of the arbitration.

### Implications:

- 1. Majority Rule: The requirement for a majority decision ensures that any outcome reached by the tribunal has the support of the majority of arbitrators, adding credibility and consensus to the decision.
- 2. Presiding Arbitrator's Role: The provision recognises the role of the presiding arbitrator, who can decide procedural matters without involving the entire tribunal. This streamlines the arbitration process and allows for efficient handling of procedural issues.
- 3. Flexibility: The provision also allows for parties to agree otherwise on the decision-making process, providing flexibility based on the preferences and requirements of the parties.

In conclusion, Article 36 of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes the principles for decision-making in arbitral proceedings with multiple arbitrators. The requirement for a majority decision ensures collective decision-making, while the exception for procedural matters empowers the presiding arbitrator to efficiently address these issues. This provision strikes a balance between collective deliberation and streamlined procedural decisions, contributing to an effective and fair arbitration process.



#### 37. SETTLEMENT

(1) If, during arbitral proceedings, the parties settle the dispute, the Arbitral Tribunal shall terminate the proceedings and, if requested by the parties and not objected to by the Arbitral Tribunal, record the settlement in the form of an arbitral award on agreed terms.

Article 37(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the scenario where parties to an arbitration reach a settlement during the course of the proceedings. Let us analyse this provision:

- 1. Settlement Termination: If the parties settle the dispute during the ongoing arbitral proceedings, this article stipulates that the Arbitral Tribunal is obligated to terminate the proceedings.
- 2. Recording the Settlement:
  - a. The provision further states that, upon request by the parties, and provided there is no objection from the Arbitral Tribunal, the settlement can be recorded in the form of an arbitral award on agreed terms.
  - b. This means that the terms of the settlement can be formalised and documented in the same manner as an arbitral award.

#### Implications:

- 1. Efficiency: This provision encourages parties to resolve their disputes amicably and efficiently. Settling a dispute can save time and resources that would otherwise be spent on the continuation of the arbitration.
- 2. Enforceability: By recording the settlement as an arbitral award on agreed terms, the settlement becomes a legally enforceable document. This allows parties to seek enforcement of the settlement terms just like any other arbitral award.
- 3. Confidentiality: Parties may appreciate the confidentiality of arbitration, even when settling. Recording the settlement as an arbitral award helps maintain confidentiality, as opposed to the potential public nature of court proceedings.

In conclusion, Article 37(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law promotes efficiency and finality in arbitral proceedings by addressing situations where parties reach a settlement during the course of arbitration. It ensures that settlements are recognised and can be enforced as arbitral awards, giving parties a formal and enforceable document that reflects the resolution they have agreed upon.

(2) An award on agreed terms shall be made in accordance with the provisions of Article 38 and shall state that it is an agreed award. Such an award has the same status and effect as any award made on the merits of the case.

Article 37(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the concept of an "award on agreed terms" that is reached when parties settle their dispute during arbitration. Let us delve into the analysis:



- 1. Nature of Award: An "award on agreed terms" refers to a formal decision issued by the Arbitral Tribunal to confirm the terms of settlement reached by the parties during the arbitration proceedings.
- 2. Compliance with Article 38: The provision stipulates that an award on agreed terms shall be made in accordance with the provisions of Article 38 of the DIFC Arbitration Law. Article 38 outlines the requirements for the form and contents of an arbitral award.

#### 3. Status and Effect:

- a. The article explicitly states that an award on agreed terms shall have the same status and effect as any award made on the merits of the case.
- b. This means that the award on agreed terms is treated equally to any other arbitral award, even if it arises from a settlement rather than a full hearing on the merits.

# Implications:

- 1. Legally Binding: An award on agreed terms is legally binding, just like any other arbitral award. It reflects the terms of settlement that the parties have agreed to and can be enforced in the same manner as an award rendered after a full hearing.
- 2. Finality and Enforceability: Parties can have confidence that the terms of their settlement will be enforceable and have the same legal weight as a traditional award. This encourages parties to comply with the agreed-upon terms.
- 3. Efficiency: By treating an award on agreed terms as equivalent to a standard award, this provision encourages parties to settle disputes during arbitration, promoting efficiency and reducing the need for prolonged proceedings.

In conclusion, Article 37(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes the legitimacy and enforceability of an award on agreed terms, ensuring that settlements reached during arbitration are treated with the same legal significance as traditional awards. This recognition enhances the incentive for parties to amicably resolve their disputes through settlement during the arbitration process.

#### 38. FORM AND CONTENTS OF AWARD

(1) The award shall be made in writing and shall be signed by the arbitrator or arbitrators. In arbitral proceedings with more than one arbitrator, the signatures of the majority of all members of the Arbitral Tribunal shall suffice, provided that the reason for any omitted signature is stated.

Article 38(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the requirements for the form and signatures of an arbitral award. Here is an analysis of this provision:



1. Written Form of the Award: This section mandates that the arbitral award must be made in writing. The written form ensures clarity, accuracy, and a formal record of the decision rendered by the Arbitral Tribunal.

## 2. Signature Requirement:

- a. The award must also be signed by the arbitrator or arbitrators who participated in making the decision.
- b. If the Arbitral Tribunal consists of multiple arbitrators, this provision acknowledges the practicality that all members may not be available to sign the award. Therefore, it stipulates that the signatures of the majority of all members of the Arbitral Tribunal are sufficient.

# 3. Exception for Omitted Signature:

- a. In situations where a signature is omitted, the provision allows for such an omission as long as the reason for the omission is stated.
- b. This requirement promotes transparency and accountability. It ensures that the parties and any relevant authorities can ascertain the reasons behind any missing signature, preventing any potential confusion or misinterpretation.

## Implications:

- 1. Clarity and Formality: The provision ensures that arbitral awards are documented in writing, contributing to the clarity and formal nature of the decision-making process.
- 2. Flexibility for Multiple Arbitrators: In cases where multiple arbitrators are involved, the provision recognises the practical reality that securing signatures from all arbitrators might not always be feasible due to logistical or time constraints.
- 3. Transparency and Accountability: Requiring an explanation for any omitted signature enhances transparency, enabling parties and enforcement authorities to assess the validity and intent of the award.

In conclusion, Article 38(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law emphasises the importance of formalising arbitral decisions through written awards and signatures, ensuring clarity, accountability, and the preservation of parties' rights. The provision accommodates situations involving multiple arbitrators and underscores the need for transparency when any signature is omitted.

(2) The award shall state the reasons upon which it is based, unless the parties have agreed that no reasons are to be given or the award is an award on agreed terms under Article 37.

Article 38(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the requirement for an arbitral award to provide reasons for its decision. Here is an analysis of this provision:



- 1. Reasoned Awards: This section stipulates that an arbitral award must contain the reasons on which it is based. A reasoned award outlines the rationale behind the decision, enabling the parties to understand the Tribunal's thought process and the legal principles applied.
- 2. Exceptions for Reasons:
  - a. There are two exceptions to the requirement for providing reasons:
  - b. If the parties have expressly agreed not to include reasons in the award, the Tribunal is not obligated to provide them.
  - c. An award on agreed terms under Article 37 is exempt from this requirement. Such awards are based on the parties' settlement and do not involve a decision-making process by the Tribunal.

- 1. Transparency and Accountability: Requiring the award to state its reasons enhances transparency and accountability in the arbitration process. Parties can assess whether the decision was made in accordance with the law and evidence presented.
- 2. Judicial Review: In some jurisdictions, reasoned awards are more likely to be upheld in court during the enforcement or annulment process. Clear reasoning helps facilitate judicial review of the award.
- 3. Parties' Autonomy: The provision respects the autonomy of the parties. If they have agreed to exclude reasons or have settled the dispute, their agreement is honoured.
- 4. Efficiency: In cases of agreed awards or when parties opt out of receiving reasons, the process becomes more efficient as the Tribunal is not required to provide an elaborate rationale.

In conclusion, Article 38(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underscores the importance of reasoned awards, promoting transparency and accountability. It acknowledges situations where parties have different preferences or circumstances that affect the requirement for providing reasons. The provision balances the need for transparency with parties' autonomy and practical considerations.

(3) The award shall state its date and the Seat of the Arbitration as determined in accordance with Article 27(1). The award shall be deemed to have been made at the Seat of the Arbitration.

Article 38(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the contents and formalities of arbitral awards. Let us delve into its analysis:

1. Date and Seat of the Arbitration:



- a. This provision mandates that the arbitral award must include its date of issuance and specify the Seat of the Arbitration, as determined under Article 27(1) of the law.
- b. The inclusion of the date is crucial for record-keeping, establishing timelines, and determining the validity and enforceability of the award.
- 2. Seat of the Arbitration: The provision reinforces the significance of the chosen Seat of the Arbitration. The Seat determines the legal framework under which the arbitration process is conducted and the supervisory courts that have jurisdiction over the arbitration proceedings.
- 3. Deeming of the Award's Location:
  - a. The last part of the provision states that the award is "deemed" to have been made at the Seat of the Arbitration.
  - b. This provision emphasises that the legal seat has a substantive role, not just a formal one. It reinforces that the legal and procedural aspects of the arbitration are tied to the chosen seat's jurisdiction.

- 1. Legal Significance: Specifying the date and Seat of the Arbitration is crucial for legal and procedural reasons. It contributes to the award's formal validity and provides clarity on its jurisdiction and applicable law.
- 2. Enforcement: The Seat's importance extends to the enforcement of the award. It impacts which courts have jurisdiction to annul or recognise and enforce the award.
- 3. Seat's Role in the Process: This provision highlights that the Seat is not just a nominal designation but holds substantive legal implications throughout the arbitration process, including the making of the award.
- 4. Clarity and Record-Keeping: By specifying the Seat and date, the provision ensures clarity, facilitates record-keeping, and helps parties and authorities accurately understand the award's origin and significance.

In conclusion, Article 38(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law emphasises the importance of including the date and the Seat of the Arbitration in arbitral awards. These elements are integral for establishing the legal context, procedural validity, and enforcement prospects of the award. The provision underscores that the chosen Seat has a substantive impact on the arbitration process and the resulting award.



(4) After the award is made, a copy signed by the arbitrators in accordance with paragraph (1) of this Article shall be delivered to each party.

Article 38(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the delivery of the arbitral award to the parties. Let us analyse this provision:

#### Delivery of the Award:

- 1. This provision requires that a copy of the arbitral award, signed by the arbitrators as per the requirements in paragraph (1) of Article 38, must be delivered to each party involved in the arbitration process.
- 2. The delivery of the award to the parties is crucial for transparency, compliance with due process, and enabling the parties to understand the outcome of the arbitration.

#### Implications:

- 1. Transparency and Clarity: Delivering a signed copy of the award to each party ensures transparency and clarity about the final decision reached by the Arbitral Tribunal. It enables the parties to review the award and understand its implications.
- 2. Facilitating Compliance: The provision ensures that parties are informed of the decision, which is essential for any subsequent actions required, such as complying with the terms of the award or initiating enforcement proceedings.
- 3. Documentation: Delivery of a signed copy of the award to each party serves as a formal documentation of the outcome. This can be crucial in potential challenges, enforcement proceedings, and for record-keeping purposes.
- 4. Preservation of Rights: Providing parties with a copy of the award helps preserve their rights to review and potentially challenge the award if appropriate grounds exist.

In conclusion, Article 38(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law underscores the importance of delivering a signed copy of the arbitral award to each party after it is made. This provision ensures transparency, facilitates compliance, and serves as a formal record of the award's outcome. It aligns with principles of due process and transparency in arbitration proceedings.



- (5) The Arbitral Tribunal shall fix the costs of the Arbitration in its award. The term "costs" includes only:
  - (a) The fees of the Arbitral Tribunal to be stated separately as to each arbitrator;
  - (b) The properly incurred travel and other expenses incurred by the arbitrators;
  - (c) The costs of expert advice and of other assistance required by the Arbitral Tribunal;
  - (d) The travel and other expenses of witnesses to the extent such expenses are approved by the Arbitral Tribunal;
  - (e) Such other costs as are necessary for the conduct of the Arbitration, including those for meeting rooms, interpreters and transcription services;
  - (f) The costs for legal representation and assistance of the successful party if such costs were claimed during the Arbitration, and only to the extent that the Arbitral Tribunal determines that the amount of such costs is reasonable;
  - (g) Any fees and expenses of any arbitral institution or appointing authority.

Article 38(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the issue of costs in arbitration proceedings. This provision outlines the various elements that are included within the term "costs" and the manner in which the Arbitral Tribunal is required to address and allocate these costs. Let us break down the key aspects of this provision:

- 1. Fixing the Costs in the Award: The provision requires the Arbitral Tribunal to determine and fix the costs of the arbitration in its final award. This ensures that the parties are aware of the financial implications of the arbitration process.
- 2. Components of "Costs": The term "costs" includes several specific components, each of which contributes to the overall expenses associated with the arbitration process. These components include:
  - a. Fees of the Arbitral Tribunal, separately stated for each arbitrator.
  - b. Travel and other expenses properly incurred by the arbitrators.
  - c. Costs of expert advice and other assistance required by the Arbitral Tribunal.
  - d. Travel and other approved expenses of witnesses.
  - e. Necessary costs for the conduct of the arbitration, such as meeting rooms, interpreters, and transcription services.
  - f. Reasonable costs for legal representation and assistance of the successful party, if claimed during the arbitration and determined to be reasonable by the Arbitral Tribunal.
  - g. Any fees and expenses of an arbitral institution or appointing authority.



3. Allocation of Costs: The Arbitral Tribunal is responsible for allocating these costs among the parties. This allocation is typically based on the outcome of the arbitration and may take into consideration various factors, such as the degree of success of each party's claims.

#### Implications:

- 1. Transparency: By requiring the Arbitral Tribunal to fix costs in its award and specifying the components of costs, this provision promotes transparency and predictability in the financial aspect of arbitration.
- 2. Fair Allocation: The provision ensures that the allocation of costs is determined by the Arbitral Tribunal based on the specific circumstances of the case and the success of each party's claims.
- 3. Encouraging Efficiency: Clear guidelines for cost allocation may encourage parties to manage their proceedings efficiently and reduce unnecessary costs.
- 4. Reasonableness of Legal Costs: The provision ensures that legal representation costs are only awarded to the successful party if they were claimed during the arbitration and are deemed reasonable by the Arbitral Tribunal.

In conclusion, Article 38(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law ensures that the costs of arbitration are appropriately determined and allocated by the Arbitral Tribunal. The provision provides clarity regarding the components that constitute "costs" and the manner in which they are assessed, contributing to transparency and fairness in the financial aspects of arbitration proceedings.

#### 39. TERMINATION OF PROCEEDINGS

(1) The arbitral proceedings are terminated by the final award or by an order of the Arbitral Tribunal in accordance with paragraph (2) of this Article.

Article 39(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the termination of arbitral proceedings, specifying the circumstances under which the proceedings come to an end. Let us break down the key aspects of this provision:

- 1. Termination of Arbitral Proceedings: The provision establishes that arbitral proceedings can be terminated in two ways: (a) by the issuance of a final award, or (b) by an order of the Arbitral Tribunal as provided in paragraph (2) of the same article.
- Final Award: The primary method of terminating arbitral proceedings is through the issuance of a final award by the Arbitral Tribunal. A final award is the ultimate decision reached by the Tribunal on the merits of the dispute, resolving all the issues between the parties.
- 3. Termination by Order of the Arbitral Tribunal: The provision introduces the concept that arbitral proceedings can also be terminated by an order of the Arbitral Tribunal itself.



The specific circumstances and conditions for such termination are outlined in paragraph (2) of the same article.

### Implications:

- 1. Clear Termination Mechanisms: Article 39(1) clarifies the two main mechanisms for ending arbitral proceedings, ensuring that parties and the Tribunal are aware of the ways in which the proceedings can come to a close.
- 2. Finality: The issuance of a final award signifies the end of the substantive phase of arbitration and provides parties with a clear resolution of their dispute.
- 3. Flexibility: The provision acknowledges that there might be circumstances where the Arbitral Tribunal may need to terminate proceedings by order, possibly due to procedural or other considerations. This provides flexibility for the Tribunal to address unique situations.

In conclusion, Article 39(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the methods through which arbitral proceedings can be terminated, either by the issuance of a final award or by an order of the Arbitral Tribunal. This provision contributes to the clarity and predictability of the arbitration process, ensuring that parties understand the ways in which their dispute resolution process can be concluded.

- (2) The Arbitral Tribunal shall issue an order for the termination of the arbitral proceedings when:
  - (a) the claimant withdraws his claim, unless the respondent objects thereto and the Arbitral Tribunal recognises a legitimate interest on his part in obtaining a final settlement of the dispute;
  - (b) the parties agree on the termination of the proceedings; or
  - (c) the Arbitral Tribunal finds that the continuation of the proceedings has for any other reason become unnecessary or impossible.

Article 39(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides guidelines for the termination of arbitral proceedings by an order of the Arbitral Tribunal. This provision outlines specific circumstances under which the proceedings can be terminated and an order can be issued. Let us analyse the key points of Article 39(2):

- 1. Withdrawal of Claim (Subsection (a)):
  - a. If the claimant decides to withdraw their claim, the Arbitral Tribunal can issue an order for the termination of the arbitral proceedings.
  - b. However, if the respondent objects to the withdrawal and demonstrates a legitimate interest in obtaining a final settlement of the dispute, the Tribunal may not terminate the proceedings.



- c. This provision aims to prevent tactical withdrawals that might disadvantage the responding party if the dispute could be resolved on the merits.
- 2. Mutual Agreement (Subsection (b)):
  - a. The parties can mutually agree to terminate the arbitral proceedings. In such cases, the Arbitral Tribunal can issue an order for the termination.
  - b. This reflects the principle of party autonomy, allowing the parties to decide the fate of their arbitration proceedings.
- 3. Unnecessary or Impossible Continuation (Subsection (c)):
  - a. The Arbitral Tribunal can terminate proceedings if it determines that continuing the proceedings is either unnecessary or impossible for any other reason.
  - b. This provision gives the Tribunal discretion to consider situations where the arbitration process has become futile or impractical.

- 1. Balancing Interests: The provision strikes a balance between the claimant's right to withdraw their claim and the need to prevent tactical withdrawals that could prejudice the respondent.
- 2. Party Autonomy: By allowing proceedings to be terminated upon mutual agreement of the parties, the provision respects the principle of party autonomy in arbitration.
- 3. Efficiency and Practicality: The provision recognises that arbitral proceedings should not continue unnecessarily, ensuring that resources are used efficiently and that the process remains practical.

In conclusion, Article 39(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the circumstances under which the Arbitral Tribunal can issue an order for the termination of arbitral proceedings. This provision maintains a balance between the interests of both parties, respects party autonomy, and ensures that proceedings are efficient and practical. It provides clear guidance to the Tribunal on when and how proceedings can be terminated by its order.

(3) The mandate of the Arbitral Tribunal terminates with the termination of the arbitral proceedings, subject to the provisions of paragraph (5) of this Article and of Articles 40 and 41(4).

Article 39(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the termination of the mandate of the Arbitral Tribunal in conjunction with the termination of the arbitral proceedings. Let us analyse the key points of Article 39(3):

1. Mandate Termination: The provision establishes that the mandate of the Arbitral Tribunal terminates when the arbitral proceedings are terminated. In essence, once the



dispute is concluded and no further actions are required from the Tribunal, their role comes to an end.

2. Exceptions: The termination of the mandate of the Arbitral Tribunal is subject to the provisions of paragraph (5) of the same Article and of Articles 40 and 41(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law.

#### Implications:

- 1. Procedural Conclusion: The mandate of the Arbitral Tribunal is tied to the progress and conclusion of the arbitral proceedings. Once the proceedings are terminated, the Tribunal's role in that specific dispute comes to a close.
- 2. Clarity in Transition: This provision helps ensure that there is clarity regarding the role and authority of the Arbitral Tribunal as the arbitration process progresses and concludes.
- 3. Exceptions Acknowledged: The mention of exceptions in relation to Article 39(3) recognises that there may be specific circumstances where the mandate's termination might not be automatic, such as in the presence of specific provisions in Articles 40 and 41(4).

In conclusion, Article 39(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law clarifies that the mandate of the Arbitral Tribunal terminates when the arbitral proceedings are concluded. The provision also acknowledges that there may be exceptions to this general rule based on specific circumstances laid out in other sections of the law. This article contributes to the overall procedural framework of arbitral proceedings, ensuring a clear understanding of the Tribunal's role throughout the process.

(4) The Arbitral Tribunal may refuse to deliver a final award or an order for termination of the arbitral proceedings in accordance with paragraph (2) of this Article to the parties until its fees and expenses are paid in full.

Article 39(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the Arbitral Tribunal's authority to withhold the delivery of a final award or an order for termination of arbitral proceedings until their fees and expenses are paid. Let us break down the key points of this article:

- 1. Tribunal's Authority: This provision grants the Arbitral Tribunal the authority to refuse delivering a final award or an order for termination of arbitral proceedings if the Tribunal's fees and expenses have not been paid in full.
- 2. Fee and Expense Payment: The provision focuses on the payment of the Arbitral Tribunal's fees and expenses as a prerequisite for obtaining the final award or the formal termination order.



- 1. Incentive for Payment: By allowing the Tribunal to withhold the award or termination order until their fees are settled, this provision encourages parties to fulfil their financial obligations to the Tribunal promptly.
- 2. Ensuring Fair Compensation: This provision helps ensure that the Arbitral Tribunal is fairly compensated for their services and expenses incurred during the arbitration process.
- 3. Enforcement Mechanism: The provision acts as an enforcement mechanism, reinforcing the importance of honouring financial obligations to the Arbitral Tribunal.

In conclusion, Article 39(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law empowers the Arbitral Tribunal to withhold the delivery of a final award or an order for termination of arbitral proceedings until the Tribunal's fees and expenses are paid in full. This provision serves to incentivise prompt payment of fees and reinforces the principle of fair compensation for the Tribunal's services.

(5) Subject to any process agreed between the parties in the Arbitration Agreement, if the Arbitral Tribunal refuses to deliver an award or order to the parties until its fees and expenses are paid, any party to the arbitral proceedings may request the DIFC Court of First Instance to determine, by such means as the DIFC Court of First Instance considers appropriate, the amount of the fees and expenses properly payable to the Arbitral Tribunal.

Article 39(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the situation where the Arbitral Tribunal refuses to deliver an award or order until its fees and expenses are paid, and outlines the process by which the parties can seek resolution. Here is an analysis of this article:

- 1. Party's Recourse: This provision offers a recourse for parties in cases where the Arbitral Tribunal refuses to deliver an award or order due to unpaid fees and expenses. If such a situation arises, a party involved in the arbitral proceedings can take action.
- 2. Court Intervention: If the Tribunal refuses to deliver the award, the party has the right to approach the DIFC Court of First Instance to seek a determination of the appropriate amount of fees and expenses payable to the Tribunal.
- 3. DIFC Court Authority: The DIFC Court of First Instance is empowered to determine the amount of fees and expenses that are properly payable to the Arbitral Tribunal. The court has the discretion to use appropriate means to reach this determination.

#### Implications:

- 1. Dispute Resolution: This provision provides a mechanism for resolving disputes related to unpaid fees and expenses that could otherwise hinder the issuance of the award.
- 2. Oversight: The involvement of the DIFC Court of First Instance adds a layer of oversight to ensure fairness and appropriate determination of the fees and expenses owed to the Tribunal.



3. Balancing Interests: This provision strikes a balance between the Tribunal's need for compensation and the parties' right to access the award.

In conclusion, Article 39(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the process for parties to address situations where the Arbitral Tribunal refuses to deliver an award due to unpaid fees and expenses. It provides a mechanism for parties to seek the DIFC Court of First Instance's determination of the appropriate amount of fees and expenses payable to the Tribunal, ensuring fairness and resolution in cases of dispute.

#### 40. CORRECTION AND INTERPRETATION OF AWARD; ADDITIONAL AWARD

- (1) Within thirty days of receipt of the award, unless another period of time has been agreed upon by the parties:
  - (a) a party, with notice to the other party, may request the Arbitral Tribunal to correct in the award any errors in computation, any clerical or typographical errors or any errors of a similar nature;
  - (b) if so agreed by the parties, a party, with notice to the other party, may request the Arbitral Tribunal to give an interpretation of a specific point or part of the award.

If the Arbitral Tribunal considers the request to be justified, it shall make the correction or give the interpretation within thirty days of receipt of the request. The interpretation shall form part of the award.

Article 40(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the correction of errors and the interpretation of awards by the Arbitral Tribunal. Let us break down its provisions and implications:

#### 1. Correction of Errors:

- a. Subsection (a) of this article allows a party to request the Arbitral Tribunal to correct certain types of errors in the award, such as errors in computation, clerical mistakes, or typographical errors.
- b. The requesting party must provide notice to the other party regarding the request for correction.
- c. The correction request must be made within thirty days of receiving the award unless the parties have agreed on a different time frame.

#### 2. Interpretation of Award:

- a. Subsection (b) permits a party, with notice to the other party, to request the Arbitral Tribunal to provide an interpretation of a specific point or part of the award.
- b. The request for interpretation must be made within thirty days of receiving the award unless the parties have agreed to a different time frame.



#### 3. Arbitral Tribunal's Response:

- a. If the Arbitral Tribunal finds the request for correction or interpretation justified, it must make the correction or provide the interpretation within thirty days of receiving the request.
- b. Any interpretation given by the Tribunal becomes an integral part of the award itself.

### Implications:

- 1. Error Rectification: This article ensures that parties have an avenue to rectify minor errors in the award, such as computation or clerical errors, to prevent unintended outcomes.
- 2. Clarification: Parties can seek clarification on specific points of the award, helping to resolve any ambiguities or uncertainties that might arise.
- 3. Timely Resolution: The specified timeframes for making correction requests or seeking interpretations help ensure that disputes related to the award are addressed promptly.
- 4. Finality of Award: Once the Arbitral Tribunal provides an interpretation, it becomes part of the award, reinforcing the finality and binding nature of the decision.

In conclusion, Article 40(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a structured process for parties to request corrections of specific types of errors and interpretations of points within the award. By establishing timeframes and guidelines, this article helps ensure that errors are corrected and any ambiguities are clarified in a timely and efficient manner, contributing to the overall effectiveness of the arbitration process.

# (2) The Arbitral Tribunal may correct any error of the type referred to in paragraph (1)(a) of this Article on its own initiative within thirty days of the date of the award.

Article 40(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the correction of errors in an award by the Arbitral Tribunal on its own initiative. Let us analyse its provisions:

- 1. Types of Errors Covered: This article refers to the same types of errors as mentioned in Article 40(1)(a), which includes errors in computation, clerical errors, typographical errors, or similar errors.
- 2. Arbitral Tribunal's Authority:
  - a. Subsection (2) grants the Arbitral Tribunal the authority to identify and correct errors falling within the scope of Article 40(1)(a) without any external request.
  - b. The Tribunal can exercise this authority within thirty days from the date of the award.



- 1. Proactive Correction: Article 40(2) empowers the Arbitral Tribunal to take proactive measures to correct errors within the award. This is particularly useful in ensuring the accuracy and integrity of the award without the need for external requests.
- 2. Time-Bound: The thirty-day timeframe restricts the Tribunal's ability to make corrections on its own initiative to a reasonable period after the issuance of the award. This helps maintain the finality of the award while allowing for necessary adjustments.

In conclusion, Article 40(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides the Arbitral Tribunal with the authority to identify and rectify errors of specific types within the award on its own initiative. This provision helps maintain the accuracy and quality of the award by allowing the Tribunal to address errors promptly, contributing to the overall integrity of the arbitration process.

(3) Unless otherwise agreed by the parties or in respect of an agreed award made under Article 37, a party, with notice to the other party, may request, within thirty days of receipt of the award, the Arbitral Tribunal to make an additional award as to claims presented in the arbitral proceedings but omitted from the award. If the Arbitral Tribunal considers the request to be justified, it shall make the additional award within sixty days.

Article 40(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law deals with the process of requesting an additional award from the Arbitral Tribunal for claims that were presented in the arbitral proceedings but were omitted from the initial award. Here is an analysis of its provisions:

- 1. Scope of Application: This article applies to situations where a party seeks an additional award to cover claims that were raised during the arbitral proceedings but were not addressed in the original award.
- 2. Request for Additional Award:
  - a. A party can make a request for an additional award within thirty days of receiving the initial award.
  - b. The requesting party must provide notice to the other party about its intention to seek an additional award.
- 3. Timeframe for Making Additional Award:
  - a. If the Arbitral Tribunal finds the request for an additional award to be justified, it is obligated to make the additional award.
  - b. The Tribunal must issue the additional award within sixty days from the receipt of the request.
- 4. Exception for Agreed Awards: The provisions of Article 40(3) do not apply to agreed awards made under Article 37 of the DIFC Arbitration Law.



- 1. Rectifying Omissions: Article 40(3) addresses situations where the Arbitral Tribunal might have inadvertently omitted addressing certain claims in the initial award. It offers a mechanism for rectifying this omission by allowing the requesting party to seek an additional award for those claims.
- 2. Timely Resolution: The timeframe of thirty days for making the request and sixty days for issuing the additional award emphasises the importance of timely resolution, which is essential in maintaining the efficiency and effectiveness of the arbitration process.

In conclusion, Article 40(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a mechanism for parties to seek additional awards for claims presented in the arbitral proceedings but omitted from the original award. This provision ensures that any unintentional omissions in the initial award can be rectified in a timely manner, contributing to the completeness and fairness of the arbitration process.

(4) The Arbitral Tribunal may extend, if necessary, the period of time within which it shall make a correction, interpretation or an additional award under paragraph (1) or (3) of this Article.

Article 40(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law grants the Arbitral Tribunal the authority to extend the time period within which it is required to make corrections, interpretations, or additional awards under Article 40(1) or 40(3). Here is an analysis of its provisions:

- 1. Time Extension Authority: This provision recognises that there might be situations where the Arbitral Tribunal needs more time than initially specified in Article 40(1) or 40(3) to address requests for corrections, interpretations, or additional awards.
- 2. Necessity for Extension: The Tribunal's authority to extend the time period is contingent on the necessity to do so. In other words, the Tribunal can only exercise this authority if it genuinely requires more time to adequately address the requests.
- 3. Flexibility in Process: This provision allows the Tribunal to accommodate unexpected complexities or circumstances that might arise during the process of making corrections, interpretations, or additional awards.

#### Implications:

- 1. Balancing Timeliness and Quality: Article 40(4) acknowledges that ensuring the accuracy and fairness of corrections, interpretations, or additional awards is of paramount importance, and sometimes this might necessitate more time than initially anticipated. This provision strikes a balance between delivering decisions in a timely manner and ensuring that the decisions are well-considered and accurate.
- 2. Maintaining the Integrity of the Process: By providing the Tribunal with the discretion to extend time when necessary, this provision helps maintain the integrity of the arbitration process by ensuring that parties' rights are upheld, errors are corrected, and any additional awards are comprehensive and well-reasoned.



In conclusion, Article 40(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law empowers the Arbitral Tribunal to extend the time period for making corrections, interpretations, or additional awards when such an extension is necessary to ensure the quality and accuracy of the decisions. This provision enhances the flexibility of the arbitration process while maintaining the standards of fairness and effectiveness.

# (5) The provisions of Article 38 shall apply to a correction or interpretation of the award or to an additional award.

Article 40(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes that the provisions outlined in Article 38, which pertain to various aspects of arbitral awards, apply not only to the original award but also to corrections, interpretations, and additional awards. Here is an analysis of its provisions:

- Extension of Applicability: This provision extends the principles and requirements outlined in Article 38 to cover corrections, interpretations, and additional awards. Article 38 generally covers the form, content, and other aspects of arbitral awards. By including corrections, interpretations, and additional awards within its scope, this provision ensures consistency in the procedures and standards for these different types of awards.
- 2. Consistency and Uniformity: By applying the same principles to corrections, interpretations, and additional awards as are applicable to the original award, Article 40(5) aims to maintain consistency and uniformity in the procedures and requirements across different stages of the arbitration process. This can contribute to the fairness and predictability of the process.
- 3. Clarity and Understanding: Applying the provisions of Article 38 to corrections, interpretations, and additional awards helps ensure that these subsequent decisions are clear, well-structured, and meet the same standards of quality and comprehensibility as the original award. This can enhance the parties' understanding of the decisions and their implications.

#### Implications:

- 1. Procedural Continuity: Article 40(5) ensures that corrections, interpretations, and additional awards are treated with the same procedural rules and standards as the original award. This consistency promotes a coherent and organised arbitration process.
- 2. Preservation of Parties' Rights: By extending the provisions of Article 38 to subsequent decisions, this provision ensures that parties' rights to receive well-constructed and comprehensive decisions are upheld throughout the arbitration proceedings.
- 3. Avoiding Confusion: Applying consistent procedures to all types of awards, including corrections, interpretations, and additional awards, helps prevent confusion and misunderstandings that could arise if there were significant discrepancies in the requirements for different types of decisions.

In conclusion, Article 40(5) of the DIFC Arbitration Law ensures that the same principles and requirements that govern the form, content, and other aspects of the original award (as outlined in



Article 38) also apply to corrections, interpretations, and additional awards. This provision promotes procedural coherence, maintains the quality of decisions, and upholds parties' rights throughout the arbitration process.



#### **CHAPTER 7 — RECOURSE AGAINST AWARD**

#### 41. APPLICATION FOR SETTING ASIDE AS EXCLUSIVE RECOURSE AGAINST ARBITRAL AWARD

(1) Recourse to a Court against an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC may be made only by an application for setting aside in accordance with paragraphs (2) and (3) of this Article.

Article 41(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the mechanism for challenging an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC. The provision establishes that any recourse to a court against such an award is limited to the specific procedure of applying for setting aside, as outlined in subsequent paragraphs. Here is an analysis of its key points:

- 1. Limited Recourse to Court: This provision emphasises that parties seeking to challenge an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC must do so through a specific legal process, which is the application for setting aside. This limits the avenues for challenging arbitral awards and provides clarity on the appropriate procedure to be followed.
- 2. Setting Aside Mechanism: Article 41(1) introduces the concept of "setting aside" as the only recourse available against an arbitral award. Setting aside refers to the annulment or cancellation of an arbitral award by a court, typically on specific grounds established by the relevant arbitration law.
- 3. Importance of Seat of Arbitration: The provision underscores the significance of the "Seat of the DIFC" in the context of the arbitration proceedings and the subsequent recourse to court. The Seat of the arbitration has legal implications, and in this case, it determines the court with jurisdiction to handle challenges to the arbitral award.

#### Implications:

- 1. Streamlined Process: By limiting the recourse to court to the application for setting aside, Article 41(1) promotes a streamlined and standardised process for challenging arbitral awards made in the Seat of the DIFC. This approach avoids potential confusion about the appropriate procedure to follow.
- 2. Clarity and Predictability: The provision provides parties with clarity and predictability regarding their options for challenging an arbitral award. It establishes a clear framework for addressing disputes related to arbitration outcomes within the DIFC.
- 3. Promoting Arbitral Finality: Article 41(1) reinforces the principle of finality of arbitral awards, as it indicates that the primary recourse against an award is through the specific procedure of setting aside. This encourages parties to accept the outcome of arbitration as final and binding, absent specific grounds for annulment.

In conclusion, Article 41(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes that recourse to a court against an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC is limited to an application for setting aside. This provision clarifies the process for challenging arbitral awards, promotes procedural clarity and predictability, and reinforces the principle of finality in arbitration proceedings conducted in the DIFC.



- (2) Such application may only be made to the DIFC Court. An arbitral award may be set aside by the DIFC Court only if:
  - (a) the party making the application furnishes proof that:
    - (i) a party to the Arbitration Agreement was under some incapacity; or the said agreement is not valid under the law to which the parties have subjected it or, in the absence of any indication thereon, under the law of the DIFC;
    - (ii) the party making the application was not given proper notice of the appointment of an arbitrator or of the arbitral proceedings or was otherwise unable to present his case;
    - (iii) the award deals with a dispute not contemplated by or not falling within the terms of the submission to Arbitration, or contains decisions on matters beyond the scope of the submission to Arbitration, provided that, if the decisions on matters submitted to arbitration can be separated from those not so submitted, only that part of the award which contains decisions on matters not submitted to Arbitration may be set aside; or
    - (iv) the composition of the Arbitral Tribunal or the arbitral procedure was not in accordance with the agreement of the parties, unless such agreement was in conflict with a provision of this Law from which the parties cannot derogate, or, in the absence of such agreement, was not in accordance with this Law; or

Article 41(2)(a) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the specific grounds under which a party can apply to the DIFC Court to set aside an arbitral award. This provision focuses on the circumstances in which an award can be challenged due to various irregularities or deficiencies in the arbitration process. Here is an analysis of its key elements:

Grounds for Setting Aside: Subparagraph (a) provides a list of situations in which a party can apply to set aside an arbitral award. It highlights specific irregularities or issues that may render an award invalid or objectionable.

- 1. Incapacity or Invalidity of Arbitration Agreement: Subparagraph (i) of Article 41(2)(a) states that an award may be set aside if the applicant furnishes proof that a party to the arbitration agreement was under some incapacity when entering the agreement or if the agreement itself is not valid under the law chosen by the parties or, in the absence of any indication, under the law of the DIFC.
- 2. Notice and Due Process: Subparagraph (ii) addresses the importance of due process. It allows for an award to be challenged if the party making the application was not given proper notice of the appointment of an arbitrator or the arbitral proceedings, or if the party was otherwise unable to present their case.
- 3. Scope of Dispute and Award: Subparagraph (iii) highlights that an award can be challenged if it deals with a dispute that was not contemplated by or not falling within the terms of the submission to arbitration. Additionally, if the award contains decisions



on matters beyond the scope of the submission to arbitration, only the part of the award that deals with such matters can be set aside.

4. Composition of Tribunal and Procedure: Subparagraph (iv) addresses issues related to the composition of the Arbitral Tribunal and the arbitral procedure. An award can be challenged if the composition of the tribunal or the procedure was not in accordance with the agreement of the parties, unless the agreement conflicted with a nonderogable provision of the DIFC Arbitration Law or, in the absence of such agreement, was not in accordance with the law itself.

#### Implications:

- 1. Ensuring Fairness and Integrity: Article 41(2)(a) establishes a mechanism for challenging arbitral awards when there are significant irregularities that compromise the fairness and integrity of the arbitration process.
- 2. Balancing Interests: The provision strikes a balance between the finality of arbitral awards and the need for a mechanism to address issues such as incapacity, due process violations, and deviations from agreed procedures.
- 3. Legal Certainty: By providing a clear list of grounds for setting aside awards, the provision promotes legal certainty and predictability in the arbitration process.
- 4. Preservation of Party Rights: The provision safeguards parties' rights by allowing them to challenge an award if they believe their interests were significantly affected by issues like incapacity, improper notice, or deviations from the agreed procedure.

In conclusion, Article 41(2)(a) of the DIFC Arbitration Law sets out the specific circumstances in which an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC can be challenged and set aside. By addressing various irregularities that may undermine the fairness and legitimacy of the arbitration process, this provision ensures that parties have a means to protect their rights while maintaining the finality of arbitral awards that meet the required standards.

#### (b) the DIFC Court finds that:

- (i) the subject-matter of the dispute is not capable of settlement by arbitration under DIFC Law;
- (ii) the dispute is expressly referred to a different body or tribunal for resolution under this Law or any mandatory provision of DIFC Law; or
- (iii) the award is in conflict with the public policy of the UAE.

Article 41(2)(b) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines additional grounds upon which a party can apply to the DIFC Court to set aside an arbitral award. This provision focuses on situations where the subject-matter of the dispute, the referral of the dispute to another authority, or the award itself conflicts with certain legal and policy considerations. Here is an analysis of its key elements:



- 1. Grounds for Setting Aside: Subparagraph (b) elaborates on the grounds for setting aside an arbitral award, focusing on specific issues related to the nature of the dispute, the referral of the dispute to another entity, and compliance with public policy.
- 2. Incapable of Arbitration Under DIFC Law: Subparagraph (i) provides a ground for setting aside if the DIFC Court determines that the subject-matter of the dispute is not capable of settlement through arbitration under DIFC Law. This emphasises the requirement that the dispute must be arbitrable under the applicable legal framework.
- 3. Referral to Another Body or Tribunal: Subparagraph (ii) allows an award to be set aside if the dispute has been expressly referred to a different body or tribunal for resolution under the DIFC Law or any mandatory provision of DIFC Law. This aims to prevent the fragmentation of dispute resolution processes and to ensure consistency in resolving disputes.
- 4. Conflict with UAE Public Policy: Subparagraph (iii) provides that an award may be set aside if the DIFC Court finds that the award is in conflict with the public policy of the UAE. This reflects the overarching principle that arbitration awards should not violate fundamental legal principles or societal values.

- 1. Defending Legal Principles: Article 41(2)(b) aims to protect fundamental legal principles and the integrity of the arbitration process by allowing the DIFC Court to set aside awards that conflict with applicable law and policies.
- 2. Avoiding Conflict and Duplication: The provision prevents conflicting decisions by addressing situations where a dispute is referred to different bodies or tribunals, ensuring uniformity and coherence in resolving disputes.
- 3. Upholding Public Policy: Subparagraph (iii) emphasises the importance of upholding public policy in arbitration. It prevents awards that might undermine essential societal norms or values from being enforced.
- 4. Applying DIFC Law: This provision ensures that the DIFC Court assesses the arbitral award in accordance with DIFC Law, considering both the arbitrability of the dispute and its alignment with public policy.

In conclusion, Article 41(2)(b) of the DIFC Arbitration Law expands the grounds for setting aside an arbitral award to include cases where the subject-matter of the dispute is not arbitrable under DIFC Law, where the dispute is referred to another body or tribunal, or where the award conflicts with the public policy of the UAE. This provision contributes to maintaining the legitimacy and effectiveness of arbitration while ensuring adherence to legal standards and societal values.

(3) An application for setting aside may not be made after three months have elapsed from the date on which the party making that application had received the award, or such longer period as the parties to the Arbitration have agreed in writing, or, if a request had been



# made under Article 40, from the date on which that request had been disposed of by the Arbitral Tribunal.

Article 41(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes a time limit within which a party must file an application for setting aside an arbitral award with the DIFC Court. This provision emphasises the importance of timely action when seeking to challenge an award. Here is an analysis of its key elements:

#### 1. Time Limit for Filing Application:

- a. The provision specifies that an application for setting aside an arbitral award must be made within a period of three months from a specific trigger event.
- b. The trigger events are:
  - i. The date on which the party making the application received the award.
  - ii. The date specified in any longer period that the parties to the arbitration have agreed upon in writing.
  - iii. The date on which a request under Article 40 (correction, interpretation, or additional award) had been disposed of by the Arbitral Tribunal.

#### 2. Emphasis on Timeliness:

- a. By setting a clear time limit, the provision aims to encourage parties to promptly address any concerns they may have about an award.
- b. This emphasis on timeliness is crucial for the efficient resolution of disputes and the finality of arbitration awards.
- 3. Finality of Awards: The provision reflects the principle of finality of arbitral awards. Once the time limit for setting aside an award has expired, parties are generally precluded from challenging the award on those grounds.
- 4. Preserving Legal Certainty: The time limit helps to preserve legal certainty by ensuring that parties cannot indefinitely delay the enforcement of an award through belated challenges.

# Implications:

- 1. Timely Resolution: Article 41(3) underscores the importance of timely action in seeking to set aside an award, promoting efficient resolution of disputes.
- 2. Balancing Rights: The provision strikes a balance between the right to challenge an award and the need for finality in arbitration.
- 3. Preventing Procrastination: By imposing a specific time limit, the provision discourages parties from procrastinating in raising objections or challenges to an award.



4. Predictability: This provision enhances predictability by setting a clear timeframe within which applications for setting aside must be filed.

In conclusion, Article 41(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes a three-month time limit for filing an application for setting aside an arbitral award. This provision underscores the importance of timely action and the finality of awards while preserving the right of parties to challenge awards within a reasonable timeframe.

(4) The DIFC Court, when asked to set aside an award, may, where appropriate and so requested by a party, suspend the setting aside proceedings for a period of time determined by it in order to give the Arbitral Tribunal an opportunity to resume the arbitral proceedings or to take such other action as in the Arbitral Tribunal's opinion will eliminate the grounds for setting aside.

Article 41(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law introduces a provision that allows the DIFC Court, when requested by a party, to suspend the proceedings for setting aside an arbitral award. This provision aims to provide the Arbitral Tribunal with an opportunity to address issues that could potentially lead to the award being set aside. Here is an analysis of its key elements:

- 1. Suspend Setting Aside Proceedings:
  - a. The provision grants the DIFC Court the discretion to suspend the proceedings for setting aside an arbitral award.
  - b. The suspension can occur when a party requests such suspension and it is deemed appropriate by the DIFC Court.
- 2. Purpose of Suspension:
  - a. The primary purpose of the suspension is to give the Arbitral Tribunal a chance to take corrective actions or other measures to rectify any issues that could lead to the setting aside of the award.
  - b. The Arbitral Tribunal may resume the arbitral proceedings or take any other necessary action to address the grounds for setting aside.
- 3. Flexibility and Cooperation:
  - a. This provision encourages cooperation and flexibility between the DIFC Court and the Arbitral Tribunal.
  - b. It recognises that in certain cases, errors or issues leading to a potential setting aside can be corrected without resorting to court proceedings.
- 4. Efficiency and Finality:
  - a. Allowing the Arbitral Tribunal to address issues that could lead to setting aside reinforces the principle of finality in arbitration.



- b. It may also help expedite the resolution of disputes by avoiding unnecessary court proceedings and facilitating efficient correction of issues.
- 5. Balancing Interests: This provision strikes a balance between safeguarding the integrity of arbitral awards and providing a mechanism for addressing genuine concerns that may not require annulment.

- 1. Arbitral Tribunal's Role: Article 41(4) acknowledges the authority and involvement of the Arbitral Tribunal in addressing issues related to potential setting aside.
- 2. Preserving Awards: The provision promotes the preservation of valid awards by giving the Arbitral Tribunal an opportunity to rectify issues that could lead to their annulment.
- 3. Efficiency: The provision supports the efficient resolution of disputes by allowing corrective actions to be taken without resorting to separate court proceedings.
- 4. Flexibility: Parties have the flexibility to choose whether or not to request suspension, and the court has discretion to assess appropriateness.

In conclusion, Article 41(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law allows the DIFC Court to suspend proceedings for setting aside an arbitral award at the request of a party. This provision underscores the collaborative relationship between the court and the Arbitral Tribunal and aims to maintain the integrity of arbitral awards while providing a mechanism for addressing potential issues without immediately annulling the award.



#### PART 4: THE RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF AWARDS

#### 42. RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF AWARDS

(1) An arbitral award, irrespective of the State or jurisdiction in which it was made, shall be recognised as binding within the DIFC and, upon application in writing to the DIFC Court, shall be enforced subject to the provisions of this Article and of Articles 43 and 44. For the avoidance of doubt, where the UAE has entered into an applicable treaty for the mutual enforcement of judgments, orders or awards the DIFC Court shall comply with the terms of such treaty.

Article 42(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the recognition and enforcement of arbitral awards within the Dubai International Financial Centre (DIFC). This article establishes the legal framework for acknowledging the binding nature of arbitral awards and outlines the process for their enforcement. Here is a breakdown of its key components:

#### 1. Recognition and Binding Nature:

- a. The article establishes the principle that an arbitral award, regardless of where it was made, shall be recognised as legally binding within the DIFC.
- b. This recognition is crucial for ensuring that the award's integrity and enforceability are upheld within the jurisdiction.

#### 2. Enforcement Procedure:

- a. The article stipulates that a party seeking to enforce an arbitral award must submit a written application to the DIFC Court.
- b. The application for enforcement is subject to the provisions outlined in this article, as well as in Articles 43 and 44 of the DIFC Arbitration Law.

## 3. Treaty Compliance:

- a. The article clarifies that if the UAE has entered into an applicable treaty for the mutual enforcement of judgments, orders, or awards, the DIFC Court will comply with the terms of such a treaty.
- b. This recognises the importance of international agreements in facilitating cross-border enforcement of arbitral awards.

#### Implications:

- 1. Binding Nature: The article reinforces the binding nature of arbitral awards, emphasising their legal force and finality once issued.
- 2. Enforcement Mechanism: Article 42(1) provides the procedural steps for parties seeking to enforce an arbitral award within the DIFC.



3. International Agreements: The reference to applicable treaties underscores the commitment to honouring international agreements that promote the enforcement of foreign arbitral awards.

In conclusion, Article 42(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes the framework for recognising the binding nature of arbitral awards within the DIFC and outlines the process for their enforcement. This provision plays a crucial role in ensuring the efficacy of the arbitration process and maintaining the integrity of arbitral awards in the DIFC jurisdiction.

(2) The party relying on an award or applying for its enforcement shall supply the original award or a duly certified copy thereof and the original Arbitration Agreement referred to in Article 12 or a duly certified copy thereof. If the award or the agreement is not made in English, the DIFC Court may request the party to supply a duly certified translation thereof.

Article 42(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the documentary requirements for a party seeking to rely on an arbitral award or applying for its enforcement within the Dubai International Financial Centre (DIFC). This provision outlines the necessary documents and their certification for the enforcement process. Here is a breakdown of its key components:

- Documentary Requirements: The article specifies the documents that the party seeking
  to enforce the award must provide. These documents include the original award or a
  certified copy of the award and the original Arbitration Agreement referred to in Article
  12 or a certified copy of the agreement.
- 2. Certification of Documents: The documents provided by the party must be duly certified. Certification ensures the authenticity of the documents and prevents the submission of falsified or altered copies.
- 3. Translation Requirement:
  - a. If the award or the Arbitration Agreement is not in English, the article empowers the DIFC Court to request the party to provide a duly certified translation of these documents.
  - b. This requirement ensures that the court and all parties involved can fully understand the content of the award and the agreement, even if they are in a language other than English.

#### Implications:

- 1. Document Integrity: The provision emphasises the importance of submitting authentic and accurate documents, promoting transparency and reliability in the enforcement process.
- 2. Language Accessibility: The translation requirement ensures that non-English documents are accessible to all parties involved, allowing for fair and informed proceedings.



3. Streamlined Enforcement: By clearly outlining the necessary documents and their certification, the provision helps streamline the enforcement process and prevents delays due to document-related issues.

In conclusion, Article 42(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law ensures the integrity of the enforcement process by requiring parties seeking to enforce arbitral awards to provide duly certified original or copies of the award and the Arbitration Agreement. Additionally, the provision acknowledges the importance of accessibility by allowing for translation of documents not in English. These requirements contribute to a fair, transparent, and efficient enforcement process within the DIFC jurisdiction.

(3) For the purposes of the recognition or enforcement of any award within the DIFC, an original award or an original Arbitration Agreement shall be duly certified if it is a copy that is certified in the manner required by the laws of the jurisdiction in the place of arbitration or elsewhere. A translation shall be duly certified if it has been certified as correct by an official or sworn translator in the place of arbitration or elsewhere.

Article 42(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the requirements for certifying original awards, original Arbitration Agreements, and translations when seeking recognition or enforcement of an arbitral award within the Dubai International Financial Centre (DIFC). This provision outlines the certification standards for these documents. Let us break down its key points:

- 1. Certification of Original Award and Arbitration Agreement:
  - a. An "original award" or an "original Arbitration Agreement" refers to the authentic, primary documents of the award or agreement, respectively.
  - b. The article states that an original award or an original Arbitration Agreement shall be duly certified if it is a copy that is certified in accordance with the legal requirements of the jurisdiction in the place of arbitration or any other relevant jurisdiction.
  - c. This requirement ensures that any certified copy of the original award or agreement is properly authenticated and valid for the purposes of recognition or enforcement.

#### 2. Certification of Translations:

- a. If a translation of the award or agreement is required due to them not being in English, the article stipulates that the translation must be duly certified.
- b. A translation is considered duly certified if it has been certified as accurate by an official or sworn translator in the place of arbitration or elsewhere.
- c. This requirement ensures that the translation is accurate and reliable for use in the recognition or enforcement proceedings.



- 1. Document Integrity: The provision underscores the importance of having certified copies of the original award and Arbitration Agreement, as well as accurate translations, to maintain document integrity.
- 2. Global Compliance: By recognising the standards of certification from the place of arbitration or other jurisdictions, the provision accommodates the international nature of arbitration and ensures that certified copies from different legal systems are accepted.
- 3. Transparency: The certification requirements contribute to the transparency and authenticity of the enforcement process, preventing the submission of fraudulent or inaccurate documents.

In conclusion, Article 42(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes the standards for certifying original awards, original Arbitration Agreements, and translations when seeking recognition or enforcement within the DIFC. The provision promotes document integrity, global compliance, and transparency, enhancing the credibility of the enforcement process and ensuring that documents from various legal systems are properly recognised.

(4) Awards issued by the DIFC Court may be enforced within the DIFC in the manner prescribed in this Law and any rules of Court made for this purpose. Awards recognised by the DIFC Court may be enforced outside the DIFC in accordance with the Judicial Authority Law and recognition under this Law includes ratification for the purposes of Article 7 of the Judicial Authority Law.

Article 42(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the enforcement of awards issued by the DIFC Court within and outside the Dubai International Financial Centre (DIFC). This provision clarifies the procedures for enforcing such awards and their recognition beyond the DIFC. Let us examine its key points:

- 1. Enforcement of Awards Issued by the DIFC Court within the DIFC:
  - a. The article states that awards issued by the DIFC Court may be enforced within the DIFC in a manner prescribed by the DIFC Arbitration Law and any relevant rules of Court.
  - b. This provision deals specifically with the enforcement of awards rendered by the DIFC Court itself within the geographical bounds of the DIFC.
- 2. Enforcement of Recognised Awards Outside the DIFC:
  - a. The provision also addresses the enforcement of awards that have been recognised by the DIFC Court, emphasising that such awards can be enforced outside the DIFC in accordance with the Judicial Authority Law.



- b. The Judicial Authority Law governs the enforcement of judgments and awards recognised by the DIFC Court in other jurisdictions, including those outside the DIFC.
- 3. Ratification under Article 7 of the Judicial Authority Law:
  - a. The article highlights that recognition under the DIFC Arbitration Law includes ratification for the purposes of Article 7 of the Judicial Authority Law.
  - b. Article 7 of the Judicial Authority Law pertains to the enforcement of foreign judgments and awards in Dubai and the UAE.

- 1. Differential Enforcement Procedures: The provision distinguishes between the enforcement of awards issued by the DIFC Court within the DIFC and the enforcement of awards recognised by the DIFC Court outside the DIFC. Different procedures may apply based on the context.
- Cross-Jurisdictional Enforcement: By clarifying that recognised awards can be enforced outside the DIFC according to the Judicial Authority Law, the provision acknowledges the potential for enforcement of DIFC Court judgments and awards in broader UAE jurisdiction.
- 3. Harmonisation with the Judicial Authority Law: The reference to Article 7 of the Judicial Authority Law emphasises the interconnectedness between the DIFC Arbitration Law and broader UAE legal framework for enforcement.

In conclusion, Article 42(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the procedures for enforcing awards issued by the DIFC Court within the DIFC and the enforcement of recognised awards outside the DIFC. It also highlights that recognition of awards under the DIFC Arbitration Law includes ratification for the purposes of Article 7 of the Judicial Authority Law, contributing to the harmonisation of enforcement procedures within and beyond the DIFC.

### 43. RECOGNITION

(1) Where, upon the application of a party for recognition of an arbitral award, the DIFC Court decides that the award shall be recognised, it shall issue an order to that effect.

Article 43(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the process by which the DIFC Court recognises an arbitral award. This provision outlines the steps that the DIFC Court takes when deciding to recognise an arbitral award. Let us break down its key points:

1. Recognition Application: The article starts by setting the scenario when a party applies for the recognition of an arbitral award. This typically occurs when a party seeks to enforce an arbitral award within the DIFC jurisdiction.



- 2. DIFC Court Decision: The provision specifies that the DIFC Court, upon receiving an application for the recognition of an arbitral award, is the authority responsible for deciding whether the award should be recognised.
- 3. Issuance of Recognition Order: Once the DIFC Court has made the decision to recognise the arbitral award, the provision mandates that the DIFC Court shall issue an order to that effect. This order officially recognises the validity and enforceability of the arbitral award within the DIFC.

- 1. Formal Recognition Process: Article 43(1) emphasises the formal process through which the DIFC Court recognises an arbitral award. This process adds a layer of judicial approval to the enforceability of the award within the DIFC.
- 2. Legal Certainty: The issuance of a recognition order by the DIFC Court provides legal certainty to the parties involved in the arbitration, confirming the enforceability of the award within the DIFC jurisdiction.
- 3. Enforcement Implications: Once an arbitral award is recognised through this process, it gains the status of a valid and enforceable award within the DIFC. This allows the successful party to seek enforcement measures as needed.

In conclusion, Article 43(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes the process by which the DIFC Court recognises an arbitral award upon the application of a party. It highlights the formal nature of this recognition and reinforces the enforceability of the award within the DIFC jurisdiction.

- (2) An order recognising an arbitral award shall be issued in English and Arabic unless the DIFC Court shall determine otherwise. Either language version, in its original or certified copy form, shall constitute sufficient proof of recognition.
  - (a) if the DIFC Court finds that:
    - (i) the subject-matter of the dispute would not have been capable of settlement by Arbitration under the laws of the DIFC; or
    - (ii) the enforcement of the award would be contrary to the public policy of the UAE.

Article 43(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides details regarding the issuance and language of an order recognising an arbitral award, as well as the conditions under which recognition may be denied. Here is an analysis of its key elements:

1. Recognition Order and Language: The provision emphasises that the order recognising an arbitral award is required to be issued in both English and Arabic languages, unless the DIFC Court decides otherwise. This dual-language requirement aims to ensure accessibility and understanding for parties within the DIFC jurisdiction.



- 2. Language Versions as Proof: It states that either the English or Arabic version of the recognition order, in its original or certified copy form, is sufficient as proof of the recognition of the arbitral award. This reinforces the legal standing of both language versions as valid evidence of the award's recognition.
- 3. Conditions for Denial of Recognition: Article 43(2)(a) outlines two scenarios under which the DIFC Court can deny recognition of an arbitral award:
  - a. If the subject matter of the dispute would not have been capable of settlement through arbitration under the laws of the DIFC. This condition ensures that only disputes that are appropriate for arbitration can be recognised and enforced.
  - b. If the enforcement of the award would be against the public policy of the UAE. This condition allows the DIFC Court to prevent enforcement if doing so would violate fundamental legal principles or the public interest.

- 1. Bilingual Requirement: The requirement for the recognition order to be issued in both English and Arabic languages aligns with the multilingual nature of the jurisdiction and helps ensure proper communication with all parties involved.
- 2. Accessible Proof: By accepting both language versions of the order as sufficient proof of recognition, the provision simplifies the evidentiary requirements for parties seeking to enforce arbitral awards.
- 3. Recognition Criteria: The conditions for denial of recognition ensure that only valid and lawful arbitral awards are recognised and enforced within the DIFC jurisdiction, enhancing the integrity of the arbitration process.

In conclusion, Article 43(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides guidelines for the issuance of a recognition order, emphasising the dual-language requirement and the acceptability of either language version as proof. It also establishes conditions under which the DIFC Court may deny recognition of an arbitral award, ensuring that only appropriate awards are recognised and enforced within the jurisdiction.

(3) If an application for the setting aside or suspension of an award has been made to a Court referred to in paragraph (1)(a)(v) of this Article, the DIFC Court may, if it considers it proper, adjourn its decision and may also, on the application of the party seeking recognition or enforcement of the award, order the other party to provide appropriate security.

Article 43(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the scenario where an application for setting aside or suspension of an arbitral award has been made to a Court, and it outlines the DIFC Court's authority to adjourn its decision and order security for the party seeking recognition or enforcement. Here is an analysis of this provision:

1. Adjournment of Decision: The provision grants the DIFC Court the discretion to adjourn its decision if an application for setting aside or suspension of the arbitral award is



pending before another court. This adjournment allows the DIFC Court to await the outcome of the proceedings in the other court before making a decision on recognition or enforcement. This ensures coordination and consistency in the legal process.

2. Order for Security: The DIFC Court is also empowered to order the party seeking recognition or enforcement of the award to provide appropriate security. This means that the court can require the party to put up a financial guarantee or collateral to ensure that in case the award is subsequently set aside or suspended, there is a means to compensate the other party.

#### Implications:

- 1. Coordination of Proceedings: The provision recognises the possibility of parallel proceedings in different courts related to the same arbitral award. The DIFC Court's ability to adjourn its decision allows it to consider the outcome of the related proceedings in its determination.
- 2. Protection of Parties: By allowing the DIFC Court to order security, the provision seeks to strike a balance between the interests of the party seeking recognition or enforcement and the potential harm that could arise if the award is later set aside or suspended.

In conclusion, Article 43(3) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides the DIFC Court with the authority to adjourn its decision on the recognition or enforcement of an arbitral award if an application for setting aside or suspension is pending in another court. Additionally, it grants the court the power to order security to protect the interests of parties seeking recognition or enforcement. These provisions contribute to the fair and coordinated resolution of disputes involving the recognition and enforcement of arbitral awards within the DIFC jurisdiction.

(4) Any party seeking recourse against an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC shall not be permitted to make an application under paragraph (1)(a) of this Article if it has made or could have made an application under Article 41 of this Law.

Article 43(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the principle of exclusivity when seeking recourse against an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC. This provision limits a party's ability to pursue certain types of applications if they have already or could have made an application under a specific provision of the law. Here is an analysis of this provision:

- 1. Exclusivity of Remedies: This provision establishes a principle of exclusivity regarding the types of applications that a party can make against an arbitral award. It specifies that a party seeking recourse against an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC cannot make an application under Article 43(1)(a) if they have already made or could have made an application under Article 41 of the same law.
- 2. Use of Remedies: Article 41 of the DIFC Arbitration Law pertains to the application for setting aside an arbitral award, while Article 43(1)(a) is about seeking recognition of an arbitral award. The provision essentially prevents parties from trying to use both routes simultaneously to challenge the award.



- 1. Avoiding Duplicative Proceedings: By restricting parties from pursuing both types of applications, the provision helps prevent the duplication of legal proceedings and streamlines the process for challenging or seeking recognition of an arbitral award. This helps in avoiding conflicting decisions from different courts.
- 2. Promoting Certainty: The provision promotes legal certainty by establishing a clear hierarchy of remedies. Parties are encouraged to choose the appropriate remedy for their situation and adhere to the applicable procedures.

In conclusion, Article 43(4) of the DIFC Arbitration Law establishes a principle of exclusivity regarding the remedies that parties can pursue against an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC. It prevents parties from making an application under Article 43(1)(a) for recognition if they have already made or could have made an application under Article 41 to set aside the award. This provision aims to promote consistency, efficiency, and clarity in the process of challenging or seeking recognition of arbitral awards within the DIFC jurisdiction.



#### 44. GROUNDS FOR REFUSING RECOGNITION OR ENFORCEMENT

- (1) Recognition or enforcement of an arbitral award, irrespective of the State or jurisdiction in which it was made, may be refused by the DIFC Court only:
  - (a) at the request of the party against whom it is invoked, if that party furnishes to the DIFC Court proof that:
    - (i) a party to the Arbitration Agreement as defined at Article 12 of this Law was under some incapacity; or the said Arbitration Agreement is not valid under the law to which the parties have subjected it or, in the absence of any indication thereon, under the law of the State or jurisdiction where the award was made;
    - (ii) the party against whom the award is invoked was not given proper notice of the appointment of an arbitrator or of the arbitral proceedings or was otherwise unable to present his case;
    - (iii) the award deals with a dispute not contemplated by or not falling within the terms of the submission to Arbitration, or it contains decisions on matters beyond the scope of the submission to Arbitration, provided that, if the decisions on matters submitted to arbitration can be separated from those not so submitted, that part of the award which contains decisions on matters submitted to Arbitration may be recognised and enforced;
    - (iv) the composition of the Arbitral Tribunal or the arbitral procedure was not in accordance with the agreement of the parties or, in the absence of such agreement, was not in accordance with the law of the State or jurisdiction where the arbitration took place; or
    - (v) the award has not yet become binding on the parties or has been set aside or suspended by a Court of the State or jurisdiction in which, or under the law of which, that award was made.

Article 44(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law outlines the circumstances under which recognition or enforcement of an arbitral award may be refused by the DIFC (Dubai International Financial Centre) Court. This article is in line with the principles of the New York Convention on the Recognition and Enforcement of Foreign Arbitral Awards, which is widely recognised internationally and sets the standards for enforcing arbitral awards across different jurisdictions. Let us break down the key elements of Article 44(1):

- 1. Grounds for Refusal: Article 44(1) establishes that the DIFC Court may refuse recognition or enforcement of an arbitral award only under specific circumstances.
- 2. Request by the Party Against Whom It Is Invoked: Recognition or enforcement can be refused only if the party against whom the award is being invoked requests such refusal. In other words, the DIFC Court will not initiate this process on its own; it requires a formal request from the affected party.
- 3. Grounds for Refusal:



- a. Incapacity or Invalid Arbitration Agreement: Recognition or enforcement can be refused if the party requesting refusal provides proof that:
  - i. A party to the arbitration agreement (as defined in Article 12) was under some incapacity at the time of forming the agreement, or the arbitration agreement is not valid either under the law chosen by the parties or, in the absence of such a choice, under the law of the state or jurisdiction where the award was made.
  - ii. The party against whom the award is invoked was not given proper notice of the appointment of an arbitrator or of the arbitral proceedings or was otherwise unable to present their case.
  - iii. The award deals with a dispute that was not contemplated by or does not fall within the terms of the submission to arbitration, or it contains decisions on matters beyond the scope of the submission to arbitration. However, if the award addresses both matters submitted and not submitted to arbitration, the part of the award related to the submitted matters may still be recognised and enforced.
  - iv. The composition of the Arbitral Tribunal or the arbitral procedure was not in accordance with the agreement of the parties or, in the absence of such agreement, was not in accordance with the law of the state or jurisdiction where the arbitration took place.
  - v. The award has not yet become binding on the parties or has been set aside or suspended by a court of the state or jurisdiction in which, or under the law of which, the award was made.

In summary, Article 44(1) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a framework for challenging the recognition or enforcement of an arbitral award in the DIFC Court. It sets out specific grounds upon which a party can request refusal, emphasising factors such as incapacity, invalid arbitration agreements, lack of proper notice, exceeding the scope of arbitration, procedural irregularities, and the status of the award in its originating jurisdiction. This article is in line with international standards for arbitration enforcement and provides parties with a mechanism to protect their rights and interests.

(2) If an application for the setting aside or suspension of an award has been made to a Court referred to in paragraph (1)(a)(v) of this Article, the DIFC Court may, if it considers it proper, adjourn its decision and may also, on the application of the party seeking recognition or enforcement of the award, order the other party to provide appropriate security.

Article 44(2) of the DIFC (Dubai International Financial Centre) Arbitration Law deals with the situation when an application has been made in another court (referred to in Article 44(1)(a)(v)) for the setting aside or suspension of an arbitral award. Let us break down the key elements of Article 44(2):



- 1. Adjournment of Decision: This provision grants discretion to the DIFC Court to adjourn its decision regarding the recognition or enforcement of an arbitral award. The adjournment is contingent upon an application for setting aside or suspending the award being made in another court as specified in Article 44(1)(a)(v).
- 2. Proper Consideration: The DIFC Court has the authority to adjourn its decision if it deems it appropriate or necessary to await the outcome of the proceedings in the other court. This demonstrates a recognition of the principle of comity between courts and avoids conflicting decisions on the same matter.
- 3. Order for Security: Additionally, Article 44(2) empowers the DIFC Court to order the party seeking recognition or enforcement of the award to provide appropriate security. This is a protective measure that the DIFC Court can take to ensure that in case the award is eventually set aside or suspended in the other court, the party seeking recognition or enforcement has a means of recourse or compensation for any potential losses incurred due to enforcement.

In summary, Article 44(2) of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides the DIFC Court with flexibility when dealing with cases where an application has been made to set aside or suspend an arbitral award in another court. It allows the DIFC Court to wait for the outcome of those proceedings, avoiding conflicting decisions and ensuring that parties seeking recognition or enforcement are not left without recourse if the award is ultimately invalidated. The provision for ordering security further safeguards the interests of the party seeking recognition or enforcement. This approach balances the interests of the parties and promotes a coherent and consistent approach to the enforcement of arbitral awards.

(3) Any party seeking recourse against an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC shall not be permitted to make an application under paragraph (1)(a) of this Article if it has made or could have made an application under Article 41 of this Law.

Article 44(3) of the DIFC (Dubai International Financial Centre) Arbitration Law sets forth a restriction on parties seeking recourse against an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC. Let us analyse its key elements:

- 1. Scope of Application: Article 44(3) specifically applies to parties seeking recourse against an arbitral award that was made in the Seat of the DIFC. The "Seat" refers to the legal jurisdiction in which the arbitration is seated or where it is primarily administered.
- 2. Prohibition on Parallel Applications: This provision establishes a prohibition. It states that a party seeking recourse against such an arbitral award shall not be permitted to make an application under paragraph (1)(a) of this Article if it has made or could have made an application under Article 41 of this Law.
- 3. Reference to Article 41: Article 41 of the DIFC Arbitration Law likely addresses the setting aside or annulment of arbitral awards in cases where there are grounds for doing so. In essence, Article 44(3) is saying that if a party has the opportunity to challenge an arbitral award through Article 41 (i.e., through the process provided in the arbitration



law for setting aside an award), it should not be allowed to concurrently use the mechanisms outlined in Article 44(1)(a) to seek refusal of enforcement or recognition.

In summary, Article 44(3) serves to prevent parties from pursuing parallel legal remedies to challenge an arbitral award made in the Seat of the DIFC. It promotes efficiency and consistency in dispute resolution by requiring parties to choose one avenue for recourse, either through Article 41 (challenging the award at the seat) or Article 44(1)(a) (seeking refusal of recognition or enforcement elsewhere). This provision helps avoid duplicative proceedings and potentially conflicting outcomes in different forums, which can be important for the finality and enforceability of arbitral awards.



#### SCHEDULE 1 — INTERPRETATION

#### A. RULES OF INTERPRETATION

- (1) In this Law, a reference to:
  - (a) a statutory provision includes a reference to the statutory provision as amended or reenacted from time to time;
  - (b) a person includes any natural person, body corporate or body unincorporate, including a company, partnership, unincorporated association, government or state;
  - (c) a calendar year shall mean a year of the Gregorian calendar; and
  - (d) a reference to the masculine gender includes the feminine.

Article A(1) of Schedule 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides rules of interpretation for understanding key terms and references used in the law. Here is an analysis of this provision:

- 1. Amended or Re-enacted Statutory Provisions (a): This rule clarifies that references to statutory provisions within the DIFC Arbitration Law include those that have been amended or re-enacted over time. It ensures that the law takes into account changes to statutory provisions, allowing for the application of the most up-to-date legal provisions.
- 2. Inclusive Interpretation of "Person" (b): The provision clarifies that when the term "person" is used in the law, it encompasses a wide range of entities, including natural persons (individuals), corporations (such as companies), and unincorporated bodies (such as partnerships and associations). This inclusive definition ensures that various types of entities are covered under the term "person".
- 3. Definition of a Calendar Year (c): This rule specifies that when the term "calendar year" is used in the law, it refers to a year based on the Gregorian calendar. This standardises the understanding of time periods referenced in the law.
- 4. Inclusive Gender Interpretation (d): This part of the provision states that references to the masculine gender also include the feminine gender. This ensures that the law is gender-neutral in its application, allowing for inclusive interpretation of gender-specific terms.
- 5. Purpose of Article A(1): Article A(1) serves as a guide for understanding key terms and references within the DIFC Arbitration Law. It aims to provide clarity and consistency in interpretation by accounting for amendments to statutory provisions, including a wide range of entities under the term "person," defining the concept of a calendar year, and ensuring gender-neutral language. These rules contribute to the precision and comprehensibility of the law's provisions.



# (2) The headings in this Law shall not affect its interpretation.

Article A(2) of Schedule 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the use of headings within the law and their impact on its interpretation. Here is an analysis of this provision:

- 1. Heading's Limited Impact on Interpretation: Article A(2) clarifies that the headings used within the DIFC Arbitration Law should not significantly affect or influence the interpretation of its provisions. In legal texts, headings or titles are often used as labels to indicate the subject matter of different sections or articles. However, these headings are not intended to alter the legal meaning or intent of the provisions they precede.
- 2. Preserving Legal Substance: This provision reinforces the principle that the substantive content and wording of the law itself should take precedence over any headings that might be used. It prevents parties from relying solely on headings to determine the scope or meaning of specific sections without considering the actual language of the law.
- 3. Clarity and Avoidance of Ambiguity: While headings can provide a quick overview of the topics discussed in different sections, their primary purpose is to enhance readability and organisation. Article A(2) prevents parties from using headings to argue for an interpretation that might be inconsistent with the actual content of the law. By doing so, the provision helps maintain clarity and consistency in the application of the law.
- 4. Legal Certainty and Predictability: Consistency in interpreting legal provisions is important for maintaining legal certainty and predictability. The provision ensures that the interpretation of the law remains focused on the text itself, reducing the potential for confusion or misinterpretation that might arise if headings were given undue weight in the analysis.
- 5. Overall Purpose: The purpose of Article A(2) is to clarify the role of headings in the interpretation of the DIFC Arbitration Law. It emphasises that headings should not be treated as controlling factors in determining the legal meaning of the provisions and reinforces the importance of examining the language and context of the law itself when interpreting its provisions.
- (3) Where a provision of this Law, except Article 31, leaves the parties free to determine a certain issue, such freedom includes the right of the parties to authorise a third party, including an institution, to make that determination.

Article A(3) of Schedule 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the concept of party autonomy and the role of third parties in certain determinations. Let us analyse this provision:

1. Emphasis on Party Autonomy: Article A(3) underscores the principle of party autonomy in arbitration. It states that when a provision within the DIFC Arbitration Law allows the parties to decide a specific matter, this freedom extends to giving the parties the authority to delegate that decision-making power to a third party. In essence, it recognises that parties in arbitration proceedings have the flexibility to structure their arbitration as they see fit.



- 2. Delegation to Third Parties and Institutions: The provision clarifies that parties have the option to authorise a third party, which can include institutions, to make determinations on certain issues that are left open by the law. This recognition of third-party involvement aligns with the modern trend in arbitration, where parties often opt for institutional rules or specialised experts to handle specific aspects of their disputes.
- 3. Flexibility and Customisation: By allowing parties to involve third parties in making determinations, Article A(3) adds a layer of flexibility to the arbitration process. It acknowledges that parties may have unique needs or circumstances that warrant the involvement of experts, specialised institutions, or arbitrators with specific expertise to address certain issues.
- 4. Avoiding Legal Vacuum: This provision also serves to prevent legal vacuums in cases where the law leaves a matter open for parties to decide but does not explicitly address the scenario of third-party involvement. It ensures that parties are not limited to making decisions solely among themselves and can bring in external expertise if needed.
- 5. Fostering Efficiency: In complex disputes, parties may opt to delegate certain technical or procedural matters to institutions or experts who are better equipped to handle them. This can lead to increased efficiency and streamlined proceedings, as the parties benefit from the expertise of those who are well-versed in the subject matter.
- 6. Party Autonomy Preserved: While Article A(3) allows parties to delegate decision-making authority, it does not impose such delegation. Parties can still exercise their autonomy to make decisions independently if they choose not to involve third parties. The provision aims to enhance party autonomy rather than limit it.
- 7. Overall Purpose: Article A(3) recognises the evolving nature of arbitration and the desire of parties to tailor their dispute resolution processes to their specific needs. It affirms the principle that party autonomy is a cornerstone of arbitration and that parties have the freedom to structure their arbitration proceedings in a manner that best suits their circumstances.
- (4) Where a provision of this Law refers to the fact that the parties have agreed or that they may agree or in any other way refers to an agreement of the parties, such agreement includes any arbitration rules, including those of any institution, referred to in that agreement.

Article A(4) of Schedule 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law addresses the scope and interpretation of agreements between parties within the context of the law. Let us break down this provision:

1. Broad Interpretation of "Agreement": Article A(4) emphasises that whenever the DIFC Arbitration Law refers to the fact that parties have agreed or may agree, or in any other way refers to an agreement between the parties, such references include not only explicit provisions written in the parties' agreement but also any arbitration rules that the parties have incorporated into their agreement. This provision expands the scope of what constitutes an "agreement" beyond just the explicit terms negotiated by the parties.



- 2. Incorporation of Arbitration Rules: The provision recognises that parties often choose to adopt established arbitration rules, whether those provided by an institution or other recognised sources, as part of their arbitration agreement. These rules can cover various procedural aspects of the arbitration process, such as appointment of arbitrators, conduct of proceedings, and enforcement of awards. By including these rules in the definition of an "agreement," Article A(4) ensures that they are given legal effect within the context of the DIFC Arbitration Law.
- 3. Flexibility and Customisation: This provision aligns with the flexibility and customisation that parties often seek in arbitration. Parties may choose to adopt existing arbitration rules, which are designed to streamline and enhance the efficiency of the arbitration process. Incorporating such rules can help ensure that the arbitration proceedings are conducted in a well-structured and consistent manner.
- 4. Clarity and Predictability: By explicitly stating that arbitration rules are considered part of the parties' agreement, Article A(4) enhances clarity and predictability. It avoids potential disputes that might arise over whether a certain provision of the arbitration rules is applicable to the parties' arbitration agreement.
- 5. Preservation of Party Autonomy: While Article A(4) acknowledges the inclusion of arbitration rules in the parties' agreement, it does not impose specific rules on the parties. It allows parties to choose the arbitration rules that best suit their needs, preserving their autonomy in structuring their dispute resolution process.
- 6. Harmonising the Application of Rules: Incorporating arbitration rules into the concept of an "agreement" helps ensure that the rules are consistently applied and enforceable within the legal framework of the DIFC Arbitration Law. This is particularly important when parties choose to adopt rules from various institutions with well-established practices.
- 7. Overall Purpose: Article A(4) is designed to provide clarity and certainty when interpreting references to agreements within the DIFC Arbitration Law. It recognises the comprehensive nature of arbitration agreements, which may include both explicit provisions negotiated by the parties and the adoption of external arbitration rules. This provision promotes a balanced approach between party autonomy and the need for a predictable and harmonious arbitration process.
- (5) Where a provision of this Law, other than in Articles 32(a) and 39(2)(a), refers to a claim, it also applies to a counter-claim, and where it refers to a defence, it also applies to a defence to such counter-claim.

Article A(5) of Schedule 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides a rule of interpretation that addresses the application of certain terms within the context of the law. Let us break down this provision:

1. Expansion of Terms: Article A(5) addresses the interpretation of certain terms, specifically "claim" and "defence," within the DIFC Arbitration Law. It stipulates that when a provision of the law refers to a "claim," that reference also applies to a "counterclaim". Similarly, when a provision refers to a "defence," it also applies to a "defence to



such counter-claim". In other words, the provision extends the scope of these terms to encompass both original claims and counter-claims, as well as their respective defences.

- 2. Promoting Equity and Balance: The purpose of Article A(5) is to ensure fairness and balance in the treatment of claims, counter-claims, and defences in arbitration proceedings. By interpreting "claim" and "defence" in a manner that includes their respective counterparts, the provision seeks to prevent any imbalance in the treatment of opposing parties' positions. This aligns with the principle of equal treatment of parties in arbitration.
- 3. Comprehensive Interpretation: Article A(5) seeks to avoid any ambiguity that might arise from the use of terms like "claim" and "defence" without explicitly addressing counterclaims and their defences. It provides a clear and comprehensive interpretation that covers the full spectrum of claims and defences that may arise in arbitration proceedings.
- 4. Consistency in Interpretation: The provision ensures consistent application of the law by clarifying that the terms "claim" and "defence" are not restricted to a specific party's submissions. Instead, they are interpreted broadly to encompass both the initiating party's claims and any counter-claims raised by the responding party, as well as the defences to those counter-claims.
- 5. Encouraging Efficient and Comprehensive Proceedings: By interpreting "claim" and "defence" to include counter-claims and their defences, the provision promotes efficiency in arbitration proceedings. It encourages parties to present all relevant claims and counter-claims, as well as their supporting defences, within the same arbitration. This can lead to more comprehensive and conclusive resolutions of disputes, avoiding the need for separate proceedings for related claims.
- 6. Clarity in Legal Proceedings: Article A(5) contributes to the clarity and predictability of arbitration proceedings conducted under the DIFC Arbitration Law. Parties, arbitrators, and other participants in the arbitration process can rely on this provision to ensure consistent understanding and application of the law's terminology.
- 7. Overall Impact: Article A(5) reflects the legislature's intent to create a balanced and fair framework for arbitration proceedings. It is aimed at eliminating potential gaps in the interpretation of terms, ensuring equitable treatment of claims and counter-claims, and promoting efficiency and effectiveness in dispute resolution within the DIFC jurisdiction.



#### B. CALCULATION OF PERIODS OF TIME

Time periods specified in this Law shall start to run on the day following the day when a notice or communication is received, unless the Arbitral Tribunal shall specifically provide otherwise. If the last day of any such period is an official holiday or a non-business day at the place where the notice or communication is received, the period shall be extended until the first business day which follows. Official holidays and non-business days occurring during the running of the period of time shall otherwise be included for the purposes of calculating the period.

Article B of Schedule 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides rules for the calculation of periods of time in the context of the law. This article is designed to ensure accuracy and consistency in calculating deadlines and timeframes within arbitration proceedings. Let us break down the key points of Article B:

- 1. Calculation of Time Periods: Article B addresses how time periods specified in the DIFC Arbitration Law should be calculated. It outlines the starting point for these periods and how they should be extended if they end on certain days.
- 2. Commencement of Time Periods: The article states that time periods specified in the law will begin on the day following the day when a notice or communication is received. This means that the clock starts ticking from the day after the receipt of the relevant notice or communication.
- 3. Adjustment for Official Holidays and Non-Business Days: If the last day of a specified time period falls on an official holiday or a non-business day at the place where the notice or communication is received, the period will be extended until the first business day that follows. This provision ensures that parties have the opportunity to fulfil their obligations even if the final day of a period falls on a day when regular business operations are suspended.
- 4. Inclusion of Holidays and Non-Business Days: The article also specifies that official holidays and non-business days that occur during the running of a time period will be included for the purpose of calculating the period. This prevents parties from losing valuable time due to holidays or non-working days falling within the specified period.
- 5. Arbitral Tribunal's Discretion: The article mentions that if the Arbitral Tribunal has specific instructions or provisions regarding the calculation of time periods, those instructions will take precedence. This recognises the Tribunal's authority to tailor the timing rules according to the circumstances of the case.
- 6. Importance of Precision and Clarity: Article B emphasises the importance of precision and clarity in calculating time periods within arbitration proceedings. It provides a clear framework for calculating deadlines, taking into account business days, holidays, and non-business days. This helps ensure that parties have a consistent and fair approach to meeting their obligations within the arbitration process.
- 7. Avoidance of Confusion: By providing a standardised method for calculating time periods, Article B aims to prevent confusion or disputes that could arise from differing interpretations of how deadlines should be counted. This clarity contributes to the efficiency and effectiveness of arbitration proceedings.



8. Overall Impact: Article B of Schedule 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law plays a crucial role in maintaining order and fairness in arbitration proceedings by offering clear guidelines for calculating time periods. It addresses potential challenges associated with holidays and non-working days and provides a systematic way to determine the duration of specified timeframes, ultimately contributing to the smooth conduct of arbitration cases.

#### C. DEFINED TERMS

In this Law, unless the context indicates otherwise, the defined terms listed below shall have the corresponding meanings:

Term	Definition
Arbitration	an arbitration for the resolution of disputes conducted pursuant to an Arbitration Agreement, as defined at Article 12 of this Law.
Arbitral Tribunal	a sole arbitrator or a panel of arbitrators
Court	shall mean any competent court of any State or jurisdiction, including the DIFC Court where applicable.
DIFC	the Dubai International Financial Centre.
DIFC Court	the court of the Dubai International Finance Centre, as established by Dubai law.
DIFC Law	is law made by the Ruler (including, by way of example, the Law), as applicable in the DIFC.
Judicial Authority Law	Shall mean The Law of the Judicial Authority at Dubai International Financial Centre, Dubai Law No. 12 of 2004.



Law	the Arbitration Law 2008.
Ruler	the ruler of the Emirate of Dubai.
Seat	the juridical seat which indicates the procedural law chosen by the parties to govern their arbitration as designated in Article 27 of this Law.

Article C of Schedule 1 of the DIFC Arbitration Law provides definitions for certain terms used in the law. These definitions help clarify the meanings of these terms within the context of the DIFC Arbitration Law. Let us examine the defined terms and their corresponding meanings:

- 1. Arbitration: Refers to a method of resolving disputes through an arbitration process, as conducted under an Arbitration Agreement defined in Article 12 of the Law.
- 2. Arbitral Tribunal: Refers to either a sole arbitrator or a group of arbitrators responsible for resolving the disputes through the arbitration process.
- 3. Court: Indicates any competent court in any State or jurisdiction. This includes the DIFC Court when relevant and applicable.
- 4. DIFC: Stands for the Dubai International Financial Centre, which is a specific financial free zone in Dubai, UAE.
- 5. DIFC Court: Refers to the court established in the Dubai International Financial Centre in accordance with Dubai law.
- 6. DIFC Law: Denotes laws enacted by the Ruler of Dubai, including the Arbitration Law 2008, which is the specific law being referenced.
- 7. Judicial Authority Law: Refers to the Law of the Judicial Authority at Dubai International Financial Centre, which is identified as Dubai Law No. 12 of 2004.
- 8. Law: Refers to the Arbitration Law 2008, which is the primary law being discussed.
- 9. Ruler: Refers to the ruler of the Emirate of Dubai.
- 10. Seat: Denotes the juridical seat chosen by the parties involved in the arbitration process. It is the place where the arbitration is deemed to be located and the procedural law governing the arbitration is designated in accordance with Article 27 of the Law.
- 11. Importance of Defined Terms: The definitions provided in Article C play a critical role in ensuring consistent interpretation and understanding of key terms within the DIFC Arbitration Law. They help prevent ambiguity and confusion, especially when these



terms are used throughout the law and legal proceedings. By providing clear definitions, Article C contributes to the precision and effectiveness of the arbitration process conducted under the DIFC Arbitration Law.





# **DUBAI**

Galadari Building Al Ghubaiba Street Al Souq Al Kabeer P.O. Box 7992 Dubai, UAE

# **DIFC**

Gate Precinct Building 5 Sheikh Zayed Road DIFC P.O. Box 50696 Dubai, UAE

www.galadarilaw.com

# **ABU DHABI**

Addax Tower Hydra Avenue Al Reem Island P.O. Box 47634 Abu Dhabi, UAE